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IITRODUCTIOR 

Ob1ective of the paoer 

1. This document has been prepared in the light of discussions at the 
follow-up subregional aeeting on the pr0110tion of intra-African industrial 
co-operation in the West African subregion within the framework of the 
Industrial Development Decade for Africa (IDDA) held at Dakar, Senegal, from 
30 October to 3 Kovember 1989. The docUllent presented to that meeting was 
based on consultations held with the officials responsible for industrial 
co-operation and development in the countries in the subregion with the 
secretariats of the Economic COlllllUllity of West African States (ECOWAS), the 
West African Economic COlllUllity (CEAO), the Mano River Unlon (MRU), the 
Kiger-Kigeria Joint Coanission for Co-operation (RBJC), the Organization for 
the Development of t~e Senegal £iver Basin (OMVS), the Llptako-Gourma Region 
Integrated Development Authority (LGA) and other intergovernmental 
organizations dealing with in~~strial development in general. 

Scope and content of the paper 

2. The first chapter provides backgro1Dld information on industrial 
co-operation in the subregion. The second chapter describes the initial 
integrated industrial promotion programme and projects adopted at the first 
subregional meeting held in Abidjan, Cote d'Ivoire, in December 1983 and 
subsequently revised at the second subregional meeting held at Lome, Togo, in 
December 1985. The third chapter assesses the implementation of the first 
revised programme and focuses on constraints at the national and subregional 
levels. The fourth chapter puts forward proposals for a seccnd revised 
integrated industrial promotion programme, while a strategy for accelerating 
the implementation of the proposed revised programme is dealt with in chapter 
five. 

CHAPTER I 

IBDUSTRI!L CO-OPIRATIOR IR THE SU8R£GIOR 

Historical background 

3. Using the definition applied in the United Bations system, the West 
African region consists of 16 countries: Benin, Burkina Faso, Cape Verde, 
Cote d'Ivoire, the Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Liberia, Mali, 
Mauritania, Kiger, Rigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone and Togo. In 1986 the total 
population of the &ubregion waa estimated at over 174 million. The population 
of the member countries in that y~ar was: Benin 4.1 million, Burkina Faso 
7.3 million, Cape Verde o.:5 million, Cote d'Ivoire 10.5 million, the Gambia 
0.76 million, Ghana 13.l million, Guinea 6.2 million, Guinea-Bissau 
0.88 millicu, Liberia 2.3 million, Mali 8.3 million, Mauritania 1.8 million, 
Biger 6.7 million, ~igeria 98.5 million, Senegal 6.7 million, Sierra Leon~ 
3.7 million and Togo 3.1 million.11 

: • ./ Popt. 1.ation estimates are derhed from EW\ SuneY of Economic and so,ial 
Condition• in Afri,a 1986-1987. 
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4. The figures indicate that Bigeria alone accounts for over one half of the 
subregional population (56 per cent). Eight countries have populations of 
less than 5 million, while five have populations of less than 10 million. It 
is only Cote d'Ivoire and Ghana whose populations exceed 10 million. Five 
countries in the subregion belong to the semi-arid Sahelian zone, three of 
which are land-locked (Burkina Faso, Mali and Biger). The population density 
for the rural areas in the subregion is about 21 persons per square 
kiloaetre. This average figure, however obscures wide disparities between 
individual colDltry level. For example, the population density in Mauritania 
and Biger is estimated at 1.7 inhabitants and five inhabitants per square 
kiloaeter, respectively. For Biger, on the other hand, 75 per cent of the 
population lives in the southern part occupying about 12 per cent of the total 
land area, leavine the northern part of the colDltry with a population density 
of 0.3 inhabitants per square kilometer. These figures lDlderscore the 
difficulties of bringing about physical economic integration l't the national 
and subregional levels. 

5. Agriculture, on which more than 75 per cent of the population depends for 
employment, income and foreign exchange, is characterized by traditional 
production techniques and low productivity. The major products are: cocoa, 
palm kernel, palm oil, groundnuts, coffee, cotton, hides and skins, tobacco, 
rubber, timber, plywood, sesame, millet, sorghum and karite. Some countries 
also depend on the mining of mineral such as: phosphate, petroleum, gold, 
diamond, manganese, iron ores, bauxite and uranium. Most countries therefore 
derive the bulk of their foreign exchange earnings from the external market 
over which they have no control. It therefore becomes impossible to plan any 
meaningful economic development on the basis of these commodities. 

6. Despite the dominant role of agriculture, its overall productivity has 
remained disappointingly low because of its high subsistence character. This 
makes it extremely vulnerable to external shocks and natural disasters such as 
drought. The abandonment of traditional food crop production in preference to 
the production of cash crops has created serious food supply problems. As a 
result ~early all th~ ECOWAS COWltries depend on external sources for 60 per 
cent of their food requirements, which only adds further to the drain on 
foreign exchange. The weakness of the agricultural sector has in turn 
affected the pace of industrialization, which has to compete against food 
imports for the scarce foreign exchange resources. 

Industrial structure of the subregion 

7. The industrial sector is very small; it accounted for about ~g per cent 
of the subregion's gross domestic product (GDP) in 1986. me manufacturing 
subsector which reflects the true level of industrial development was 
estimated to account, on average, for 6.5 per cent oi the GDP. In four 
countries (Cote d'Ivoire, Ghana, Rigeria and Senegal) the manufacturing 
aubsector contributes more than 10 per cent of the GDP. Over the period 
1980-1985, the West African subregion recorded negative growth rates of 0.04 
per cent in the manufacturing sector. The poor performance of the 
manufacturing subsector is mainly attributable to the economic structure and 
policies which st.'.11 favour externally-oriented development and accord less 
importance to internally and subregionally oriented development. 

8. Since the advent of the post-colonial era, the industrialization process 
in the subregion has not been arcompanied by major changes in the structure of 
industry. Manufacturing s'ill concentrated on a few, simple consumer goods 



- 3 -

such as food, beverages and textiles, which constitute the bulk of 
production. For example, 30 ~er cent of industrial production is accounted 
for by food-processing industries, 2G per cent by metal products, machinery 
and equipment and slightly less than 20 per cent by textiles and related 
industries. The manufacturing activities are therefore dominated by light 
industries and confined to last-stage type of assembly processes. 

9. The industrialization process is highly import-intensive, in terms of 
capital, aachinery, intermediate inputs, know-how and spare parts. The 
non-utilization of local raw materials has aade capacity utilization 
vulnerable to shifts in foreign exchange availability. This has led to 
widespread underutilization of existing capacity, which for West Africa is 
estimated to be well above 60 per cent. The sectors in which higher levels of 
capacity utilization have been achieved are the food processing and beer 
industries. The problem of capacity utilization has also been compounded by 
Bllall domestic markets, since industrial expansion has tended to outstrip the 
supply of inputs and the demand for its outputs, and by duplication of similar 
productive capacities in the neighbouring countries. Other contributory 
factors have been the lack of purchasing power, maintenance problems for want 
of spare parts, as well as the shortage of managerial and technological 
skills. At the same time, the subregion has made a concerted attempt to 
rehabilitate its industries and thus overcome some of the problems described 
above. 

10. The paradox is that the subregion is well endowed with abundant 
agricultural, mineral, water, energy and human resources. Taese, however, 
remain largely underexploited because of the stronger inclination towards 
'go-it-alone' policy. The enormous potential of the subregion can be quickly 
realized ii the countries of the subregion were to give unqualified support to 
regional integration. The solution lies in greater collaboration within the 
subregion and the current trend is clearly in that dir~ction, as evidenced in 
the renewed dynamism of ECOWAS and other bodies. 

Industrialization strategies and policies 

11. Import-substitution industrialization strategies were adopted as the 
quickest means of attaining development goals and objectives, because 
throughout the subregion: (i) they offered the possibility of acquiring 
experience in the modern industrial technologies; (ii) they were easy to 
implement through policies that protect domestic industries; and (iii) they 
offered visible evidence of 'modernization' and self-reliance. Unfortunately, 
since import-substitution never proceeded further than the replacement of the 
imports of consumer goods, it resulted ir. an unforeseen increase in imports of 
equipmen' and industrial intermediates needed to produce those goods. It soon 
became apparent that import substituti~n uaed rather than saved foreign 
exchange. Adoption of import-substitution strategies has encouraged the 
establishment of industries that have basically remained 'enclaves' and 
generated very little value-added for the co\Dltries economies. Given the need 
to protect their young industries, the countries in the subregion had to 
introduce a aeries Gf measures, including tariff-br.rriers, import licenses and 
quotMs, and in some instances the State has had to intervene in order to make 
the industries work. 

U. The adoption of import-substitution policies and strategies was largely 
ba,aed on the u:perience of the developed countries, wbf!re a cloae correlation 
exists between industrialization and economic development. The thrust of 
po,at-independence development programea vaa therefore directed towards 
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transforming (often at rates expected to be dramatic) predominantly 
agricultural societies into economies in which industry would play a major 
role. In that role, industrialization has seen not only as a means of 
expanding the economic base of the individual colDltries, but also as a means 
of bringing about basic structural changes and attaining a higher standard of 
living in the colDltries of the subregion. 

13. The inherent characteristics of these import-substitution strategies, 
which were based on a tariff st1-ucture that granted higher protection to final 
consumer goods than to intermediate and capital gocds led to an orientation of 
domestic aarkets in favour of a Bll&ll social class and a heavy dependence on 
imported semi-processed raw materials and intermediate goods. It has 
therefore become difficult to maintain a balanced production in the face of 
balance of payment problems that have led to a shortage of the foreign 
exchange needed to import the industrial inputs required. In other colDltries, 
industry has not been able to expand owing to an insufficient growth in 
demand, while landlocked colDltries continue to face the additional ~roblem of 
increasingly high transport costs associated with importing the necessary 
inputs. All these factors have led to a gross underutilization of existing 
manufacturing capacity. 

14. In operat!onal terms, these industries have not, to say the least, been 
structurally linked with local resources, especially primary agricultural 
inputs. With dwindling foreign exchange earnings and little market growth 
owing to low incomes, most industries have suffered setbacks. Consequently, 
some co1Dltrie£ have adopted a nunber of restrictive measures which in turn 
have reduced the flow of technology and capital to ~he industrial sector. 

15. Another serious effect of all these policies and measures bas been their 
adverse effect on the level of intra-regional trade and industrial 
co-operation. Furthermore, in a number of cases, projecte have duplicated 
each other. At the national level, given the low incomes and small 
populations, the markets in individual countries have remained too ••all to 
sustain the initially expected rate of growth and project expansion. Ad a 
result, the role of industry in the development of the subregion has remained 
insignificant and, in some cases, even decreased. An even more adverse effect 
has been the excessive relocation of labour from the traditionally 
agricultural areas to the urban centres where the industries are mainly 
located. This has further undermined agricultural production in most 
co1Dltries not only in terms of food production but also in terms of producing 
the industrial raw materials needed for industrial development. 

Institutional arrangements in the subregion 

16. The West African subregion baa more than fifty economic groupings of one 
form or another, more than any other subregion in Africa, which deal with 
nearly all types Nld aspects of econom!c co-operation. At present, no leas 
than fourteen deal with the general issues of inaustry and energy in the 
subregionll. While some of these organizations are ~Jltisector~l, others 
are single-purpose organizations that focus on industrial projectall. For 
the purposes of this review, reference will be made only to the moat important 
multilateral organizations: the Economic Coanunity for Weat African States 

11 See ECA/MULPOC, Directory of Intergovernmental Organizations in West 
lfiir.a, IQ>/IIA/IX/15 Deceitber 1985. 

JI Proposal• for the rationalization of West African integra~ 
ICA Pu~lication, May 1987. 
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(ECO~AS), the West African Economic Co11111unity (CEAO) and the Mano River Union 
(MRU).4/. 

17. Irrespective of their areas of specialization, these economic integration 
schemes are intended to provide the framework for structural transforaation 
and development, by encouraging the haraonization of production structures 
with those of demand. The transformation of structure of production is 
understood to be planned to bring them in line with the utilization of local 
resourc~s and maximize forward and backward linkages between related 
industrial activities. Since these schemes are aimed at accelerating the 
process of industrialization, they are in essence expected to focus attention 
on the prOllOtion ~f basic industries that exert growth-generating effects on 
other industries and economic sectors. 

Economic Col!llllJQity for West African States CECOWAS)11 

18. ECOWAS which consists of 16 countries came into existence on 28 May 1975. 
The treaty establishing the Coillllunity is all-embracing and seeks " ••• to 
promote co-operation and development in all fields of economic activity 
particulary in the fields of industry, transport, teleco11111unications, energy, 
agriculture, natural resources, co11111erce, monetary and financial questions and 
in social and cultural matters for the purposes of raising the standard of 
living of its peoples, of increasing and maintaining economic stability, of 
fostering closer relations among its members and of contributing ot progress 
and development of the African continent."~'. In order to achieve these 
objectives, the measures proposed are: the elimination of trade barriers toth 
quantitative and administrative; the establishment of a co1111on customs tariff 
and conmerical policy with respect to third countries; the free movement of 
persons, services and capital; the harmonizati~n of agricultural, industrial 
and monetary policies; and the joint development of transport, co11111unications, 
energy and other infrastructural facilities. 

19. In the field of industry, Articles 29, 30 and 31 offer broad guidelines 
for the harmonization and promotion of ind1Jstrial development in the 

!/ The full list would comprise: Economic Co11111unity of West African States 
(ECOWAS), West African Economic Co11111unity (CEAO), Mano River Union (MRU), 
Organization for the Development Qf the Senegal River Basin (OMVS), 
Liptako-Gonrma Region Integrated Development Authority (LGA), 
Kiger-Rigeria Joint Co11111ission for Co-operation (BB.JC), Societe du 
Developpement de l'Industrie Alimentaire du Millet et du Sorgho 
(SADIAMIL), Organization for the Development of the Gambia River (OMVG), 
Kiger Basin Authority, Union Africaine et Mauritanienne des Banques de 
Developpement (UAMBD), CIMAO, Cattle and Livestock Economic Co11111UDity 
(CEBV), Lake Chad Basin and Conseil de l'Entente. 

ii The Member States of ECOWAS are: Benin, Burkina Faso, Cape Verde, 
Cote d'Ivoire, the Gambia, Gh•~a, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Liberia, Mali, 
Mauritania, Rige1, Rigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone and Togo. 

j/ Article 2(i) of the Treaty of the Economic Community for West African 
States. 
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$Ubregion. Article 29 specifically encourages ~ember States to finance 
jointly the transfer cf technology and dev~lopment of new products through the 
utilization of raw materials coamon to all or to some Member States. Article 
30 o .tlines the h•rmonization of measures for promoting indu$trial development 
and development plans, vhile Article 31 requires the exchange of personnel to 
undertake the implementation of specific projects as well as joint project 
preparation in those areas that involve complementarity with other members of 
the COlllDUD.ity. By implementating these measures, the Community would take 
steps to reduce gradually their members' economic dependence on the outside 
world and to strengthen economic relation among themselves. 

20. In order to stimulate industrial development in the subregion, ECOWAS has 
adopted a multifaceted approach that vill lead to the implementation of: the 
Trade Liberation Scheme; the ECOWAS Transport Programme, the agricultural 
prici!lg policy; and an ECOWAS industrial master plan. The effective 
implementation of these measures will lead to the creation of a wider market 
that, in turn, vould stimulate production by encouraging the establishment of 
new industries and allowing for the expansion of existing industries. By 
implementing these prograames, intra-ECOWAS co-operation will be greatly 
increased, thus sti1111lating more industrial activity. Studies on implementing 
the ECOWAS Trade Liberalization Scheme have been carried out and presented to 
the various legislative organs of the secretariat. It only remains to put 
these studies into effect. 

21. In recognition of the crucial role of transport and CODlll\Dlications as a 
basis for bringing about greater integration as well as facilitating the 
movement of people, goods and services with the subregion, and in fulfilment 
of Articles 40 to 47 of the Treaty, the ECOWAS Authority of Heads of State and 
Government by decision A/Dec.20/5/80 approved a transport programme for the 
CoDDunity. The transport progr&DDe aims at establishing effective links 
between Member States with a view to facilitating intra-ECOWAS economic and 
social activities. The strategy adopted calle~ forII: 

The development and modernization of transport infrastructures (road, 
harbour installations, railways, etc.); 

Making land-locked countries accessible as rapidly as possible; 

Harmonization of transport legislation in order to facilitate the 
movement of goods, services and persons; 

Adoption of standard equipment; 

Encouragemen' of the establishment of industries to produce trar.sport 
equipment; and 

Establishment of transport training centres. 

ZI See Economic Coqpnunity of West African States. Activity Report. July 1987 
- March 1988, Department of Transport, Coanunications and Energy, April 
1988. 
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22. In the area of agriculture, a st~dy on agricultural pricing policy has 
been completed and presented to the legislative bodies of the ECOWAS 
secretariat. The document outlines policy guidelines that should be followed 
by the Member States with regard to their agricultural pricing policy. The 
harmonization of agricultural policies should lead to standardization of 
prices, thereby minimizing one of the causes of smuggling. The agricultural 
pricing policy study was one step towards the realization of Article 2(ii) of 
the Treaty. 

23. In an attempt to implement Articles 29 and 31 of the Treaty, the ECOWAS 
secretariat drew up a supplementary Protocol relating to Community 
Enterprisesll, the objectives of which include the development of 
industrially less developed Member States, promotion and development of 
indigenous technology and the transfer and adaptation of imported 
technologies, and the creation and expansion of employment within the 
CoDDUDity. These means are also aimed at easing unemployment when the customs 
union becomes fully operational in 1990, especially when ~he provision 
pertaining to free movement of labour is fully implemented. 

24. At its last meeting held at Lome in May 1989, the Industry Agriculture 
and Natural Resources Coamission of ECOWAS, considered the draft ter:ns of 
reference of the study to be undertaken in connection with the implementation 
of an ECOW~S industrial master plan. The industrial master ~lan aims at 
enhancing integrated development of the human resources, institutional 
mechanisms and technological capabilities necessary for the efficient 
utilization of the raw materials and nat~ral resources of the region and their 
local processing. The implementation of an industrial master plan would 
obiously assist in intensifying industrial co-operation in gen~ral and 
industrial policy co-ordination in particular. Lack of co-ordination has been 
recognized as leading to expensive duplication and capacity underutilization. 
Consequently, contacts had been established with other organizations in the 
subregion, such as MRU, OMVS and CEAO. Co-operation would be facilitated 
through co1laboration within the context of the Industrial Development 
Committee of the Association of Intergovernmental Organizations in West Africa. 

25. While the objective~ and goals of these measures remain valid, tangible 
success remains as elusive as ever. For example, it has been remarked that: 
"Since Lhe founding fathers of ECOWAS ennunciated the nerds for and benefits 
of regional integration, interstate experiences and contact in coDDDerce and 
manufacturing in the subregion have not been ~uch, inspite of the efforts, 
over the years, to bring the activities and protocols of ECOWAS into the wide 
and popular arena of international conferences"il. Indeed, liberalization 
of trade without the accompanying measures, and within the context of an 
industrial structure that is highly dependent on extra-African factor inputs, 
will only lead to the disintegration of nattonal economies. It is against 
this background that no effort should be spared in implementing these 
measures, the difficulties notwithstanding. 

i/ See Official Journal of the Economic Community of West African States, 
ECOWAS Vol.6, December 1984. 

i/ An Address to the Inaugural Meeting of the Federation of West African 
Manufacturers A1soctatlQn, by General Ibrahim B. Babagida, President and 
Co11111ar.~er-in-Chief of the Armed Forces of the Federal Republic of 
Rigeria, 20 October 1988. 
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West African Economic Co11111nDlity (Co1111Dunaute Economique 
de l'Afrique de l'Ouest - CEAO) 

26. The West African Economic CoD1Dunity (CEAO) comprises six countries: 
Benin, B11rkina Faso, Cote d'Ivoire, Mali, Mauritania, Riger and Seneg~l. lbe 
treaty establishing the Connunity was signed on 17 April 1973, and came into 
effect on 1 January 1974. The general objectives of the Treaty were to 
achieve an economic integration, to create a free-trading zone among the 
Member States and to ~armonize economic activities. In JUrsuance of these 
objectives, t!lllphasis has been placed on the expansion of trade between the 
members, especially in the agricultural and industrial sectors, the joint 
promotion of agricultural and industrial development, and the co-ordination of 
transport and coD1DUI1ications. ~9ecial protocols on livestock production and 
fishing have also been included. 

27. In order to promote intra-CEAO trade in manufactured goods and industrial 
development in particular, a regionrl co-operation tax was created to 
compensate for the less industrialized partners' loss of revenue by importing 
manufactured goods from the m~re industrialized partners. Under the scheme an 
exporting country pays tax on products which it exports to other countries in 
the Community, provided that such tax is less than the customs duty which 
would have been levied by the importing country on the same pr~duct had it 
been imported from outside the Community. Experience has, however, shown that 
the scheme is not operating smoothly. 

28. In its effort co intensify industrial development, CEAO, under its 
progr&D1De for industrial co-operation during the period 1988-1992. has 
pinpointed such industrial sectors as agro-industr4es, fertilizers, 
agricultural implements and pumps and building materials (cement, bitumen, 
steel) as the core of its regional industrialization programmel07. The 
implementation of the new programme should lead to the generation of intra­
and inter-sectorial industrial linkages. 

Mano Rive: Union CMRU) 

29. The Declaration establishing the Mano River Union as an economic 
co-operation entity was signed by Liberia and Sierra Leone on 3 October 1973. 
Guinea acceeded to the Union in 1980. The main objEctive of the Union was to 
intensify economic co-operation and accelerate economic growth, social 
progress and cultural advancement. The objective was to be achieved by 
expanding trade and eliminating all trade barriers, creating !avourable 
conditions conducive to trade expansion~ establishing new productive 
capacities to be protecteJ \Dlder a common policy, and guaranteeing fair 
distribution of benefits from economic co-operation. 

30. In the specific area of industrial development, the Union has endeavoured 
to promote a number of what it terms "Union~ industries, especially in the 
areas of pharmaceuticals, pulp and paper, wood, glass, fertilizers, food, 
animal feed, tyres, salt-based chemicals and spare parts. A number of support 
programmes have also been initiated in order to contribute to the industrial 
development activities. These support activites include a feasibility study 
on the creation of the Mano River Basin Development Project, the aim of which 

l.Q/ Strategie de Cooperation et Programme Quinquennal 1988-1992, en matiere 
de Promotion Industrielle, CEAO, Octoter 1987. 
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is to meet the Basin's energy requirements, as well as provide irrigation for 
agricultural improv"!lllent. Road and air links with'.n the Union a=e a'so 
\Dldergoing improvement. 

31. The proliferation of many economic groupings in the subregion should be 
viewed as a desire by the co\Dltries of West Africa to minimize their heaV"J 
reliance on foreign markets, which cannot provide a so1Dld basis for the 
development of industries in the region. It is in this context that the 
activities of all existing organizations should be seen as part of a series of 
complementary efforts in the subregion, and measure~ should be taken to 
minimiz~ any confli~t that might arise in the cour3e of implementing the 
various activities. It is for this reason that steps should be taken to 
irprove co-ordination of the various intergovernmental organizations' 
activities through the Riamey-based Multinational Programming and Operational 
Centre (MULPOC). In fact, a framework has already been established for 
effective subregional industrial co-operation. Furthermor~, the Union bad 
org~ized seminars with the assistance of UBIDQ on the harmonization of 
industrial plans and strategies. 

The Indvstrial Development Decade for Africa CIDDA) 

32. The Lagos Plar. of Actionll/ points out in its preamble that, over the 
past 25 years, Africa has failed to achieve a significant rate of growth or a 
satisfactory standard of geLeral welfare. Indeed, 28 African co\Dltries are 
~lassified by the United Nations as being among the "leaet developed", out of 
a world total of 41, and 20 of the 33 countries classified by the World Bank 
as "low-income" developing countries are in Africa. It is therefore necessary 
for the African countries to join forces and a~&ly themselves to the 
development of intra-African economic co-operation, especially in the 
industrial sector. The will to do so is amply expressed in the Monrovia 
Declaration by the Heads of State and Government of OAU as well as in the 
Lagos Plan of Action and the Final Act of Lagos. 

33. Industry is given a major role in the Lagos Plan of Action, confirming 
the commitment to changing the existing economic structure, to meeting the 
basic needs of the African peoples through the explof tation of their own 
natural resources and to establishing an industrial base for the development 
of other economic sectors. The Lagos Plan of Action sets both qualitative and 
quantitative targets, such as a share for Africa of at least 1.4 per cent of 
world industrial production by the year 1990 (as oppos~d to a current level of 
less than 1 per cent) and self-sufficency in the area of food, building 
materials, clothing and energy. Furthermore, under the Final Act of Lagos, 
the industrial sector bas been selected as one of the priority sectors for 
subregional and regional integration during the current decade. 

34. With the proclamation of the 1980s as the Industrial Development Decade 
for Africa, both the United Rations and the OAU Heads of State and Government 
wished to emphasize the importance of industrial development as a means of 
attaining rapid economic growth, overall development and a better standard of 
living in Africa. The Programme for the Decade, adopted by the African 
Ministers of Industry and endorsed by the OAU Heads of State and the 

ll/ OAU - Lagos Plan of Action for the Economic Development of Africa 
(1980-2000). 
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l~gislative bodies of the ECA and URIDO, is based on the pri~ciple of 
self-reliance and self-sustained development. It presumes that the necessary 
intitative and stimuli must emanate, first and foremost, from within each 
CO\Dltry of subregion so as to form a solid base on which self-reliant and 
selt-sustaining economic growth can be fostered through an integrated 
development strategy. 

35. The main features of the progra1me include the identification of key 
requirements at both the national and subregional levels, and the effective 
exploitation, processing and use of local natural resources on the basis of 
subregional co-operation and an integrated development strategy. Emphasis is 
also accorded to the methodical planning of development activities, 
integrating them into a subregional and regional approach and strengthening 
links between industry and the other sectors. Intra-African co-operation 
bei11g ind~spensable to the self-sufficient and self-sustained development of 
Africa, etiphasis is placed on the need to define sectoral policies and 
progra1111es covering strategic branches of industry; identify major industrial 
projects of interest to the countries of the region or subregion; and to 
strengthen or establish institutions in the subregion or region aimed at 
promoting industrial integration. 

36. The complexity of the challeng£ inherent in such a programme demands 
determination, especially at the national level, as the degree of success 
depends ultimately on the co\Dltries themselves. It also depends on an 
integrated industrial development strategy that is linked to other sectors of 
the economy and in concert with national development plans and aspirations. 
Implementation of the programme presumes greater and effective mobilization of 
the countries' resources, closer subregional and regional co-operation, 
especially in matters relating to trade, transportation, technology and 
skills, and substantial bilateral or multilateral assistance from countries 
outside the region. 

37. At the national level, the programme urges the co\Dltries to identify core 
ind~3trial and Rupport projects as defined in the programme for the Decade, 
and to pay attention to the development of physical infrastructure, 
institutional mechanisms, skills, technology and raw materials, as well as 
other local inputs. Other priority actions include detailed assessment of the 
financial requirements and the establishment of sectoral linkages. At the 
subregional level, it calls for the preparation of a programme of industrial 
complementarity of core projects based on resource endowment factors and joint 
participation in order to optimize limited investment resources and benefit 
from enlarged markets. 

38. In order to attain this objective, initial steps have been taken to 
identify core industrial projects which can lead to the establishment of 
multinational industrial enterprises involving two or more countries. Thus, 
initial industrial promotion programmes were drawn up for each of the 
subregions, that for West Africa being adopted at the meeting held at Abidjan, 
Cote d'Ivoire, in December 1983. The programmes also called for the 
establishment of an information system which would facilitate intra-African 
ro-operation, especially in the fields of training, energy, trade 
harmonization and the elimination of trade barriers. They also stressed the 
need to strengthen relev411t existing subregional institutions so as to foster 
industrial co-operation at the subregional level and enhance the industrial 
activities of the national institutions. 
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CHAPTER II 

THE FIRST RIVISED I'1JGRATED IftDUStRIAL PlQftOTIOR 
PROGWISE FOR WIST ARICA 

39. The follow-up aeeting on the pr0110tion of intra-African industrial 
co-operation in the Vest African subregion within the fr .. ework of the 
Industrial Development Decade for Africa was held in Loae, Togo, froa 
2 - 6 D~cember 198sll/. The meeting reviewed the implementation of .he 
integrated industrial proaotion progr ... e that had been drawn up two years 
earlier at the subregional aeeting held at Abidjan, Cote d'Ivoire, in December 
1983. 

40. The follow-up meeting was attended by experts/representatives froa the 
followilll. countries: Burkina Faso, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Cote 
d'Ivoire, Liberia, Senegal and Togo. The representatives of the following 
organizations also part{cipated: the Vest African Development Bank (BOAD), the 
West African Economic C01munity (CIAO), the Rigeria-Riger Joint C01111ission for 
Co-operation (RRJC), the Economic COllDUDity of West African States (ECOWAS), 
the Liptako-Gourma Region Integrated Development Authority (I.GA), the Mano 
River Union (MRU), the Organization for the Development of the Senegal River 
(OMVS), the African Regional Centre for Technology (ARCT) and the African 
Centre for Engineering Design and Manufacturing (ARCEDEM). The meeting was 
organized by mtIDO in co-operation with OAU, ECA, ECOWAS and the Government of 
Togo. The meeting reviewed the status of implementation of the core and 
support projects in tne programme and set priorities for their implementation. 
In an effort to ensure the acceleration of the successful iaplement&tion 
process, the meeting agreed to classify the projects in three categories: (i) 
first priority: implementation in the short term (0-5 years); (ii) second 
priority: implementation in the medium term (5-10 years); and (iii) third 
priority: implementation in the long term (more than 10 years). The meeting 
also indicated the policy, institutional and other measures essential to the 
realization of the prograane. 

Priority core subsectors 

41. In selecting the projects to be included in the subregional prograane, 
the meeting accorded priority to projects that contributed, either directly or 
indirectly, to the s~bregion's self-sufficiency in food production, as well as 
to those projects with upstream and downstream linkages. Thus, in order to 
secure greater political support, emphasis was placed on a subregional 
strategy that focused on agro-based and agro-related industrial projects that 
had already been developed by the intergovernmental organizations in the 
subregion. That strategy placed equal priority on certain complementary 
subsectora that provided inputs to agro-based projects. Consequently, the 
main priority aubaectors identified in the initial integrated industrial 
promotion programme were: 

(a) Agro- and agro-baaed industries 

Thia aubaector waa to be given priority when allocating resources ao that 
the basic needs of the people could be met and the degree of 

~I See mtIDO document ID/WG.455/4, 17 December 1985. 
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self-reliance increated by reducing the illport CQntent and supplying 
locally available inputs in adequate quantities. The initial subregional 
progr ... e called for increased processing of agricultural produce as well 
as greater production and use of fertilizers, pesticides and agricultural 
-chinery (in order to enhance agricultural production). It also 
emphasized the need to establish suitable processing, storage and 
preservation facilities. In the light of developments since the aeeting 
four years ago, attention will also have to be given to quality control, 
frontier and new technologies as well as training in the food-pr,cessing 
sector. Thia could be facilitated by subregional co-operation in the 
establishment of quality control laboratories and the harmonization of 
standards and technology transfer. 

(b) Metallurgical industry 

The subregion is endowed with large quantities of vsluable metallic and 
other ainerals which are not fully exploited. At best, the few minerals 
exploited are being exported with little or no processing. This 
subsector could become a major foreign exchange earner and save the 
subregion a considerable amount of 11<>ney at present being spent on 
illporting a wide range of processed aetal products. It could also become 
the foundation on which to build a wide range of industries producing 
goods for local consUllption and export. It is not surprising therefore 
that the initial subregional progra111e placed high priority on the 
development of this subsector, in particular the development of the iron 
and steel, copper and alQliniUll industries. Great importance was also 
attached to co-operation in their development in view of the high cost of 
the technology involved and the need to secure adequate markets. 

(c) Chemical industry 

The initial subregional progr..ae stressed the need to develop production 
facilities for certain priority chemicals such as fertilizers and 
pesticides, which are essential to improving agricultural yields, and 
other chemicals and pharmaceuticals, especially those which can be 
extracted from local resources and medicinal plants. Here again, the 
need for co-operation and the formation of multinational corporations was 
emphasized as a means of mobilizing 1 1ources on a subregional basis. 

(d) Engineering industry 

The development of the engineering industry was seen to be essential as 
it offered a aeana of enhancing the development of technology and 
providing the requisit~ machinery, equipment, a~are parts and components 
for all economic and social activities, especially in the development of 
energy, t~ansport and coaDUDications. 

(e) 8uilding materials industry 

Basic needs such as 9helter and infrastructural development are closely 
linked with other subsectors of the economy. The initial subregional 
progra1111e therefore called for the intensified production of certain 
strategic materials such as cement and emphasized the need for research 
into the greater use of local raw materials. 
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42. The identification and selection of core projects in these priority 
sectors are baaed on the principle of attaining self-reliance and 
self-sustained industrialization. Consequently, any projects selected aust 
meet basic d011estic needs, act as stiauli to other sectors of the economy and 
enhance the developm.ent of the requisite local capabilities. In abort, the 
projects auat ensure the full and effective utilization of local natural 
resources, have strong linJcages vith established industries, create employment 
and diaaminate teclmological knov-hov. The linkage and complementarity 
factors need to be projected at both the national and subregional levels. In 
the long tena, it is expected that this policy vill not only enhance 
industrialization, but also acc~lerate the local production of inputs for 
other sectors and lead to the gradual developaent of capital goods industries 
in the subregion. The criteria governing the selection of subregional 
projects, which vere discussed and adopted at the Abidjan aeeting and endorsed 
by the African "iniatera of Industry at their seventh aeeting are attached as 
Annex I. 

43. The core industry concept developed in the Progr ... e for the Decade vas 
~lso exaained in SOile detail and incorporated into the basic strategy of the 
initial progr ... e. Consideration vas given to factors such as availability of 
aarkets, rav aaterials, training facilities, equity participation and 
aanageaent cadres - all at the c01munity level. It vas also decided to 
evaluate the projects se!ected within the context of the changing priorities 
and requirements of the subregion, as vell as vithin the fraaevork of the 
Progr ... e for the Decade. 

Areas and services supporting industrial development 

Mriculture 

44. Even though agriculture still remains the major source of employment, 
food and industrial rav aaterials, efforts directed at increasing its 
perforaance have not yielded the desired resulta. Productivity has been 
declining and ia susceptible to the climatic changes that are characteristic 
of the West African subregion, in particular, the Sahelian countries. The 
development of the agricultural sector contributes to industrial development 
in two ways: first, as a supplier of rav materials it sti1DUlatea the 
establishment of agro-based industries which in turn induce the growth of 
associated engineering industries and advances in food technology, packaging 
and canning; and secondly, as a user of industrial products, it contributes to 
the creation and expansion of industrial enterprises that produce the 
requisite inputs for agriculture. Such a development fosters the 
eatablisbllent of inter-sectoral linkage and the process of integration that 
form the basis for self-sustaining industrialization. 

Mineral resources 

45. Mining and quarrying activities are important factors in the development 
of certain industries in SOiie countries of the subregion. For example, the 
extraction of iron ore could enable countries such as Mauritania, 'uinea, 
Liberia and ligeria to establish integrat~d steel works which are essential to 
developcent in 1eneral. Althou&h Biaeria has already established an iron and 
steel industry, setting up an intearated steel worka would further the 
subreaion'• development through the extraction, conversion and utilization of 
local aineral resources. It would also ensure a local supply of intermediate 
products, in addition to laying the basis for the local aanufacture of 
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aachinery and equi.,..ent required by the aining and quarrying companies. In 
the ulthaate analysis, aineral resource development will set i.n motion the 
development of aetallurgical, engineering, chemical, building Raterials and 
agro- and agro-based industries. The aineral resource endowment of the 
subregion is large enough for this to becOll .. reality. 

Energy 

46. llost co1Dltries in the subregion depend on oil to aeet their energy needs, 
particularly in the transport and industrial se~tors. So far only Rigeria is 
exploiting its oil reserves effectively, altho~ comitries such as 
COte d'Ivoire and Ghana are reported to have oil reserves. Hydro-electric 
power is widely used, albeit not to the fullest extent, although Chana 
exploits ita hydro-electric resources well. Given this s~tuation, it is 
likely that the subregion will continue to depend on oil as a aajor source of 
energy for SOile tille, since the development of nev and renewable sources of 
energy will require huge investaent outlay that are far beyond the scope of 
individual countries. The subregion should thus take steps to intensify 
co-operation in the development and utilization of its energy resources. 

47. Practically all countries in the subregion rely on wood as a source of 
energy for domestic use, in both rural and urban areas. In a subregion that 
has large desert areas and suffers froa frequent droughts, the use of fuel 
should be curbed as it leads to indiscriminate felling of trees which only 
leads to further desertification. The development of alternative sources of 
energy would help to conserve the environment and enhance industrial 
development. 

Trapsport and COl!l!UlliCations 

48. Although the subregion has achieved ce>1mendable progress in the transport 
and communications sector, auch remains to be done. Although it provides the 
110st efficent and cheapest means of transport, the railway system remains 
largely neglected. Just over 10,000 !tm of permanent way have been laid, i.e. 
a ratio of one kil011etre for ev~ry 614 square kilometres of surface area. 
Furthermore, only two railway lines in the subregion crosa Slate boundaries: 
Senegal/Mali and Cote d'Ivoire/Burkina Faso. Maritime transport and inland 
water transport still play marginal roles as aodes of transport. The road 
network is still not well integrated. A major featur~ is the low number of 
vehicles, especially the heavy trucks which accomit for only 12 per cent of 
the total subregion's vehicle park. Air transport services still tend to 
follow routes along the •orth-South axis, and air freight accomita for a 
ainillal share of air transport services in the subregion. TelecOllDUDications 
have areatly improved, even though aoae comitries still do not have direct 
linJts with each other and have to route their traffic via Europe. 

49. Long-tera development calls for the establishment of a more rational and 
intearated transport system that will have to respond adequately to both 
current and future demand. Industrialization can only benefit from 
iaJ>rovementa in transporting the raw materials that present and emerging 
industries require frOll a reduction in price differentials for similar 
cOllDOditiea, and fr011 a aarked increase in intra-subregional trade. As stated 
in the the Lagoa Plan of Action: "Transport and COllDUllicationa are thus a 
prerequisite for development, with their aid, the i .. enae potential of the 
continent can be rationally exploited with aoae chance of complete 
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aucceas".ll/ All these benefits cited above are among the priority 
objectives of the Transport and ComllUllications Decade in Africa. 

llvpn resources 

50. The iapleaentation of any integrated industrial prOllOtion progr ... e, such 
as the progr ... e for the Decade, depends on the developat!llt of hmaan resources 
at various levels in the induatrializatiom process, ranging froa policy-11alters 
and industrial entrepreneurs through technologies and technicians to skilled 
labourers. The subregion disposes of a significant reservoir of hmaan 
resources which needs to be better trained. In this regard, university 
courses and industrial needs need to be better 11&tched with vocational 
training opportunities. Greater priority should be given to •eeting the 
requireaents of the priority core subsectors, support areas and services. 
This would help to r·duce and eliainate eventually the current reliance on 
expatriate technicians in the subregion. 

51. Although the educational infrastructure llUSt be expanded, more 1-ediate 
improveaents could be obtained by rationaliz~ng current progr ... es and 
strengthening t4eir links with industry. Rev forms of education involving the 
rural population and WOilen, as well as teaching/learning processes need to be 
introduced. Education in science and technology, vhicll is a fund-ental 
coaponent in self-reliant and self-sustained industrialization, should be 
expanded. All these are essential to the effective development of human 
resources required for industrial development in the subregion. 

ltobilization of financial resources 

52. l•plementation of the projects retained in the subregional progr ... e will 
call for major investments - a basic factor determining the cOllplete progr8111De 
process, the transfer and choice of technology, product selection, corporate 
form and, above all, the negotiating position vis-a-via the outside world. In 
•oat countries in the subregion, this problem ia aggravated by the often 
precarious state of the balance of paymenta, public finances and budgets, as 
well as by the low level of transactions, particularly in the indu: ~rial 
sector. It would therefore be desirable for Governments and financial 
institutions in the subregion to mobilize internal and external financial 
resources and optimize their use through a variety of measures, including 
fiscal and other policies designed to sti11Ulate savings and investment. These 
could be supported by such institutional arrangements as the African 
Development Banlt (ADB), the West African Development Banlt (BOAD), the ECOWAS 
Fund and FOSIDEC, to aention only a few. 

Technology 

53. latabliahing the core induatriea contained in the initial progr ... e would 
call for .. jor technological inputs. Conaequently, three .. jor conaiderations 
apply. First, linking technology to the industrial development of the 
aubreaion. Thia will be aucceaaful only if relevant •eaaurea are adopted by 

ll/ See Lagoa Plan of Action for the Economic Deyelopmcnt of Africa. 
1910-2000. 
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Govern11ents: thus, technology policy and planning bec011e important elements. 
Secondly, the development of technological capabilities in each country. This 
is a prerequisite for th~ selection, acquisition, adaptation, absorption or 
development and diffusion of industrial technology and involves, inter alia, 
the establishment of technological institutions and the training of industrial 
and technological .anpower. Thirdly, the appr~priate choice of technology. 
Thia is of crucial iaportance, since an inappropriate choice will not only 
incur unnecessary aajor expenditures, but it will also distort the pattern of 
development. 

54. It should be noted th~t llO&t countries in the subregion do not possess 
the expertise, in quantity or quality,to evaluate, acquire, adapt, diffuse and 
absorb foreign technolog: ~s, ~ilich is a highly technical and sophisticated 
discipline. Only very fev coUlltries have taken steps to develop the 
institutional aachinery needed to proaote the development and upgrading of 
local technology or the acquisition and regulation of foreign technologies. 
In aany ccuntries, Governaent agencies and private enterprises have been left 
to their own device• or given biased advice when deciding whether t' invest in 
technology. As a result, they have purchased defective products or plants 
that were reconditioned or overpriced, technologies that were inappropriate in 
terms of labour, capital or resource endovments, or processes lDlsuited to 
local raw materials or enviroDllent. Action should thus need to be talten to 
control such deficiencies as: (i) inadequate purchasing and procurement 
policies; (ii) lack of information on sources and pri~es of major factor 
inputs and technologies; and (iii) disorganized negotiating and contractual 
practices. Consequently, particular emphasis llUSt be placed on mastering the 
process of assessing and selecting technology and its acquisitioL through 
appropriate policies and practices. 

55. One of the causes of economic lDlderperformance in many developing 
colDltries has been the failure to respond to the growing importance of 
industrial and technological information. Ignorance of the sources and volume 
of information or the absence of an effective information base lies at the 
heart of failure in many instances. Information is crucial to selecting 
appropriate technologies, negotiating equitable terms with suppliers of 
equipment and services, achieving effective technology transfer and 
strengthening positions in world markets as well as responding to good 
investment opportunities. Ko nation, however, is self-sufficient in terms of 
inforaation: international networking, the effective collection and exchange 
of information, offer a means of overcoming that deficiency. Through access 
to appropriate information, industries in the subregion could ~ce the 
mounting technological challenges and achieve international co..petitiveness. 
Planning the industrial development and technology policies of each country in 
the subregion must be based on objective data. For example, in the 
food-processing sector, essential data on such aspects as agricultural 
production, livestock, poultry and fisheries has to be as up-to-date as 
possible. It is also necessary to have equally current data on industrial 
aspects. Import and export statistics reveal to a large extent the nature of 
a country's industry and its international orientation. The collection and 
dissemination of information on investment openings, the terms and conditions 
as well as the policies governing industrial investment should be among the 
activities supporting the development and promotion of industry in each 
country. 
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Industrial institutional infrastruct~re 

56. Successful implementation of the subregional progr ... e will require the 
development of an effective industrial institutional infrastructure which, at 
present, is inadequate in llOSt countri~s. Certai~ institutions exist at the 
national level, but they rarely suffice to cover all the critical functions 
essential to a .. jor forward thrust. A distinction needs to be aade between: 
(i) those institutions pri .. rily responsible for such activities as the 
organization of raw .. terial supplies, including energy, and the development 
of factor inputs for production and .. rketing; and (ii) those providing 
servi~es, such as information, banking and im:urance, .. terial and product 
testing, standardization and quality control, and project preparation and 
negotiations, industrial consultancy and engineering services, industrial 
training, technology regulation promotion, support to aaall- and •ediU11-scale 
industries, investment prOllOtion and the asses•ent of the environ11ental 
impact of industrial projects. 

Strategy for implementation 

57. It is pertinent at this juncture to re-state some of the clearly stressed 
modalities adopted at the Abidjan meeting for the implementation of the 
progr .... e. These include: 

The need to identify clearly priority subsectors or branches. Given the 
limited amount of available resources, the selection process and the 
establishment of priorities constitute a sine qua pon; 

The need for detailed pre-investment studies and investment promotion 
activities to enable the mobilization of requisite investment financing 
for the implementation of the projects. In this regard, the role of 
financial institutions in the flDlding and/or mobilization of such 
resources is emphasized; 

The need to accord priority to projects developed by the 
intergovernmental organizations in the subregion in view of their greater 
political support; 

The need for an agreed integrated, realistic and well articulated 
prograame to be matched with concrete proposals for implementation; 

The need for national Governments to incorporate relevant aspects of the 
progr ... e in their national development plans and to establish Rational 
Co-ordinating Ce>1111ittees, as well as operational focal points to be 
provided with adequate staff and funds; 

The adoption of a short- and long-term approach to the preparation and 
implementation of the progr11me; 

The need for those countries selected to host projects to play an 
effective leadership role; 

The need for intensified consultations between countries, 
intergovernmental organizations and other relevant subregional 
institutions leading to firm negotiations on each project; 
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The involvement of the private sector to the aaximD degree possible and 
the greater participation of entrepreneurs in the subregional aeetings; 

The need to establish subregional 11.11.chinery (subregional and subsectoral 
c01111aittees) to aonitor and evaluate the iapleaentation of the progr ... e 
and projects at every stage; and 

The crucial co-ordinating role of the intergovernaental organizations 
and, in particular, the Association of lntergovernaental Organizati~ns of 
West Africa and ICOWAS. 

CllAPTEI III 

ASSESSMEB't OF THE IftPLEltEBTATIOB OF THE PIQJECTS II THE 
FIRST REVISED ImGRATED I1'DUSTIIAL PROGRAJlm 

FOi WEST AnICA 

58. The revised integrated industrial proaotion progr ... e for the West 
African subregion adopted at the subregional follow-up aeeting held at Lolle, 
Togo, in December 1985, c011prised 40 core projects and 20 support projects. 
Annex II provides details on the status of implementation of the revised 
progr ... e and the rec01mendations aade to the aeeting at Dakar. 

Core protects 

Engineering industry 

Agricultural •achinery and equipment subprogr&1a~ 

[list priority 

(1) Manufacture of agricultural tools and implements, Sierra Leone 
(2) Manufacture of agricultural implements and equipment, Bigeria 
(3) Production of aobile •int palll-oil •ills, Mano liver Union 

Secepd priority 

(4) Manufacture of four-wheeled tractors, Senegal m1d Biger~a 

Third priority 

(5) Manufacture of diesel engines for irrigation pumps and generators, Guinea 

load tpd rail transport eauipment 1µbprogr•rpe 

First priority 

(6) Manufacture of railway wagons, Burkina Fato with a tubsidiary plant in 
Senegal 

(7) Eatabliabllent of a central preta workshop, Oahogbo, Bigeria 

Third priodtY 

(I) Manufacture of dietel engine• for tractors, trucks, lorries and buses, 
Bigeria 
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(9) ltanufacture of diesel engine-11<>unted chassis for lorries, trucks and 
buses, IUgeria 

(10) ltanufacture of low-cost, standard, 11Ultipurpose vehicles, Guinea 

lner&Y equipment 

first priori tY 

(11) Manufacture of hurricane laaps, Senegal 

Third priority 

(12) ltanufacture of al1m1iniU11 conductors and cables, Ghana and Guinea 
(13) Manufacture of power transforaers 1 Togo 
(14) ltanufacture of steel towers, Rigeria 

Chemical industry 

Fertilizer subprograane 

First priority 

(15) Establishment of a phosphcric acid plant, Togo 

Second priority 

(16) Subregional aanonia and urea project 
(17) Est&blisbaent of a phosphate fertilizer plant, Riger 

fhart11aceutical subprogranne 

First priori tY 

(18) Establishment of a pharmaceutical plant, Guinea (U1") 
(19) Rehabilitation and extension of the Sereddu station, Guinea 

Second priority 

(20) Eatablisbaent of a pharmaceutical plant, Nigeria 

Pesticides tµbprogr•rpe 

Fint prioritY 

(21) Plara; for phytoaanitary product&, Burkina Faso 

Basic cbemir.al subprogr•are 

Firat priority 

(22) Tidekelt salt project, Biger 

Second priority 

(23) Eatabliabaent of aalt/aoda production plant, Mano River Union 
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Agro- anj agro-based industries 

Food-&rocessing subprogramme 

First priority 

(24) Integrated cOllplex for poultry production, Liberia 
(25) Plants for the industrial processing of aillet and sorghum, Riger and 

Bigeria 
(26) Manufacture of village mills for millet and sorghum, Riger and Rigeria 

Second Priority 

(27) Food-processing plant, Guinea 
(28) Fruit-processing plant, Guinea 

Forest industries subprogranne 

First priority 

(29) Establishment of pulp and paper board factory, Cote d'Ivoire 

Other proiects 

First priority 

(30) Surgical/medical cotton project, Senegal 

Building materials industry 

Cement and ceramics subprogramme 

First priority 

(31) Establishment of a subregional cement factory in the Liptako-Gourma 
region 

(32) Establishment of a ceramics factory, Togo 

Bon-metallic mineral products subprogr•ppe 

First priority 

(33) Manufacture of gl•ss containers, Liberia 

aecond priority 

(34) Manufacture of glass containers, CEAO Member States 

Metallurgical industry 

Iron and steel subprogr•ppe 

Third prioritY 

(35) Establishment of a sponge iron plant 
(36) Installation of elect'ric arc furnace planta in the subregion 
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(37) Installation and expansion cf re-rolling mills in the subregion 
(38) Establishment of an integrated iron and steel plant for flat and tubular 

products 
(39) Estab1!shllent of foundries 

Bon-ferrous metals subprogr•!Ple 

Third Priority 

(40) Processing of baU%ite and alumina, Ghana 

59. At the meeting in December 1985, it was recOllllended that the projects in 
the iron and steel subprogra1De should be studied as a whole with a view to 
developing a long-tena subsectoral progranne. A sub-co1111ittee should be set 
up to develop a master plan for the subprogr .... e. Similarly, the projects 
identified in the agricultural machinery and equipment subprogr&1111e should 
also be studied as a composite whole and a sub-coaaittee established for that 
purpose. It was further reco1mended that the above studies should be 
completed at the earliest possible juncture so that the various measures to be 
taken could be identified and a master plan elaborated. 

SUPPORT PROJECTS 

ARCEDEM 

(Sl) Assistance to ARCEDEM 

(S2) Assistance to ARCT 

Burkin& Fasq 

(SJ) Development of meat-processing and allied industries 

(S4) Assistance to CEAO 

(SS) Developme:it of local industrial entrepreneurship (Directory of 
small-scale industrial project profiles) 

ECA/U]!JDO 

(S6) Development of the cotton textile industry 

ECOWAS 

(S7) Assistance to ECOWAS 
(SS) Assistance to ECOWAS in the development of ilJl industrial tr~ining 

programe 
(S9) Development of industrial consultancy an1 management capabilities 
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(SlO) Assistance in integrated industrial development planning for the 
Liptako-Gourma region 

(Sll) Establishment of a Mano River Union technology centre 
(Sl2) Establishment of a Mano River Union coastal shipping enterprise 
(Sl3) Establishment of an industrial and technology fair serving the Member 

States of the Mano River Union 
(Sl4) Establishment of a Mano River Union financing institution 
(Sl5) Processing of fish and other seafoods 

Nigeria 

(Sl6) 
(Sl7) 

Pharmaceutical industry development centre, Nigeria 
Subregional development centte for hides, skins, leather and leather 
products (Leather Research Institute, Zaria, Nigeria) 

1'igeria-Nig~r Joint Commission for Co-op~ration 

(Sl8) Assistance to RRJC 

(Sl9) Assistance to OMVS 

(S20) Togo Rational Centre for Technology Development 

60. At the meeting in December 1985, it was reco1111Dended that the 
implementation of ·:he projects contained in the revised programme be 
approached on a priority basis. The core projects were thus classified in 
three categories: (i) first priority, (ii) second priority and (iii) third 
priority, while all support projects were included in the first priority 
category. Nineteen core projects were included in the first category, eight 
in the second and 13 in the third, and all 20 support projects in the first 
category. While it was understood that particular attention would be paid to 
implementing projects in the first priority category, it was nonetheless 
implicit that this categorization should in no way prejudice action that 
sponsors might wish to take with respect to projects in the other two 
categories. 

Status of the pro1ects 

61. As at September 1989, nine of the 19 core projects in the first category, 
had not gone beyond the level reached in 1985, while action had been suspended 
on one project and another had been dropped completely. In other words, no 
action had been taken on 11 projects, almost 58 per cent. Some of the 
projects had been scaled down to national projects. Feasibility studies on 
two projects had been revised or updated, while another had not moved beyond 
pre-feasibility atudy stage. Fund• were being sought for the implementation 
of one project and a graduated rehabilitation process was underway with 
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respect to another. In the ulti~ate analysis only one project, which had been 
inc~uded in the national development plan before the start of the Decade, had 
gone into operation during that p.riod. 

62. The support projects registered better progress. This was ~artly due to 
the support given by the international organizations, and partly due to the 
active role played by the intergovel'Dllental organizations. Despite the lack 
of firm data on three support projects 55 per-cent of the support projects had 
been implemented as at September 1989. Of the 20 support projects, only six 
had failed to make any tangible progress. 

63. Of the eight core projects in the second category, none had made any 
significant progress. In the subregional project related to the production of 
salt and soda, the individual cotnltries were more inclined to implement their 
own national progr&111Des at the expense of the subregional prograane. In the 
case of non-metallic minerals subprogramme, where two projects were to be 
implemented (one tnlder Liberia as first category and the other in CEAO member 
states in the second category), CEAO might seek to benefit from the Liberian 
experlence in order to diversify into a different line of products and t~~s 
ensu1- greater complementarity to be achieved. Guinea is currently 
rehabilitating its food and fruit processing industries with a view to 
achieving greater efficiency. 

64. Of the 13 core projects in the third category, no substantive investment­
oriented work had been done either by the intergovernmental organizations or 
by member states towards implementing any of these projects other than work 
completed prior to 1985 and promotional work tnldertalten by ECA up to 1988. As 
a result no less than six core projects in this category have had to be 
dropped. 

65. In summary, it would appear that at the previous meeting 1Dldue emphasis 
was placed on the ianedate and short-term gains at the expense of laying a 
firm fotnldation for longer-term industrialization in the region. A large 
number of projects in the first priority, were in the light industries sector, 
whereas the legal and organizational machinery required to launch and finance 
large-scale projects have within the context of the Decade not progressed 
beyond global protocols and declarations on subregional co-opr.ration. For 
example, no entrepreneurs have taken risk of exploiting the potential of the 
enlarged subregional market created by the ECOWAS protocols on co-operation. 

eonstraints upon the implementation of the revised initial progranpe 

66. Despite the efforts made by member states and intergovernmental 
organizations in the subregion, progress towards the implementation of revised 
int9grated industrial prograane for West Africa has, on the whole, been very 
limited. Some comfort might, however, be derived from the progress achieved 
in the bro&der areas of multinational markets; human resources; institutional 
infrastructure; natl' sl resources; and transport and r.omm1Dlications.l!/ 
Empirical evidence, however, shows that owing to a number of obstacles, Member 
States have been forced to fucus production on national markets. There is 
also a tendency for colDltries to be increasingly introspective thereby making 
it more difficult to achieve the objectives of subregional economic 

,l!/ See Report on the Independent Mid-Term Evaluation of the Industrial 
Development Decade for Africa CIDDA) and the Proclamation of the Second 
Decade, CAMI.9/20/Add.l, ICE/1989/20/Add.l, ll April 1989. 
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integration.~/ The promotion of core and strategic industries that 
constitute the main engine of growth envisaged by the Lagos Plan of Action and 
the Final Act of Lagos has largely been neglected. 

67. While the beginning of the Decade coincided with a critical period in the 
world economy which had devastating effects on the economies of Africa, thus 
diverting the region's attention away from long-tera development to crisis 
•anageaent, Africa was also somehow being .. de to pay the price for the 
wealcnesses of its own economic policies and development strategy that had put 
too little emphasis on efforts to become part of the contemporary 
international economic trends.Ii/ The independent mid-term evaluation of 
the Industrial Development Decade for Africa (IDDA) and the proclamation of a 
second IDDA also confirms as much. It observes that the main weakness in the 
illplementation of the IDDA projects "derives from the fact that OAU member 
Govel'llllents cannot te expected to change and adjust existing development 
plans, industrial policies or institutional structures in response to 
recoamendations adopted or regional conferences that lack the leg!alative 
power to oblige them, or even incentives to offer them, to do so ••• and because 
of the broadness and vagueness of its objectives, the IDDA progranme had not 
had sufficient appeal for bilateral donors looking for specific and much 
defined projects ••• hence the gap between the IDDA objectives and their 
practical implementation remains large".12/ It is only towards the end of 
the first Decade that some countries are beginning to put in place national 
structures in the wake of IDDA projects, or starting to include some Decade 
projects in their own national development.11.I It can therefore be observed 
that lack of progress ln the implementation of projects was partly due to 
failure to put in place mechanisms for ~ffective project monitoring, and 
partly due to the fact that only lip service was being paid to the programmes 
of the Decade, compounded by the fact that it was difficult to ensure that 
Governments respected decisions adopted at various subregional meetings. 

68. The apparent "project-approach" to IDDA was based on the hope, albeit 
unfo1Dlded, that additional financial resources would be available to implement 
projects. With the identification and selection of projects was based on this 
false premise, the process of selecting multinational/subregional iu~~~trial 
core projects lacked vigour or was insufficiently thought through, sin~e no 
prior consultations were carried out nor had the implications and proT,lems 
inherent in implementing such projects been adequately =onsidered, such as the 

ll/ Etude sur l'Harmonisation des Plans de D6velop0ement des Pays de l'QMOA 
et Progr•mme Commun d'Actions, Banque Ouest Africaine de Developpement 
(BOAD), Juin 1988. 

Ii/ Stajner, R. "African Industrialization: Crisis and Perspectives", Razvo1 
Development, page 20, Vol. III, Ro. 1-2, January-December 1988. 

lJ./ Op. cit., Report on the Independent Mid-Term Evaluation of the IDDA and 
the Proclamation of the Second IDDA, paras. 64 and 65. 

11/ Scbema Directeur du DCveloppement Industriel de la COte d'Ivoire, Mars, 
1988. 
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all-illportant factor of hmm resources and their availability. This is bome 
out by the fact that some of the projects that started out as subregional/ 
llUltinational projects are now being redesigned as national projects. The 
strict application of the selection criteria agreed upon at the first 
sutregional meeting in Abidjan would have obviated some of these difficulties, 
while the effective involvement of other Governaents and the private sector 
was essential to success. Furthermore, in soae instances, the wrong option 
had been taken up or operation had been under-dillensioned. 

69. At the first aeeting on the initial integrated industrial promotion for 
Africa held in Abidjan in December 1983, nine of the core projects were 
sponsored by the meeting of the llJLPOC Policy organ and the lntergovermaentaJ 
Organization: Coamittee of Experts on Engineering. These were: establish.Dent 
of foundries; manufacture of four-wheeled tractors; manufacture of 
diesel-engine for irrigation pumps and generators; manufacture of 
diesel-engines for tractors, trucks, lorries and buses; manufacture of 
engine-mounted chassis for lorries, trucks and buses; manufacture of low-cost 
standard multipurpose vehicles; establishment of integrated iron and steel 
plant for flat and tubular products; m511ufacture of aluminium conductors and 
cables; and subregional aD1Donia and urea products. Although most countries at 
the Lome meeting had agreed to sponsor these projects, some countries have now 
indicated that the projects should be deleted, while others have not fully 
integrated them within their own national plans: the net result is that they 
cannot be given any priority. From the nature of the projects, it is obvious 
that proper sponsors should have been identified from the very outset. In 
some instances, project sponsors had been absent from the outset of a project 
and in other instances, they had not been fully committed at the 
pre-feasibility stage. It is for this reason that Guinea requested the 
deletion of the project on manufacture of aluminium condu.·tors and cables, 
while in Ghana the project had not yet passed through the Ghana Investment 
Centre. 

70. The failure to undertake firm pre-feasibility or fe&sibility studies in 
order to ascertain the financial implication of projects was also a major 
factor contributing to the low rate of progress. One the enormous financial 
requirement of certain projects became apparent, mobilizing funds of the same 
magnitude posed major problems that could not easily be surmounted given the 
dwindling and international financial assistance being accorded to !.frica. 
Consequently, full use should be made of local consultancy services and other 
skills rather than hiring expertise from outside the region which entailed 
major financial outlays. Since the benefits to be derived from the 
subregional/multinational projects are uncertain, most of them have been 
placed in abeyance, to await better days. 

'onstraints at the national leyel 

71. Even though the implementation of projects had not been a resounding 
success, the Decade has had a positive effect iu that it has helped some 
countries to focus attention on the problems of industrialization in general 
and to define new policies and strategies. At the level of ECOWAS, plans are 
underway to draw up an industrial master plan for the subregion, while at 
national level a number of countries, most notably Rigeria, have established 
national coD1Dittees drawn from both the public and private sectors to be 
responsible for designing an industrial policy for the country. These tew 
poaitive d"velopments notwithstanding, economic performance in Africa haa 
declined in general, a reflection of the underlying wealcness in the national 
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economies. The crisis of the past few years has aerely aggravated an already 
precarious econOllic situation characterized by: drastic declines in foreign 
exchange; inadequate and often inoperative infrastructure facilities such as 
power, water and transport; high interest rates that lapinge negatively on 
aanufacturing and lead to capacity 1Dl.derutilization; and a drop in food and 
agricultural pr~uction leading to overreliance on food laports. Under the 
circU11Stan~es it becaae difficult to iaple11ent the projects contained in the 
revised lbcegrated industrial promotion progr ... e. 

72. The constraints at the national level also arose froa the lack of clear 
industrial policy and co-ordinating echania. This was further exacerbated 
by lack of publicity. In SOiie co1Dltries, the aission fo1Dld that the Decade 
was coapletely unknown to the very institutions engaged in the training of 
aanpower required for industrial development. In another couatry, for want of 
effective evaluation and feed-back systea at the national level, the incoaing 
administration had no information on the Decade. The government departaents, 
ministries and indstitutions not directly involved in IDDA activities are for 
the aost part not fully informed of the IDDA programe. In some instances, 
there was no clear policy as to which ministry should in fact be responsible 
for the Decade progranne. Some of these factors acco1Dl.t for the conspicuous 
absence of IDDA progrllllllles and projects in aost national development plans in 
the subregion. 

73. While the failure to integrate IDDA projects in the national development 
plans might be indicative of the low priority attached to those projects, it 
is also indicative of a lack of sufficient trained manpower in the area of 
industrial development, which could otherwise formulate these projects into a 
coherent and integrated progranme and projects for inclusion in the national 
development plans. This shortcoming is also reflected in the disjointed 
character of most of the industrial projects elaborated at national level that 
bear no relevance to the intra- and inter-sectoral linkages. Unless the 
public perception of industrialization improves, it will be difficult to 
formulate policies and strategies for the implementation of national 
industrial development progra1aes in particular and subregional industrial 
development programe in general. Further constraints were the lack of 
national sponsors and the failure to involve the private sector more closely. 

Constraints at the subregional level 

74. It bas been pointed out that the existence of numerous econ?mic groupings 
in the subregion poses some problems for the process of economic integration 
in West Africa. This difficulty was being com~o1J11ded by the emergence of 
larger and stronger economic groupings in other parts of the world that paid a 
major challenge for Africa on a whole. Indeed despite the many resolutions 
and declarations adopted by the intergovernmental organizations in the 
subregion at their various meetings, the implementation of IDDA projects bas 
been hampered by the absence of a subregional mechanism that could co-ordinate 
policies, strategies and modalities for implementing subregional projects, 
especially those that require the establishment of multinational enterprises. 
Bct'WAS, CIAO and MIU have all adopted some of the core projects in their 
respective work progr ... es, while other bodies such as the Liptako-Gouraa 
Authority have subregional projects in tbeir work progrllllllles. The thorny 
problem is the degree of c01111itment among member states to the implementation 
of these subregional/multinational projects, while some of the setbacks 
suffered by the subregional progr ... e were attributable in part to the 
systemic, structural and other weaknesses on the economies of the aubreaion. 



- 27 -

75. The aecond difficult aspect ia the aYailibility of financial resources. 
It is llUch aore difficult to aecure financial resources for •~bregional 
projects than for national projects. The BO.AD atudy cited above confirms that 
it ia Yery difficult to finance 1111ltinational/aubregional ~rojecta. They are 
rarely aentioned in the national deYelopment plans which, as a aatter of 
policy, rarely refer to co-operation iaauea. Apart from the financial 
difficulties, the subregional organizations entrusted with the taalt of 
pr0110ting these project• do not always baYe budgetary allocations adequate to 
carry out pre-feasibility or feasibility studies, and have to resort to 
external sources for financial and technical aaalatance. These organizations 
need to be strengthened by providing thea with the resources they need to 
carry out their duties effectively. 

76. The lack of co-ordination aaong bilateral donors, intematlonal uid 
regional organizations has contributed 1=enaely to the preYaillng confuaion 
and la not conducive to instituting strict co-ordlaation 11110ng the co1Dltrles. 
In one comtry it was reported that three Ull agencies were inTolTed in 
pr0110ting dlfferf?llt aspects of one projeLt. The coUDtry in question pointed 
out that apart from dissipating resources, it was also tlae-consuaing for the 
officials that had to deal with the three agencies on the same project. The 
need for co-ordination cannot therefore be oTereaphasized, as failure to 
co-ordinate conTeys the lapresslon to the goTermaents affected that 
intematlonal organizations are not really interested in helping out, but 
aerely in promoting their ovn "pet projects" at the expense of the comtries 
concerned. 

CBAPl'D IV 

PROPQSAI.$ FOi A llVJSID IJITICRA11m JllOOSJllAJ· PIOll)'J'IOI PIOGIAllll 

77. The reTised prograDDe presented in this chapter has been prepared on the 
basis of information obtained during missions fielded by UBIDO to nearly all 
the 16 comtries in the subregion, in the course of which close conaultatiGns 
with ICOWAS, MRU and other lntergoTernmental organizations, such as I.GA and 
OMVS. A visit was also paid to CIAO whose of~lcials, howeTer, were inTolTed 
in the meetings of the organization's policy-malting organs thus precluding any 
possibility of discussion. On the basis of information obtained during the 
missions, supplemented by the information obtained from those responsible for 
industrial actiTitles in the Yarlous lntergoTernmental organizations and from 
the CIAO work prograDDe, it becaae clear that the initial integrated 
industrial progr ... e that had been revised at the meeting in Deceaber 1985 
ahould be revised yet again ao as to reflect the nev realities in the 
individual co1Dltriea and the development• that had taken place in the 
subregion aa a whole. 

78. At the subregion level, certain ahifta have taken place within the 
various intergovernmental organization• vhoae work progr ... ea derive from the 
priorities aet by ~eaber Statea. At ita aeetina at Lome in May 1989, the 
ICOWAS C01111iaaion on Agriculture, Industry and latural Reaourcea proposed that 
the secretariat ahould draw up an BCOW.AS Industrial Maater Plan, involving all 
the major industrial aubaectora. On the other hand, under ita industrial 
co-operation programe for the period 1988-1992, CliO identified 
agro-induatriea, fertilizers, agricultural implement• and pumpa, building 
aateriala •• the core sectors for its reaional industrialization 
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progr ... e.12/ At the same tille, MIU had set about updating pre-feasibility 
studies of projects that had been approved by its legislative organ so as to 
bring the projects into line vlth the industrial rationalization process 
taking place in amber countries. It vas thus reviewing studies on: 
pharaaceutical industry, voodvorking industries, aniaal feed, food processing 
industries, chemical (salt baaed), fertilizers, pulp and paper, and aechanlcal 
and spare parts. 

79. SOiie of the projects contained in the first revised progr ... e vhlch vere 
no longer accorded priority by the sponsors vere deleted, and nev projects 
vere introduced in their stead. 

80. The presentation used in the revised progr ... e has been retained, and the 
projects are grouped in the a .. e aubaectors and subprogr ... ea. It vill be 
noted, hovever, that for some projects currently information -y be laclting on 
such factors as market, production and cost. 

81. Furthermore, &Olle of the countries visited were unable to provide 
information on the status of iapleaentatlon of projects in the revised 
progr ... e. Others vere unable to propose nev projects, but indicated their 
interest in submitting nev proposals. It la therefore expected that the 
representatives of those countries vill propose nev projects and subllit nev 
project profiles to the meeting at Dakar in December. 

82. In the light of the above, the listing of projects carried over frOll the 
previous progr ... e and the nev projects proposed for inclusion in the revised 
prograaae vere regarded as an indicative listing drawn up for the purposes of 
discussion and further refinement at the subregional meeting. At that aeeting 
each project vas presented by the sponsoring country, reviewed by the meeting 
and final decision talten o~ its inclusion in the revised pr~gra11De. The final 
listing of projects is tii·.ren on the next page. 

Selection of core subsectors and core ipvestment pro1ects 

83. The priority subsectors identified in the initial integrated industrial 
promotion progr ... e and reconfirmed at the first follow-up subregional meeting 
comprise: agro- and agro-based industries; building materials industry; 
metallurgical industry; chemical industry; and engineering industry. In line 
vitb the Lagos Plan of Action, the ECOWAS Beads of State and Government 
adopted an industrial co-operation policy that covered almost the same 
industrial subsectors: food industries; agro-chemical industries; farm 
equipment industries; building aaterials industries; wood industries; 
telecOllllUDicationa and electronic industries; petrochemical industries; 
pharmaceutical industries; iron and steel in~.J&triea; and aotor vehicles and 
related industries. 

84. In the li&ht of the asaeaaaent in Chapter III, it is rec01mended that the 
implementation of ~he project• contained in this revised progr ... e be 
approached on the basis of the prlorltlea adopted for the Loae •eeting. The 
core projects should be classified in three categories: (l~ first priority: 
implementation in the abort term (0-5 year•); (ii) aecond priority: 
implementation in the aedium term (5-10 yeara); and (iii) third priority: 
implementation in the long term (more than 10 yeart). All support project• 
should be included in the firtt priority category. 

Ii/ Op. cit., Strategic de CoopCration et Progr•ppe Ouinguennal 1988-1222. 
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15. The progra1111e proposed in this docUllellt contains 36 core projects and 14 
support projects carried OYer frOll the reYised progra1111e adopted at i.o.e, as 
well aa aeTen nev core and three nev support projects. The profiles of all 
these projects are ciTen in Annex III. 

CQU PIOJICTS 

lletallurgical illduatry 

lrop and ateel llJbPro&r•EEe 

1. Eatabllalment of a sponge iron plant (long tera) 
2. Installation of electric arc furnace plants in the subregion (long tera) 
3. Installation and expansion of re-rolling ailla in the subregion 

(long tera) 
•. Eatablialment of an integrated iron and steel plant for flat and tubular 

products (long tera) 
5. bploitation of the Riaba ao'IDltains, Guinea and Liberia (short tera) (nev) 

Ron-terroua wetals aubprogr•ppe 

6. Processing of bamcite and al•ina, Ghana (wedi• tera) 

&>•ineering inclustrv 

.Agricultural machinery and equiJ!ltent aubprogr•!l!e 

7. Manufacture of agricultural tools and iapleaenta, Sierra Leone 
(abort tera) 

I. llanufactcre of agricultural :lapleaenta and equipment, Rigeria (long tera) 
9. Production of aobile wini pala-oil ailla, llano liTer Union (abort terw) 
10. Manufacture of four-wheeled tractors, Senegal (wediua tera) 
11. "6nufacture of diesel engines for irrigation puapa and generators, Guinea 

(aediua terw) 
12. Manufacture of irrigation pumps, Senegal (wediua tera) (nev) 

load and rail transport equiJ)llent 8Ubprogr•nne 

13. Manufacture of railway wagons, Burkina Faso with a subsidiary plant in 
Senegal (wediua term) 

14. Establiahllent of a central press workshop, Oshogbo, Rigeria (short tera) 
15. Manufacture of dieael-enginea for tractors, trucka, lorries and buses, 

Bigeria (long term) 
16. Manufacture of diesel engine-molDlted chassis for lorries, trucks and 

buses, Rigeria (abort term) 

lnern eguiment 

17. Manufacture of hurricane laaps, Seneaal (abort term) 
18. Manufacture of al•inia11 conductors and cables, Ghana (long term) 
19. Manufacture of steel tovera, Kigeria (long term) 
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Chewical industry 

Fertilizer subprogr•ppe 

20. Eatabliabaent of a phosphoric acid plant, Togo (abort tel'll) 
21. Subregional ~nia and urea project, COte d'IYoire (long tel'll) 
22. Eatabliabaent of a subregional phosphate fertilizer industry, 

LiptUo-Go'U1"8& (abort tel'll) 
23. EJctenaion and rehabilitation of the phosphoric acid and fertilizer 

plants, Senegal (abort tel'll) (nev) 

Ph11111ceuticala aubQrogr•p=e 

24. leactbation of the llatoto pharmaceutical plant, Guinea (short tel'll) 
25. Rehabilitation of the Seredu station, Guinea (abort tel'll) 
26. Eatabliabaent of a pharmaceutical plant, Bigeria (short tel'll) 

laaic chemical subprogr ... e 

27. TideJtelt salt project, Kiger (short tera) 
21. Expansion of salt/soda production plant, llano lh'er Union (abort tena) 

Agro- and agro-based industries 

Food-processing aubprogr• .. e 

29. Integrated complelt for poultry production, Liberia (short term) 
30. Plants for the industrial processing of aillet and sorghum, Kiger and 

Bigeria (short tel'll) 
31. llanufacture of Tillage aills for aillet and sorghua, Kiger and Rigeria 

(short term) 
32. Food-processing plant, Guinea (short tera) 
33. Rehabilitation and eltpan&ion of Mamou agro-industrial company (SAIG), 

Guinea (short term) 
34. latablishllent of a plant for processing kinkelibah and other similar 

plants, Senegal (short tera) (new) 
35. Elco-pulp (frozen fruit), Guinea (aediua tera) (new) 

forest industries subprogr•'Pe 

36. Eatablisbllent of pulp and paperboard factory, Cote d'Ivoire (aediua term) 
37. llanufacture of cotton wool, dressings and aanitary products, Senegal 

(short tera) 
31. Promotion of pulp and paper industry in MIU, Sierra Leone (mediua te::m) 

(new) 

Building materialt industry 

Cement and ceramic• 1ubprocr•1Se 

39. latabli:Jhllent of a aubregional cement factory in the Liptalto-Gourma 
region (abort tera) 

40. latabliahllent of a ceraaica factory, Togo (abort term) 
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Ion-metallic aineral proclucts subprogr•!ft' 

41. llanufacture of glass containers, Liberik (short tera) 
42. llanufacture of glass containers, CEAO llember States (•ediua tera) 
43. Va88ou glassvorka, Guinea (long tera) (nev) 

SUPPORT PIOJICTS 

Sl. .Assistance to ARCEDEM 

S2. .Assistance to ARCT 

S3. .Assistance to CEAO 

ECOWAS 

S4. .Assistance to ECOVAS 
S5. .Assistance to ECOVAS in the development of an industrial training 

programae 
S6. Development of industr~al consultancy and aanagement capabilities, 

ECOVAS 

S7. Assistance in the promotion of an integrated industrial development 
plan for the Liptalto-Gourma region 

SS. Establishment of an industrial and technology fair serving the Member 
States of the Mano River Union 

S9. Establishment of a Mano River Union financing institution 
SlO. Processing of fish and other sea foods 

Iberia 

Sll. Subregional development centre for hi~es, skins, leather and leather 
products (Leather Research Institute, Zaria, ligeria) 

Sl2. Assistance to llJC 

Sl3. Assistance to OMVS 

Sl4. Togolese Rational Centre for Technology Development 
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Sl5. Industrial -intenance centre, Benin (nev) 

Guinea 

Sl6. Guinea pilot centre (nev) 

Sl7. Use of plant naterial in the buildin& sector, Togo (nev) 

CB&PDI y 

mATICJ JO R ADQPDQ JO &p;pp•n DIPQIPPTIOI or m 
.,SICOID __ mJSID I nnam ..... ,XU&J. llCllJII• DQCI' •• IOI vpr ARICA 

fteasurea to be adopted 

16. In the plan for the illple11e11tation of the initial integrated industrial 
promotion progr ... e for West Africa, the measures outlined below were 
rec01111ended for adoption •t the national and subregional levels. lloreover, 
the strategy for acceleratin& the is.pleaentation of the revised progr ... e 
should take into consideration all those constraints which have prevented the 
initial as well as the previously progr ... e froa achievina a high rate of 
illpleaentation. Since those constraints are the responsibility of both the 
C01Dltries theaaelves and the subregional organizations, the successful 
fulfilaent of the progr ... e will require a aerie~ of aeasures at those two 
levels. In addition, such co-ordinating organizations as UIUDO, ECOWAS and 
the ICA llJLPOC Office for West Africa, which have a catalytic role to play in 
subregional industrial co-operation, need to intensify their assistance at 
both the national and subregional levels ao aa to brin& about the effective 
illpleaentation of the second revised pro1r ... e. 

At the natiopal level 

17. It is illportant to emphasize that the success of the progr ... e will be 
deterained by the actions taken at the national level and by the policies and 
operational aechaniama adopted by Governaents. The actions, moat of which are 
already being carried out by many co1Dltriea in the subregion, include the 
following: 

(a) Formal endoraeaent of the progr ... e and its projects by 
Gove11111ent; 

(b) Incorporation of the salient fe•turea of the subregional 
progr ... e and its projects in national industrial development 
plans, possibly incurring the need to adjust ongoing national 
industrial development plans; 

(c) Allocation of the human, financial and phydcal resources 
needed to implement the projects; 

(d) Strenathenina or introducing operational aechani ... 
(e.1. corporations, companies, C01111iaaiona) responsible for 
follow-up, including project definition, pre-investment 
studies, investment promotion, and ~roject-related 
consultations with other countries in the subreaion; 
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(e) PrOllOtion of projects aaong potential investors and financial 
institutions; 

(f) If designated lead comJ.try, official subllission of the project 
to financing institutions; 

(1) On the basis of profile• for core investaent projects, 
elaboration of detailed pre-investaent studies, assisted by 
ADB, OllIDO and competent local indutrial consultancy 
organizations; 

(h) Improvement of domestic 118J1POWer capabilities and institutional 
capacities needed for the identification, preparation and 
iaplementation of projects; 

(i) Creation of an envirODlleJlt favourable to investaent and 
conducive to securing the full co-operation of the private 
sector. 

II. The endorsement of progriames and projects by the legislative 
authorities of subregional organizations requires the full support of the 
countries concemed. Governaents, thus, need to ensure internal co-ordination 
aaong the alnistries and organizations concemed in respect of the projects 
being proaoted and aaintain, as far as possible, consistency in teras of 
attendance and representation at aeetings of the subregional organizations 
dealing with indutrial co-operation. 

89. In the light of the above, the following aeasures, some of which are 
already being illpleaented by the co111ltries of the subregion, are listed 
hereunder, slaply as a reminder to those countries that have not yet adopted 
them: 

(a) I.Dy project prepared by a national Government should be jointly 
endorsed and pr0110ted by the ainistries responsible both for 
industry and planning and for the submission of official 
requests to fun~ing agencies; 

(b) A complete file, including the necessary feasibility studies as 
well as a status report on illpleaentation should be maintained 
on each project and regularly updated. This would facilitate 
the provision of information to potential investors and 
financial institutiona interested in the project. 

90. The Govel'Jlllents of the subregion also need to involve the private 
sector, aa necessary, as well as industrial consultancy and engineering 
organizations more extensively in the formulation and iapleaentation of the 
projects retained in the subregional progr ... e. A progr ... e for the greater 
involvement of the private sector, especially national agents of production, 
planners and financial institutions, with appropriate incentives to be 
adopted. It is therefore essential that the support projects included in the 
revised subregional progr ... e are accorded appropriate priority when 
illpleaenting the progr ... e. 

91. Policies and proar ... es should be adopted with due regard to local 
conditions on aatters relating to: 
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(a) The development of local industrial entrepreneurship and 
indigenization; 

(b) The energy problea as it affects industrialization; 

(c) The current constraints facing the public sector enterprises in 
llOSt countries of the subregion and their linkage and 
coapleaentarity with private sector enterprises. 

92. A .. jor constraint on effective project illpleaentation is also the 
communications gap t...~at exists between the various bodies within a country 
concerned with project preparation, promotion and implementation. It was 
often difficult to secure cOllpatible and consistent data ~n industrial 
projects. This problem is compounded, in ll8JlY instances, by the laclt of 
identifiable focal points and national co-ordinating committees. It is 
strongly rec011111ended that Rational Co-ordinating Committees for the IDDA or 
UIUDO as well as the Operational Focal Points for the IDDA should be 
strengthened or established, where they do not exist. Active working contacts 
shouli be maintained between these COllllittees and operational fo~•l points and 
the secretariats of the relevant subregional organizations and joint 
C011mittees in order to ensure the successful implementation of the subregional 
progr ... e. It would be useful if the focal points were established along 
functional, rather than personal lines, and steps were taken to establish an 
effective institutio~al memory. The laclt of continuity and consistency 
highlighted in paragraph 89 also explains the laclt of familiarity with 
procedures for obtaining technical and financial assistance from external 
organizations. 

At the subregional level 

93. The priority activities identified for the implementation of the second 
revised integrated industrial promotion progr .... e at the subregional level are 
in line with the 'ndustrial priorities established by ECOWAS, CEAO, MRU and 
the ECA/MULPOC Office for the subregion. These activities include: 

(a) Formal endorsement and implement•tion of the revised integrated 
industrial promotion programme by the intergovernmental 
organizations in the subregion, and inclusion thereof in their 
subregional development plans and programmes; 

(b) Establishment and/or strengthening of subregional technical and 
subsectoral c011111ittees on a branch-by-branch basis to 
co-ordinate, monicor and advise Governments on the selection 
and implementation of subregional projects in each subsector; 

(c) Provision by those intergovernmental c011111ittees of advice to 
Governments on the preparation, implementation, management and 
monitoring of the subregional industrial project&, includ!ng 
the de!inition of: 

The broad principles governing the relationship among the 
parties and specifying the co-operation arrangements in the 
areas of industrial production, and trade in industrial raw 
materials and products; 
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The policies ah~ supporting measures which the Governments 
concerned should pursue; 

Operational principles and measures, including mutual benefits 
or equitable treatment; 

Joint ventures involving such bodies as subregional 
corporations in the countrie3 of the subregion, or member 
countries of the subregion and other subregions and regions, or 
statutory corporations and other enterprises; 

Co-production and specialization, including subcontracting and 
marketing, as an arrangement of particular illportance to 
engineering-based core industries; 

Joint acquisition of technology and the mobilization of 
financing resources; 

Standardization and quality control. 

(d) Preparation by the subregional intergovernmental organizations 
of the subsectoral studies included in the revised programme 
with a view to identifying clusters of economically viable 
projects integrated with other industrial branches and the 
remainder of the economy; 

(e) Preparation by subregional intergovernmental organizations of 
rehabilitation studies on priority projects whose reactivation 
in the context of the subregional programme might prove 
economically and financially viable; 

(f) Agreement among the countries in the subregion on the host 
country for each subregional core project and the respective 
roles of the others in implementing the core projects. This 
would include agreement on: 

Supply of the requisite raw materials and energy; 

Purchase of intermediate and final products; 

Equity shareholding, majority of which should be owned ~Y 
African countries; 

Training and allocation of manpower to the project; 

Conducting R & D related to the project; 

Exchange of information; 

Management of the enterprise; 

Subcontract•, where feaaible. 

(g) Assistance by intergovernmental organizations and development 
banka in thd aubregion in the mobilization of financial and 
other resource•, including investment 'romotion for the 
implementation of the subregional core projects; 
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(h) Strengthening or establishllent of operational arrangements, 
such as subregional corporations or enterprises linked with 
corresponding national corporations, for the implementation of 
specific project or complex of projects. In this regard, it 
should be noted that in establishing subregional enterprises 
aiaed at a lasting and effective econoaic relationship, it may 
be necessary for each partner, particularly the Governments, to 
share in the risks and rewards of the enterprises and 
participate fully in the decision-malting at the highest 
aanagerial level; 

(i) Involvement of African chambers of cOlllllerce and industry or 
manufacturers and their associations as well as competent local 
consulting firms from the outset of the project, increasing 
their participation/involvement as the project develops, with a 
view to establishing a closer relationship with the private 
sector. 

94. In order to implement the measures proposed above, a number of policy 
actions will be required. These are predicated on the assumption that 1Dlless 
the productive capacity of the subregion is enhanced, the volume of trade will 
suffer. Since the promotion of trade between countries in the subregion bears 
implications for the currency arrangements between Member States, it would be 
desirable to ensure convergence in the compensation mechanisms among the 
countries of tee subregion: a matter that should be considered by the 
subregional orga.~izations concerned. It would also be desirable to harmonize 
fiscal and legislative procedures throuthout the subregion which currently 
acted as disincentives. 

95. Institutional measures to effect changes and implement policies and 
progrannes should therefore include strengthening the secretariats of the 
relevant intergovernmental organizations, especially ECOWAS, CEAO and the ECA 
MULPOC Office for West Africa, in order to enhance their capabilities in 
carrying out their various functions, including the following: 

(a) To gather, analyse and disseminate relevant industrial data and 
information from and to all Member States, the private sectur, 
associations, institutions and other bodies in the subregion; 

(b) To develop and promote an effective working relationship among 
the member countries and co-operating orgrnizations; 

(c) To serve as a resource unit for the promotion of subregional 
industrial projects, providing advice on and assistance in 
securing investment, expansion of markets, acquisition of 
technology and know-bow, and project negotiations within the 
subregion and without; 

(d) Formulation and development of subregional industrial policies 
and strategiea to complement those at national level; 

(e) Preparation of priority aubaectoral studies; 

(f) Identification, preparation, implementation and follow-up of 
projects. 
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96. These institutions will need to be properly staffed with competeut 
personnel so as to enable them to monitor and co-ordinate effectively the 
various activities relating to the formulation and implementation of tile 
subregional progr ... e and projects, especially those in the priority 
industrial core subsectors and support areas. They should aaintain a dynamic 
working relationship with the relevant intergovernaental organizations, with 
national, subregional and regional organizations, as well as with URIDO. They 
should also keep themselves fully inforaed of all aajor technical assistance 
proposals and progr ... es relating to industrial projects in the subregion. 

97. As at the national level, c01mUDication also present a problem; 
however, the flow of information between co1Dltries in the subregion could be 
improved by using the channels of cOlllllUDication established by ECOWAS and 
CEAO. It could also be improved through a formalized process of consultation 
and be further enhanced by establishing an effective monitoring system, 
including a subregional data banlt. In this regard it is pleasing to note 
that, as recoanended in the IDDA progra11111e and in the guidelines for priority 
actions during the preparatory phase of the Decade, an Industrial Development 
Co1111ittee has been established to contribute to existing subregional 
industrial co-ordination and monitor the implementation of the industrial 
progra1111e in general and IDDA projects in particular. The Industrial 
D~velopment Decade for Africa could become a permanent item on its agenda. 
Although co-ordination is now maintained aaong the various subregional bodies 
(notably ECOWAS, CEAO and ECA/MULPOC Office), such co-ordination also needs to 
be established between them and OBIDO in order to avoid 1Dldue duplication and 
to ensure effective implementa~ion of the progr8111De, once endorsed by the 
competent legislative authorities of the subregion. 

Promotion of the pr~gramne 

98. In order to facilitate the implementation of the prograane and to 
create greater awareness in the subregion, it is reco1mended that the 
programne be widely circulated among all relevant economic agents in the 
subregion, especially at the natirnal level. They should be asked how they, 
the Government or business co11111unities, can best promote the progr8Jll'le. The 
importance of involving the private sector has already been stressed. The 
successful mobilization of local resources can serve as an inspiration to 
genuine foreign investors, encouraging them to participate in viable joint 
venture projects. All these activities also require the full use of the 
information media, as well as careful monitoring and co-ordination. It is 
reco11111ended that the relevant subregional organizations, especially ECOWAS, 
~O and the ECA MULPOC Office should collaborate w£th the project aponsors 
and through the auspices of the Training and Information C01111ittee and the 
Industrial Development Coaaittee should assist in carrying out that 
co-ordination. 

Mobilization of financial resources 

99. Implementation of the projects contained in the proposed progr1111De will 
require considerable financial resources which the various countries will have 
to mobilize for themselves or acquire on the financial markets. The main 
sources of financing which the majority of countries in the subregion are 
already using include: the World Bank, the African Development Bank (ADB), 
BOAD, the Arab Bank for Economic Development in Africa (ABEDA), and the OPEC 
F\'Dd. These and other financing institutions should give priority in their 
lending policies to the projects in the subregional programme. 
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100. Although the colDltries in the subregion are expected to use all the 
economic and diplomatic channels at their disposal to promote the projects 
identified; UBIDO could be requested to pr~vide assistance through its 
investment promotion progr ... e, including the use of its Investment Promotion 
Services. Although it disposes of only lillited resources itself, UlUDO could 
intensify its endeavours to help Governments to submit requests to various 
bilateral and multilateral agencies and thus tap funds available to those 
agencies. over and above its investment fora and related promotional 
activities and apart frOll evolving innovative ways and means of involving 
major financial institutions and 1ssisting colDltries in the subregion to 
secure thelr co-operation, URIDO could use its entire system to strengthen 
national capabilities. 

Role of the co-ordinating and other agencies 

101. As stated in the initial progranne, the successful implementation of 
core industries calls for the development of human and technological 
capabilities, the mobilization of financial resources as well as the 
establishment or strengthening of capabilities to sel""'ice and augment the 
industrialization process in the subregion. The agencies and organizations of 
the United Rations system, in particular UBIDO and ECA, in close co-operation 
with the ADB and other specialized Afric•n or~Aniz•tion~ can c~nt~!bute to 
meeting those requirements a.nd thu~ help to ov~rco:r.r. ~~e ac~te dev~l~{>OEentel 
problems of the subregion. 

102. For the mobt part, these organizatio':\s ~ould provide technical 
~ssistanrP !n the foJJewing areas: 

(a) ~pdatilli the aubregional industrial promotion programm~i 

(b) Preparing of pre-investment studies, including inve~~~eh~ 
proiilea on selected projects in the ~ao~egion, providi~~ 
information on such items as: consumption; plant size; rav 
materials' utiliti~~; tec:hnololfY; investment; manpower and 
training; probable prod.uciion ~ost; project/programme 
prouubHi.tyz and potential mdr:icet(s); 

(c) lc:kentifying specific arefl.S and modes of co-operation between 
co1Dltries, as well aa between producers and R & ~ facilities, 
in implementing the programme for the Decade; 

(d) Strenr~hening existing subregional committees of experts, such 
as the Industrial D~velopment Committee, to review and update 
the regional integrated industrial rromotion programme, monitor 
its implementation and co-ordinate the activities of the 
technical co1111ittees described in paragraph 94(b); 

(e) Developing capabilities related to: industrial planning; 
industrial consultancy; project preparation; procurement of 
supplies; and support of local entrepreneurs and manufacturers 
including the creation of associations related to core 
programmes; 

(f) Organizing technical consultations, negotiations and investment 
promotion meetings in specific core subsectors. These will 
include consultation and negotiations between: 
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African COlDltries, involving both State finance institutions 
and local agents of production and distribution; 

African States and potential partners from other developing 
colDltries through ECDC, involving potential investors from 
those countries as well as financial institutions; 

African States and potential partners from developed colDltries. 

103. Annex IV contains a schematic diagram of the interlinltages between the 
various co-o~dination and follow-up •echanisms. 
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AlUfEX I 

Criteria for selection aultinational/ 
subregional industrial core proiects 

For an industrial project to qualify as a multinational/subregional core 
project, it should meet .!ll requirements in group I and one or more additional 
requirements in group II. 

I. Basic requirements 

The project: 

(a) Provides inputs into the p=!ority sectors selected in the Lagos Plan 
of Action and the Final Act of Lagos, i.e. food, transport and 
COlllDUllications and energy; 

(b) Provides effective integration and linkages with other industrial 
and economic activities and infrastructures in the subregion; 

(c) Utilizes and upgrades, to the maximum extent possible, African 
natural resources (raw materials and energy) so as to benefit first 
the subregion, secondly other African countries and thirdly 
non-African countries; 

(d) Produces intermediates for further processing or fabricating in an 
increasing number of established or planned industries or 
engineering goods, particularly those related to food production and 
processing, building materials, textiles, energy, transport and 
mining; 

(e) Caters, first and foremost, directly or indirectly, to the basic 
needs of the people in the subregion and, if required, in other 
African countries; 

(f) Involves (i) economies of scale, (ii) complex technology or 
upgrading of technology, (iii) large investment; and (iv) market(s) 
beyond the reach of individual countries in the subregion; 

(g) Offers scope for co-operation, especially among the African 
countries, in long-term supply/purchase arrangements for raw 
materials, intermediates and final products; subcontracting; barter, 
equity shareholding; etc.; 

(h) Contributes to reducing the region's heavy reliance on external 
factor inputs. 

II. Additional requirements 

The project: 

(a) Offers comparative advantage(•) over similar project(•) - actual or 
potential - in other groups of countries (African and non-African), 
particularly in respect of raw materials, energy and the 
infrastructure required; 
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(b) Complements related project(s) or existing production unit(s) in the 
subregion; 

(c) lams foreign exchange through the export of its products, including 
upgrading of raw materials; 

(d) Results in rehabilitation and rationalization of existing production 
unit(a); 

(e) Replaces, whenever practical, synthetic materials by natural 
materials, particularly those that are renewable. 



Project nUlllber, title and location 

ENGINEERING INDUSTRY 

ANNEX II 

Status of implementation as at 30 September 1989 of pro1ects included in the 
first revised integrated industrial promotion programme for ECQWAS countries 

Sponsors 
Conclusion and recommendations 
of the Lom~ meeting Dec. 1985 

CORE PROJECTS 

Action taken since 
December 1985 Observations and recommendations 

Agricultural intchinery and equip!l!tnl subpro0ranne 

1. Manufacture of agricultural 
tools and i111Plements 
Location: Sierra Leone 

2. Manufacture of agricultural 
implements and equipment 
Location: Nigeria 

3. 

4. 

?roduction of 11obile mini 
pal-oil 11i11s 
Location: countries 01 the 
Hano River Union 

Manufacture of four-wheeled 
tractors 
Location: Senegal and Nigeria 

HRU 

Nigeria 

HRU 

Senegal 
and 
Nigeria 

Recommended that it be implemented 
in the short term, and findings of 
related UNIDO studies made avail­
able. It was also suggested that 
projects 1, 2, 4 and 5 should be 
studied as a composite whole. 

Nigeria should be contacted for 
further details on the project. 

Existing facilities in 
Sierra Leone have been pri­
vatized. Activities are no 
longer limited to the manu­
facture of agricultural 
tools and equipment. Strate­
gy for implementing the 
project broadened somewhat 
and manufacturing range 
extended in 111 three 
countries. 

No information available 

Terms of reference bad been drawn Being under~aken in co-
up, mobilization of funds ini- operation with ADS and 
tiated and positive response ARCEDEH. A draft pre-
received from ADS. A comprehensive feasibility report contain­
survey of the subsector should be ing the market study and the 
undertaken. design of a suitable proto­

type was prepared in 1989. 
Recently promoted at meeting 
of HRU Chambers of Commerce. 

It was agreed that the project 
could not be initiated at that 
ttme. However, BOAD was 
undertaking a study for a 
similar project for WAHU Member 
States. 

No specific information 
available, but it is kno~n 
that Nigeria has gone ahead 
and established a project 
in Baucbi (STEYR NIG. LTD.) 

Each HRU country has facilities for 
manufacturing agricultural tools 
and equipment. A study oriented 
towards promoting complementarity 
should be undertaken. It ts thus 
recommended that the project be 
retained. 

In view of the importance of the project 
to agricultural development, tt Is 
recommended that it be retained. 

It is recommended that the projtct be 
rttained, and commercial production 
should start 11 soon as the prototypt 
is accepted. 

Pending receipt of information on 
the current status of the project, 
it is recommended that the project 
be retained. 

I:'­
~ 



Project nUllber, title and location 

5. Manufacture of diesel engines 
for irrigation puinps and 
generators 
Location: Guinea 

Sponsors 

HllLPOC 
Council of 
Ministers 
and HRU 

Road and rail transport eaulpment subproqranne 

6. Manufacture of railway wagcns CEAO 
Location: Burkina Faso and 
Senegal 

7. Establishtnent of 1 
central press workshop 
Location: Oshogbo, Nigeria 

8. Manufacture of diesel-engines 
for tractors, trucks, lorries 
and buses 
Location: Nigeria 

9. Manufacture of diesel engine-
110unted chassis for lorries, 
trucks and buses 
Location: Nigeria 

10. Manufacture of low-cost, 
standard inulti-1urpose 
vehicles 
Location: Guinea 

Nigeria 

HllLPOC 
and IGO 
Connittet 
of Experts 
on Engin­
eering 

II 

II 

Conclusion and reconnendatlons 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

Action taken since 
December 1985 

It was noted that the project was In cOfl'lllon with all other 
still at the pre-feasibillty study projects sponsored by the 
stage. Consideration shou1d also HULPOC Council of Ministers, 
be given to possibly locating the the project had been taken 
project in Mauritania. It was also over by Individual Member 
reconmended that the study should States. 
also consider substituting electric-
powered pumps for diesel-powered 
pumps. 

Ob11rvatton1 and r1c0111111ndation1 

Guinea is no longer tnterested in 
tmpl11111nting the project. Given 
the importance of the project, however, 
Sahelian countries might consider 
Implementing it. Sine• other countries 
might bt interested in the project, It 
Is recOfl'lllended that It be retained. 

It had been hoped to find a partner The feasibility study has It Is reCOflll'ltndtd that the project 
in 1986, following the call for been revised so as to take be retained. 
tenders the year before. BOAD was Into account the economic 
ready to finance the necessary realities In member 
studies. countries. 

The project was at a standstill No Information available 
and ECOWAS was requested to 
undertake the requisite follow-up 
action. 

Consultant had established that 
the project had been executed. 

No further Information 
aval1ab1e. 

It was noted that It had been No further Information 
difficult to assess the exact available 
status of the project. 

C&te d'Ivoire requested that it No action taken. 
be deleted frcm the list of 
possible project locations while 
Guinea reaffirmed Its Interest In 
the project. 

In the absence of any further 
Information, the Information provided 
at the Lom6 meeting remains unchanged. 
It Is also rec011111ended that pending 
receipt of ~pdattd Information, the 
project be retained. 

It Is recOflll'lended that pending 
the receipt of updated Information, 
the project be retained. 

In the absence of any further Infor­
mation, the Information provided at 
the Lom6 meeting remains unchang~d. 
Pending receipt of further information, 
It Is rec011111ended that the project be 
retained. 

Since Guinea 11 no longer interested 
In the project, It 11 rec011111ended 
that the project be deleted. 

1:-
1:'-



Project nUlllber, title and location 

Energy eqvip!!tnt subproqrll!!!f 

l 1. 

12. 

Hl.nufacture of hurricane 
luips 
Location: Ser.egal 

Hl.nufacture of aluminiUll 
conductors and cables 
Location: Ghana and Guinea 

13. Hl.nufacture of power 
transfo~•rs 
Location: Togo 

14. Manufacture of steel 
towers 
Location: Nigeria 

CHEMICAL INDUSTRIES 

Fertilizer subproqral!!!!I 

15. Establishlntnt of a phosphoric 
acid pltnt 
location: Togo 

16. Subregional tnn0nia and urea 
project 
Location: To b• detennined 

Sponsors 

BOAD 

PIJLPOC 
and IGO 
ConnittH 
of Experts 
on 
EnginHring 

Co11clusion and r1connend&tion1 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

The meeting noted that technical 
partners were being sought for the 
project and it was agreed that 
the project be impl1111ented in the 
short tenn. 

Ghana expressed interest in 
implementing the project on a sub­
regional basis, and related project 
could provide the necessary input 
(aluminium ingots). 

Action taken since 
D1c1111b1r 1985 

Assistance of UNIDO being 
sought by the industrial 
freezone of Dakar in finan­
cing updating of feasibility 
study. 

Minerals Conmission in Ghana 
confinned need to update 
earlier 1tudi11 and 1x­
pr11sed continued interest. 

Ob1ervation1 and r1conn1ndation1 

Senegal i1 no longer interested in the 
project. It 11 therefore r1conn1nded 
that it be deleted. 

Energy required for the tmpl11111ntatton 
of this project in Guinta is currently 
not available. Co-operation with OMVS 
countries could be considered a solution 
to the energy problem. Ghana is also 
experiencing similar energy problems as 
present energy capacity is being 
used to proc111 other products. 
It i1 none the 111s reconnended that 
the project be retained. 

PIJLPOC Considtrtd a low priority No action taken. Since Togo is no longer inter•sted 
and IGO projtct, ytt Niamey-based PIJLPOC 
Connittet of was urgeo to take nectssary follow­
Experts on up action on this and other 
Engin•ering projects. 

Nigeria 

Togo 

No project infonnation was 
availablt at the meeting. 

Technical partners were being 
sought and the mobilization of 
funds was bting studitd (short­
term). Togo was requested to up­
date project profile and take due 
account of Senegal's experience 
when stltcting partner. 

No information available. 

in the project, it is r1conm1nded that 
it be deleted. 

In the absence of any further 
information, the information provided 
at the Lom6 meeting remains unchanged 
It is r1con111nd1d that pending the 
receipt of updated information, the 
project be retained. 

Project in abeyance because Realization of all tnree projects (15, 
of high investment co1t1 and 16 and 17) would accelerate the achieve­
sharp drop (30 per cent) in mint by the subregion of self-sufficlen­
phosphate fertilizer prices. cy in fertilizers essential to the 

development of aariculture. 
The11 projects should be fully supported 
by Member Stat11 in the subregion 10 

PIJLPOC 
Council 
of 
Ministers 

Detailed survey was being under- C8te d'Ivoire interested 
taken by Canadian finn with 1 view in impltmtnting the project. 
to l4unching tht project in the 

11 to 1cc1ler1t1 implementation. It is 
thus reconn1nd1d that 111 three projects 
(15, 16 and 17) be retained. 

mtdbm term. 
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Project nUlllber, title and location 

17. Establishlnent of a phosphate 
fertilizer plant 
Location: Niger 

Phatm1c•uticals subproarl!!!!!f 

18. 

19. 

Establishment of a pharwia­
ceutical plant 
Location: Guinta (UFH) 

Rehabilitation and ••t•nsion 
of tht Sertdu station 
Locltion: Guinea 

20. Establishment of a pharwia­
ceutical plant 
Location: Nigeria 

Pesticides subproqr19111 

21. Plant for phytosanitary 
products 
Location: Burkina Faso 

Sponsors 

Niger 

HRU 

Guinta 

Nigeria 

Burkina 
Faso 

Conclusion and reconnendations 
of the Lom6 111teting Dec. 1985 

Action taken since 
Otctmbt r 1985 Ob1trvation1 and rtc011111tndation1 

Further stu~lts to dtttnnint tht Project related to an~thtr 
final locat,on of the plant wert subregional project being 
envisaged by UNIOO, and tht ECOWAS promoted by Liptako-Gounna 
Fund has been approached for finan- authority that involved 
cial assistance that had been three countries: Burkina Faso, 
approved. Niger and Hali. 

The meeting considered two projects 
(18 and 19) together since both 
related to rehabilitation of exis­
ting plants. HRU was requested 
to make available to Htmbtr States 
the studies undertaken on the 
projects, while UNIOO was requested 
to assist Guinta in undertaking 
market studies. BOAO ••-
pressed readiness to finance the 
necessary feasibility studies. 

It was noted that raw materials, 
labour and energy needed for the 
project were available in Guinea. 

Production of drugs has HRU were co-ordinating the d1v1lop1111nt 
started. Market study being of phannaceutical industries within 
undertaken. the Union, based on the existing 

facilities and the needs of 
Member States. Chief phannaeists 
were meeting to draw up list of 
essential drugs ~nd Htmbtr States 
would receive exclusive rights to 
product certain drugs which would 
then be traded within the Union. 

Step-by-step rehabilitation 
with sale of raw material 
for the purchase of equip­
ment being undertaken. HRU 
was undertaking study on 
producing drugs from local 
medi~;nal plants. Co-oper­
ation of a group of Guinean 
businessmen already secured, 
co-operation from others from 
other MRU countries being 
sought. 

Tht Hano River Union countries should 
support tht rehabilitation process. 
It is reconnended that the project 
bt retained. 

It was recommended that the pro- No information available. In the absence of any further 
infonnation, the i~fonnation provided 
at the Lom6 meeting remains unchanged. 
It is rec011111ended that pendin; the 
receipt of updated information, the 
project bt retained. 

ject should be considered in the 
survey which UNIDO was called 
upon to undertake in collabora-
tion with the relevant intergovern-
mental organizations. 

The project enjoyed th• support 
of the Government of Burkina Faso 
which had included it in its five­
year dev1lop111ent plan (short-term) 
after updating earlier studies. 

Because of difficulties 
in implementation with 
Niger, th• project has 
become a national project. 

The project is a national project and 
enjoys top priority in the five-year 
develop111ent plant of Burkina Faso. 
However, since the project is no 
longer subregional, it is reconnended 
that it be deleted. 

&:'­,,.. 



Project nuinber, title and location 

Bas;c chemical subproqrtl!l!!e 

22. Tidekelt salt project 
location: Niger 

23. Establlshlntnt of salt/soda 
production plant 
location: countries of the 
Hano R;ver Un;on 

AGRO ANO AGRO-BASED ltlJUSTRIES 

Foo<l-processinq subproqrtft'!!!l 

24. Integrated complex for 
poultry production 
Locatiun: Liberia 

25. Plant for the industrial 
processing of millet and 
sorghum 
location: Niger and Nigeria 

26. Manufacture of village mills 
for millet and sorghutn 
location: Niger and Nigeria 

Sponsors 

Niger 

HRU 

Liberia 

NNJC 

NNJC 

Conclusion and rec011111end1tlon1 
of th• lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

Jt was agreed that the project 
should be Included In the flr1t 
priority category (short-tenn) 

The studies had been completed, 
but project location and selection 
of a technical partner were still 
under consideration. 

Funds had been secured under 
Danish financial assistance. 

It was agreed to Include these 
two projects (25 and 26) In the 
first priority category. They 
had not been included In the 
initial subregional progr111111e, but 
had already reached a more advanced 

Action taken 1lnce 
December 1985 

Under Implementation. 

Ob1ervatlon1 and rec011111endatlons 

Thl1 project 11 more national than 
1ubreglon1l In character. However, 
1lnce Niger Intends to have other 
countrle1 In the subregion participate 
In extending the unit so as to meet the 
needs of the subregion by 1991, It Is 
recOll'lllended that the project be 
retal~ed. 

Project being Implemented The project n1ed1 co-lnve1tor1 10 11 to 
In Sierra Leone u1lng 1olar accelerate the pace of Implementation. 
energy. Project 1pon1or It 11 thu1 reconnended that It b• re-
1n need of capital. talned. 

No action taken for want of 
agreement of spon1or on a 
crucial aspect of the 
project. 

Further pre-feasibility_ 
study conducted by UNIOO 
and UNDP In 1989. 

The potential lnv11tor1 have 1lnce 
Indicated their preference for 
financing only certain component• 
of the project and not the Integrated 
project 11 a whole. Whereas agreement 
had been reached on the production of 
egg1 and poultry meat, no agreement had 
been reached on the production of 
poultry feed. Thl1 project could 
perh1p1 be con1ldered a national 
project. It 11 none the 1111 
rec0111111nded that It be retained. 

The 1pon1or1 have locakted a technical 
partner and additional financial re-
1ourc11 were being 1ought. Jt 
11 thus rec011111ended that the project 
be retained. 

stage. In respect of the flr1t No action taken 1lnc1 IOAD ts tnt1r11t1d tn the project. 
NNJC 11 looking for addltlona1 Investors 
and natlon.\l pr01110tor1, Since the pro­
ject 11 ataied at relieving women of 
their traditional method of pounding 
millet and 1orh11111, It 11 rec0111111nded 
that the project be retained. 

project (25), prefeasibllity and 
feasibility studies had been COlll-
pleted, sites had been selected 
and financial resources were being 
sought. In respect of the 1econd 
project (26), a pr1fea1lblllty 
study had been completed, a site 
selected and the participation 
of ARCEDEH, UNIOO and UNDP was 1ought. 

-1:-
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Prcject nUllber, title and location 

27. 

28. 

Food-processing plant 
Location: Guinea 

Fruit-proctssing plant 
Location: Guinea 

forest indystri1s sybprpqrl!!!!lt 

29. Establishlnent of a pulp and 
p~per-board factory 
Location: C&te d'Ivoire 

30. Surgic1l/111edic1l cotton 
project 
Location: Senegal 

BUILDING MTERIALS lNDUSlltY 

Cl!!!fnt and ctrl!!!ics sybproqra11111e 

Sponsors 

Guinta 

Guinea 

C&tt 
d 'IYoi re 

Senegal 

31. Establishlnent of a subrtgional Liptako­
c111ent factory in the Liptako- Gourma 
Gounna region 
Location: To be dettnnined 

32. Establishlnent of a cer1111ics 
factory 
Location: L~. Togo 

Togo 

Conclusion and r1conm1nd1tions 
of the L01116 meeting Dec. 1985 

Projects 27 and 28 were consi­
dered together. Studies on expan­
ding and modernizing the plants 
had been initiated, but had been 
interrupted to allow for restruc­
turing. Guinea was requested to 
contact ECOWAS on conducting a 
study for the subsector. 

Action taken since 
December 1985 

Rehabilitation process has 
started and both plants 
would bt operational in 
1990. 

ECOWAS and UNIDO were requested No further action has been 
to undertake further studies with taken. 
a view to re-launching the project. 

It was agreed that the project 
should be included in the first 
category (short-term) 

Updating of feasibility 
study and suppl11111ntary 
market study. 

Observation• and rec0111111ndations 

Th111 two projects have been r1organi11d 
(i.e. privatized) in order to achieve 
greater efficiency. It is r1c0111111nded 
that both projects (27 and 28) be 
retained. 

The Gov1rn1111nt of C&te d'Ivoire is 
still int1r11t1d in tht project and has 
indicated •hat once it has cv1rc01111 the 
present 1con0111ic difficulties, the 
project will bt actively pr0111ot1d. It 
is r1c0111111ndtd that the project bt 
retained. 

ECOWAS Fund prepared in prlnc\11 to 
fund the project. A suppl11111ntary 
market study had b11n r1qu1st1d (and 
cOlllpltttd) 11 wtll 11 a guarantee from 
tht Government or COl!lllunlty fund (which 
was being sought). Investment capital 
had been secured and a technical 
partner identified. 

The need for a market SUl'Yt~ No action taken as this Pending rec1~ot of updated information, 
prior to the feasibility study was 
recogni11d. It was suggested that 
existing cement plants be rehabi-
1 i tattd before 1111b1rking upon the 
establishment of new units. Con-
sideration ~~ould also be given to 
tht developmtnt of mini-c1111ent 
plants. 

was contingent upon compl1- it is recOllll'len~ed that the proj~ct 
tion of railway lint. be retained. 

Studies had been completed by BOAD. No action taken. 
ltchnical partners and local spon-

No progress made, but Govern111ent 
continue• to support the project. 
It is thus rec0111111nd1d that it be 
retained. 

sors being sought and UNIDO was re-
quested to assist in the identi-
fication of foreign partntrs 

1:-
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Project n1191ber, title and location Sponsors 

Ngn:!!l~ll]i' •in1r1] QrQ~Y,~I IY~RCQgCl!!l!!I 

33. Hl.nufacture of glass 
containers 
Location: Monrovia, Liberia 

34. Manufacture of glass 
containers 
Location: To be detennined 

METALLURGICAL INDUSTRY 

l!9.!! tM Un] H11!J!rm1r ... 

35. Establishlnent of a sponge 
iron plant 
Location: To be determined 

36. Installation of electric 
are furnaces in the 
subregion 
Location: To be detennined 

37. Installation and expansion 
of re-rolling mills in the 
subregion 
Location: to be detennined 

38. Establishment of inte7rated 
iron and steel plant or flat 
and tubular products 
Location: To be detennintd 

39. Establishlnent of foundries 
Location: To be detennlned 

Li be rt a 

CEAO 

HRU, CEAO 

ECOWAS 
and CEAO 

ECOWAS, 
HRU and 
CEAO 

Govt. of 
Nigeria 

Proposed 
by ltJLPOC 

Conclusion and rec011111endations 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

The construction was neartng com-
pletlon and production was sc~•-
duled to start In 1986. 

Considering the number of activi-
ties related to the project that 
had a1 ready been undertaken by NNJC 
and CEAO, both organizations were 
called upon to co-ordinate action 
related to this project. 

The five projects in the iron 
and steel subseetor were 
retained in the pro~ramme for 
implementation in the long 
term. It was also suggested that 
the projects be studied together 
with a view to developing a 
long-term subseetoral programme. 

Action taken since 
December 1985 Ob11rvatton1 and r1c0111rt1ndattons 

Succtssfull~ implemented, The unit ts operatto~al and Is exporting 
and shares ting issued for its products to neighbouring states. 
equity participation. However, tt ts 1xp1rtenctng some dlffl-

cultle1 with regard to imported Inputs. 
It 11 thus r1c011111end1d that the project 
be retained. 

No action taken. Given the existence of the glass 
factorlAtn Ltberta, tt 11 r1c011111ended 
that C 0 take this facto into account. 
It ml,ht po11tbly consider establishing 
a dif erent lint of production In order 
to benefit from the complementar1t~ of 
the two projects. It h ·ione the eu 
r1c0111111nded that the project be 
retained. 

Other than work done prtor Member States have not yet hannontzed 
to 1985 and follow-up pro- their national obj1ctlv11 wt th those 
motional work by ECA up to of the 1ubr1gton, particularly In I:-

1988. ECOWAS currently ex- t1nn1 of d1v1lo~tnf basic industries. '° ploring ways and means of Entr1pr1n1ur1 1 ou d take the rtsk of 
derivtng maximum benefit 
from study. No substantive 

exploiting the large subregional 
market potential artstng out of the 

Investment oriented work protocols on co-o~eratlon. The legal 
was done by the JG01 or and organ1zat1ona machinery should 
Member States concerned be 11t in motion 10 as to finance 
towards the Implementation 11rg1-1c1l1 IDDA projects and set up 
of the five selected m1ch1nl1m1 for the 11t1bil1hment, 
metallurgical projects. ownership, management and marketing 

of subregional joint ventures. In v,ew 
of the strategic importance of iron 
and 1t11l to economic d1v1lopm1nt, It 
11 rec0111111nd1d that four (35, 36, 37 
and 38) of the projects be retained 
and accorded high priority. 



Project nUlllber, title and location 

Non-ferrous 11tttls subproqrl!!l!• 

40. Processing of bauxite 
tnd tluinint 
Location: Ghana 

Sponsors 

Ghtnt 

Conclusion and reconnendations 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

Action taken since 
December 1985 

Was seen to be closely linked No informttion avtiltble 
to project 12 (Htnuftcture of 
aluminium conductors and ctbles) 
tnd hence to be implemented in the 
long term. 

Obstrvattons and rec011111endatlons 

In the 1b1ence of any further 
lnfonnatlon other than that it Is 
provinJ difficult to find tnvestors, 
the In ormatlon provided at the Lom6 
meeting remains unchanged. It ts 
rec011111tnded that pending the receipt of 
further Information, the project be 
retained. 
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Project nuinber, title and location 

Sl. 

S2. 

Assistance to the African 
Regional Centre for 
Engineering Design and 
H1nuf 1ctur~ 
Location: Ibadan, Nigeria 

Assistance to African 
Regional Centre for 
T~-"lnology 

tior.: Dakar, Senegal 

Sponsors 

ARCEDEH 

ARCT 

Conclusion and rec011111end1tions 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

SUPPORT PROJECTS 

The Centre had not received any 
assistance within the framework 
of the proposed support project. 
ARCEDEH had requested UNIDO assis­
tance in securing equipment, of 
which it was anticipated that it 
might receive equipment under a 
special-purpose contribution equi­
valent to the value of $100,000, 
which UNIDO hid hoped to match 
with a convertible currency input. 
The need for equipment in ARCEDEH 
was acknowledged as being critical. 

UNIDO had assisted ARCT in 
strengthening its technological 
information capability 
in connection with the Teehno­
logical Information Exchange 
System (TIES). 

Action taken since 
December 1985 

$4,787,200 had been reques­
ted from UNDP but 
$3,297,000 had been provi­
ded which excluded foundry 
component In the project. 

Setting up an indus-
trial and technology 
information network; 
training nationals from 
Member States; acquiring 
and introducing application 
of modern equipment; enhan­
cing regional capability 
and production. 

Observations and recommendations 

Since foundry is an important aspect 
of the Centre's activities, It should 
still be given support, and every effort 
should be made to secure funding. It Is 
recommended that the support project be 
retained. 

UNIDO has provided integrated assis­
tance to ARCT in the field of 
technology tr~nsfer and acquisition, 
u well as inc'ustrhl and techno1oglca1 
information ~nrough the promotion of 
industrial information networking, 
training and exchange of publications 
among u'lected African countries. 
Through two major progranrnes TIES and 
INTIB, UNIDO has provided financial and 
material support, in the form of 
computer hardware and software, to a 
number of countries in Africa. It has 
followed this up with appropriate 
human resource development, thereby 
creating the necessary capability for 
the application of new inforinatlon 
technology to industrial and 
technological development. 
The TIF.S progranrne has enchanced the 
technology contract negotiating power 
of several African countries. 
At the 11111e time, the co-operation 
provided by UNIDO has enabled ARCT to 
promote the exchange of knowledge and 
experience 1111ong African countries with 
the overall objective of ensuring the 
transfer of technology from the 
industrialized countries to the 
continent, and promoting South-South 
technolog1 transfer and co-operation. 
I''. is rec011111ended that the support 
projwct be retained. 
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Project nUllber, title and location 

S3. Development of 111eat­
processing and allied 
industries 
Location: Burkina Faso and Hali 

S4. Assistance to CEAO 
Location: Ouagadougou 

SS. Development of lccal indus­
trial entrepreneurship 
(directory of s~all-scale 
industrial project profiles) 
Location: Addis Ababa 

S6. Development of the 
cotton ~extile industry 
Lo~ation: Kano, Nigeria 

S7. Assistance to ECOWAS 
Location: Lagos 

Sponsors 
Cor.clusion and reco11111endat1ons 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 

Aclion taken since 
December 1985 

Burkina Faso Since the project was still No information available 
Hali at the study stage, it was 

decided to retain it as a 
support project. 

CEAO 

ECA 

Nigeria 

ECOWA3 

Three specific C011111unity market 
s~udies had been undertaken in 
the field of fertilizers, iron 
and steel and glass production. 
The support project valued at 
$1.31 mfllion had still to be 
funded. 

No information available 

The first i~sue of · e directory Completed. 
was printed and dis~,·fbuted 
by ECA to member countries at the 
end of 1985. 

Action on the project had been No information. 
initiated at the textile institute 
in Kano, Nigeria. BOAD had launched 
a diagnostic sectoral study of 
textile plants operating in the 
WAHU/CEAO countries. 

UNIOO had assisted in the revision Preparation of terms of 
of the subregional progranwne and reference for the elabo-
in strengthening the fnsti- ration of an industrial 
tution•s industrial planning mister plant for the sub-
capacities. Funds were still being region. 
sought for the support project. 

---- --

Ob1•rvation1 and rec011111endatfons 

Hali has indicated that it fs already 
implementing a proj•ct in the frozen 
meat sector. No information was 
availabl• in Burkina Faso. It is 
r•commended that the support project be 
deleted. 

Pending receipt of further information, 
ft is rec011111ended that the support 
project be r•tained. 

Based on ECA and JLO directories of 
management and training facilities fn 
the West African subregion, ft is recom­
mended that the centres most tuit-
able for subregionalization be selected 
in order to strengthen and harmonize 
their training progr&11111e1. The team of 
local consultants to be set up within 
the secretariat could be supported by 
locally available consultancy 
services. Since the project is 
completed, 1t 11 not recommended that 
ft be retained 1n the progra11111e. 

It f s recOtllllended that the support 
project be de1eted. 

ECA has assfsttd fn the flna1fzatlon 
of the terms of reference for proposed 
industrial master plan for the West 
African subregion. It fs p1anned to 
finance the pl1n during the fourth 
progranning cycle of UNDP. It Is thus 
recOllllltnded that the support project be 
retained. 
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Project nUlllber, title and location 

SB. Assistai.~• to ECOWAS in 
the dev~~opment of an indus­
trial training progranne 
Location: ECOWAS, Nigeria 

S9. Development of industrial 
consultancy and managtll'lent 
capabilities 
Location: ECOWAS, Nigeria 

SlO. Assistance in integrated 
industrial development 
planning for the Liptako­
Gounna area 
Location: Ouagadougou 

S11. Establishment of a Hano 
River Union technology 
centre 
Location: to be determined 

S12. Establishment of Hano River 
Union coastal shipping 
enterprise 
Location: to be determined 

Sponsors 

ECOWAS 

ECOWAS 

Liptako­
Gourma 
Authority 

HRU 

HRU 

S13. Establishllent of an industrial HRU 
and technology fair serving 
the ~ember states of HRU 
Location: Member States of HRU 

Conclusion and recommendations 
of the Lome meeting Dec. 1985 

Action taken since 
December 1985 

All support projects were No action taken. 
considered first priority. However, 
given certain current structural 
constraints, ECOWAS proposed 
at the meeting in Lom6 dropping 
both projects (SB and S9) from 
the progranme. 

No action taken. 

Observations and reconnendations 

It is reconnendtd that the support 
project be deleted. 

It is reconnended that the support 
project be deleted. 

In 1981, UNIDO had delivered, UNIDO had been requested in It is recommended that the support 
in a first phase, assistance of 1986 to continue its assis- project be retained. 
the order of $1 million. Liptako tance in implementing the 
Gourma sought further assistance feasibility study. 
in order to undertake pre-feasibility 
studies on the projects identified. 

UNIDO had initiated action with 
respect to ~he project. 

Feasibility study on 
Sierra Leone National 
Workshop. 

A similar project had also been Being implemented. 
launched by ECOWAS. Initial 
studies had been completed by both 
organizations. HRU was looking for 
technical partner, while the find-
ings of the ECOWAS study oriented 
towards coastal shipping had not 
led to implementation. A related 
maritime transport (long-haul) 
project being undertaken by CEAO 
was at an advanced stage. 

HRU had applied to UNIDO and other No action. 
sources of finance for assistance. 

One of the reconnendations of the feasi­
bility study on the Sierra Leone Natio­
nal Workshop is that ECA develop the 
workshop into a design centre. It is 
recommended that the support project be 
deleted. 

A local entrepreneur has already 
acquired a cargo ship. It Is expected 
that coastal shipping between the three 
member states will commence soon. MRU, 
which is currently endeavouring to 
acquire a passenger ship, is llasing 
with the local sponsor to give the pro­
ject Union status. It is suggested 
that the support project be deleted. 

The feasibility study undertaken in 
1983 contained detailed reconmendatlons 
as to how the fair could be organized. 
Those reconnendations have not yet been 
implemented for want of resources. It 
is none the less reconnended that the 
support project be retained. 
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Project nuinber, title and location Sponsors 

S14. Establishment of a HRU HRU 
f;nancing inst;tution 
Location: to be detennined 

SlS. Processing of fish and HRU 
other sea foods 
Location: Freetown, Sierra Leone 

S16. Phannaceutical industrial ECOWAS 
developinent centre 
Locat;on: Niger;• 

S17. Subregional development 
centre for h;des, skins, 
leather and leather products 
Locat;on: Zar;a, N;geria 

S18. Assistance to NNJC 
Location: Niamey, N;ger 

S19. Assistance to OHVS 
for the development of the 
Senegal River Basin 
Location: Dakar 

S20. Togolese National Centre for 
Technology Development 
Location: Togo 

ECOWAS 

NNJC 

OHVS High 
COlllllis s ion 

Togo 

Conclusion and recOlllllendations Action taken since 
of the Lom6 meeting Dec. 1985 December 1985 Observations and rec011111endation1 

No information available No information available Pending the receipt of further infor­
mation, it is rec011111ended that the 
support project be retained. 

No action had been taken as the No action taken. Given its potential, it is rec011111ended 
that the support project be retained. initial studies had been completed 

prior to the meeting in Abidjan. 

Though retained as a support pro- No action taken. 
ject based in Nigeria in the pro-

It is rec011111ended that the support 
project be deleted. 

gramme drawn up at Lom6, ECOWAS 
had requested its deletion in view 
of the complexity of the subsector. 

The project was more in the 
nature of a core project initiated 
by Nigeria and not by ECOWAS. 

A project document was being This support project should be con-
promoted among potential sidered a core project to be sponsored 
donors within the context by Nigeria. It is recommended that it 
of the UNIDO integrated be retained in ore of the two 
leather programme for categories. 
Africa. 

The COlftftission had received No subsequent action taken Pending receipt of further lnformatlQn, 
it is rec011111ended that the support 
project be retained. 

assistance funded by non Member 
States and UNIDO in the field of 
institutional infrastructure 
development, in the form of expert 
services and pre-feasibility/feasi-
bility studies. It was proposed 
that further assistance be sought 
from UNDP/UNIDO. 

It was considered essential for 
OHVS to promote the project within 
the context of the Decade. With 
the assistance of UNIDO, OHVS was 
to secure funding from multilateral 
sources such as UNDP and EEC or 
bilateral sources such as FRG. 

A feasibility study on the centre 
was to be undertaken shortly after 
the meeting in Lom6. 

Preparation of terms of 
reference for a macro­
economic study for an inte­
grated development pro­
gramme of OHVS countries. 

Owing to the lack of funds for the 
implementation of the initial programme, 
OHVS decided on the preparation of new 
terms of reference for a study which is 
estimated to cost 245 million FCFA. 
It is thus rec011111ended that the 
support project be retained. 

Feasibility study updated by This project should be given sub-
SOTED in 1988 regional status, whereafter the fea­

sibtl tty study should be completed and 
the subregtonalization of the Ce~tro 
considered. It is thus rec011111ended 
that the support project be retained. 

VI 
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Annex III 

Pro1ect profiles retained in the revised proqrl!!!!!e 

PROJECT PROFILE NO. 1 

SUBSECTOR: Metallurgical industry (iron and steel) 

1. Project title: Establishllent of a spo~ge iron plant 

2. Objective: To produce sponge iron for use in electric arc furnaces in the subregion 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Mano River 
Union in co-
operat;on with 
CEAO 

4. Possible loca-
ti ODS i DC l ude: 
Liberia, Guinea 
Sierra Leone 
and Mauritania 

5. Project 
status 

6. Innediate 
follow-up 

7. Raw materials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

5. Conceptual stage. 7. A reserve of approxima- 10. The demand for 
This project has tely 22,000 million tons 
not been ilnple- of iron ore available 
11tnted owinf 1111in- in Liberia, Guinea, 
ly to the c osure Sierra Leone and Mauri-
of the iron ore tania. 
mining industries 
in Sierra Leone 8. Hydro-electricity: 
and Liberia. 51,200 PM; 
Guinea has not Natural gas: 1,200 
yet started billion cubic metres; 
the exploitation Petroleum: 2,500 million 
of its huge tons; 
deposits of iron 
ore in co-opera- 9. Infrastructure partially 
tion with Liberia 

6. Pre-feasibility 
studies 

available 

sponge iron in the 
subregion: 
1.5-2 .0 million 
tons/year 

11. Countries in the 
subregion 

1q10RITY: Third (long tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Initial capacity: 
0.8 million tons 
of sponge fron per 
year with possibi-
ty of expansion to 
1,5 million tons 
by the year 2000. 

13. To be determined 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. (a) This project was initially 
conceived as three separate 
projects whf ch were presented to 
the Sixth Meeting of the Council 
of Ministers of Niamey MULPOC held 
at Cotonou, Benin, 21-26 March 1983 
(b) In CCllllllOn with all the 
projects in this subsector, 
studies were carried out by ECOWAS, 
CEAO and NNJC. The CEAO study was 
ex1111ined by CEAO experts prior 
to being sublnftted to CEAO 
Ministers of Industry. 
(c) NNJC also undertook a pre-
liminary study of the iron-ore 
deposits in Say, Niger, in 1984. 

VI 
VI 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 2 

SU8SECTOR: Metallurgical industry (iron and steel) 

1. Project title: Installation of el,ctric arc furnace plants in the subregion 

PRIORITY: Third (long ttnn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To install electric arc furnaces, based on sponge iron from sponge iron units in the subregion to supply billets to merchant product 
re-rolling mills in the subregion 

3. Pro110ter/ S. Project 7. Raw materials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

B. Energy product 1rrang1111ent1 already m1de 1nd 
4. location 6. Innediate 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment Mtllbtr Stltt11 

3. ECOWAS S. Conceptual 7. Sponge iron frOlll 10. 1.5-2.0 million 12. Estimated at 1.5 14. (a) Thh project was initially 
and CEAO stage project described tons of bi11 ets to 2.0 million tons conceived 11 two separate project• 

in profile No.35 in 2000 of bi11 ets which were presented to the 
Si~th Metting of the Council 

4. To bt 6. Prtfeasibility 11. Countries in 13. To be determined of Ministers of the Nilll'lty fil.ILPOC 
determined studies the subregion held at Cotonou, Benin, 21-26 March 

1983. 
8. Electricity 

(b) Assistance from ECA sought to 
9. Infrastructure carry out the studies; pr1-feasi-

partiaHy 1v1ilable bility study already 1v1il1ble 

N.B. Project profiles No. 2 and 3 will be taken into account in the preparation of a global study on an industrial master plan for the subregion which 
ECOWAS will be undertaking. With the assistance of ECA, a preliminary study of the met1llu1~ic1l sector was carried out in 1988. This study will also be 
taken into c~nsideration in the industrial master plan for West Africa. 

V1 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 3 

SUISECTOR: Metallurgical industry (iron and steel) 

1. Project title: Installation and expansion of re-rolling nills in the subregion 

PRIORITY: Third (long ten11) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To install and expand rolling nill capacity for nerchant products and to supply the subregion with requisite inerchant products up to 
the year 2000. 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

3. ECOWAS, MRU 
and CEAO 

4. Countries 
with relat;ve-
ly high dtllllnd 
for •rchant 
products 

5. Project 
status 

7. Raw inaterials 10. Projected 
demand by 

B. Energy product 
6. lniedhte 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

5. It was decided 7. 
that this project 
should be consi­
dered together 
with the sponge 
iron plant so as 
to establish 

Billets frOlll electric 
arc furnace plants 
within the subregion 

their degree of 8. Electricity 
inter-relation­
ship. This link- 9. 
age st111s frOll the 
fact that the out­
put of one project 
(sponge iron) 
would be processed 
in another (arc 
furnaces) to pro-
vide input for fur-
ther processing 

Plants wil 1 be 
preferably located in 
areas where infra­
structure already exists 

in another (rolling nills). This degree of 
COlllPl .... ntarity has 11eant that the sponge iron 
project provides inputs to the electric arc 
furnaces further processed in rolling nills in 
the s ... er yet another. This project has not 
been i111Pl.-.nted as it has also been subject 
to the s11111e as the sponge iron plant (see 
reasons cited in project No. 1). 

6. Prefeasibility 
study. 

10. 1.5-2.0 million 
tons per year 
in 2000 

11. Countries in 
the subregion 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Estimated at 1.5 
to 2.0 million tons 
per year by 2000 

13. To bt determined 

14. Additional ir1fonnation 
including collaboration 
arrang1t11ents already nade and 
type of participation sought by 
lllelllber States 

14. (a) This project was initially 
conceived as two separate projects 
which were presented to the 
Sixth Metting of the Council 
of Ministers of the Niamey l'IJLPOC 
held at Cotonou, Benin, 21-26 March 
1983. 

(b) Assistance frOlll ECA sought in 
carrying out the studies; pre­
feasibility study already available 

Vt 
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PttOJECT PROFILE NO. 4 

SUISECTOR: Metallurgical industry (iron and steel) 

PRIORITY: Third (long tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Establishllent of integrated iron and steel plant for flat and tubular products 

2. Objective: To install an integrated plant to tneet the detnand for flat and tubular products in the West African subregional market (oxcludtng 
Nigeria) 

3. PN1110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

5. Project 
status 

6. 1-.diate 
follow-up 

3. Federal Govern- 5. Conceptual stage 
-.nt of 
Nigeria 6. Pre-feasibility 

studies 
4. Nigeria 

1. Raw 111terials 10. Projected 
detnand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

1. Subregional iron ore 10. Subregional 
resources: 22,200 demand (thousand 
11i1 Hon tons tons) 

Product ™6 8. Subregional fuel and 
energl resources. Flat 2,300 
Petro e11111: 2,500 tons; Tubular 2,000 
Natural gas: 1,200 

~ billion cubic 111tres: 
~dro-electric poten-
t al: 51,200 Kii 11. Countries in the 

9. Ph~sical infrastructure 
wi 1 be created. 

subre?ton (except 
Niger a) 

12. Capaci ty 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Total crude steel 
capacity will be 
2 mi 11; on tons 

13. To be d1tennined 

14. Additional t~fonnatton 
including collaboration 
1rrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. This project was presented to the 
sixth meeting of the Council of 
Ministers of the Nt11111y-ba1ed 
l'IJLPOC held at Cotonou, Benin, 
21-26 March 1983, and was referred 
to the lntergov1rn111ntal C011111itte1 
on Metals of the Ni11111y-based 
fofJLPOC 
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PROJECT PROFILE t«>. 5 (nev) 

SUISECTOtt: Mttallurvical industry 

PRIORITY: Ftrst (1hort ten11) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Exp~~ttation of th• Nilllba "°untains, Guinea and Liberia 

2. Objective: To develop and •~ploit the iron ort deposits in the Nilllba Mountains in Guinea 

3. Pr'OllOttr/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. MI FERGUl-NUeA 
(Gu;ne&) and 
l.AMCO joint­
venture (LJV) 
(Liberia). 

4. Guinea 

5. Project 
status 

6. IMldi1t1 
follow-up 

5. Guinea to carry 
out 11ploratory 
work and studies 

7. Raw 1111t1ri1ls 

8. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

7. Iron ore 

at a cost of 8. Avai lab'. 1, to be 
$5 Million: Es- iinproved. 
tabHshlltnt of 
MIFERGUl-NlfeA 9. Use of LAMCO's 11isting 
COlllP&ny; Partners infrastructure is 
have financed the planned. 
feasibility study 
and several sub-
sequent revisions. 

6. Establishllent of 
tht Nilllba Mining 
C0111Pany (NJMCO): 
Or91nhatton of 
financial arrang1-
.. nts and choice 
of an agent by the 
group iinplt111nting 
the project. 

10. Projected 
d1111and by 
product 

11. Market 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
inv11t111tnt 

10. Open-cast ••plot- 12. 
tation 315 111illton 
tons proved tn 

12 111tllion tons of 
iron ore annually, 
of which 10 111illion 
in Guinn and Guinea. 

11. Cust01111rs of 
LAMCO and others 

2 111i1Hon in 
Liberia. 6 to 9 
111illion tons of ore 
inntdiattly 
1111rkttablt. 

13. $190 111illion. 

14. Additional infon111tion 
including collaboration 
arrangttntnts already •ad1 and 
type of participation sought by 
llltlllbtr States 

14. In order to get round the diffi­
culttes (cost ~f using the 11t1-
ting infr11tructur1, 1hartng 
tnvt1t111tnt and tncoine) to which 
the project's initial structure 
gave rise, the Guinea-Liberia 
tnterd1p1rtllltntal c011111ttte1 and 
the group for the iinple1111nt1tton 
of the project have opted for a 
1ingle structure which will 1111k1 
the project a 111Ultinational one 
and render tt attractive to inves­
tors and financial backers. 

VI 
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PIOJECT PROFILE NO. 6 

SUISECTOR: Mttallur,ical industry (non-ferrous 11etals) 

1. Project title: Processing of bauxite and alU111inia, Ghana 

2. Objective: To develop and utilize fully th• bauxite resources of the country 

3. Pr0110t1r/ s. Project 7. Raw tnaterials 10. Projected 
SPo"SOr status d1111and by 

8. Energy product 
4. Location 6. Jlllledhte 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

3. Gov1rn11ent of s. Pre-feasibility 7. Available locally 10. Infonnation not 
Ghana studies al ready available and to 

conducted be detenni ned 
8. Available, primarily in subsequent 

6. Further in-depth electrical powtr frOlll studies 
studies, inclu- Akoslllbo dlll'I. Additional 
ding a fully energy will be required 11. Ghana, Nigeria 

4. Ghana fledged feasibi- and this iinplies the and other 
Hty study. expansion of the countries in the 

Akoslllbo dlll'I subregion 

9. Already well developed 

PRIORITY: Second (11ediU111 t1nn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 14. Addtttonal infortnatton 
by product including collaboration 

arrang1111ents already tnad• and 
13. Total type of participation sought by 

inv11t1111nt N111b1r States 

12. S11 point 10. 14. Difficulties in finding investors 
will in' to invest in the develop-
1111nt o bauxtt1. Final aim ts to 

13. $460 11111 Hon 
have a fully integrated process 
frOlll raw material to final product. 
Closely linktd to project No.16. 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 7 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (agricultural inachinery and equipment) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of agricultural tools and i111pl1111ents, Sierra Leone 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To develop (i) inanufacture of foundry products and 111etal-forming tools particularly for the agricultural sector: (ii) production of 
corrugated iron sheet roofing: and (iii) repair jobbing and metal fabrication facilities. 

3. PrOlftOter/ 5. Project 7. Raw 111aterials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arr4ngetnents already made and 
4. location 6. Innediate 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment 111ember States 

3. Govern11ent of 5. Feasibility study 7. ~rey iron scrap, steel 10. (Units/yr f~r 12. (Units/yr) 14. Governwient of Sierra Leone has 40 
Sierra Leone available ~crap, timber and char- 1oca1 export Mincers/111aize 111ills per cent equity. Three foreign 

coal are locally avail- markets) 7,500: Charcoal currency loans of $2.'44 million are 
able. Other 1111 teria ls Mincers/maize irons: 43,420: assU111td. A local currency loan of 

4. Freetown, 6. Indentification and inputs such as steel mills: 4,000/4,000 Cooking pot cast- $250,000 is envisaged. The project 
Sierra Leone of potential have to be i111port1d. Cha rcoa 1 i ron: lngs: 14,400; Rakes has been privatized. It Is located 

investors 5,000/4,500 6,420: Pal111oi1 at the fonner national rallwa~ 
8. Available, pri111arily Cooking pot: presses: 350: C0111Pany and Is supported by t e 

electric energy and a 6,000/7,000 Pumps: 550: Pal111nut Centre Pllote in Guinea. Produc-
standby 800 kVA generator Rakes: 12 ,000/ crackers: 330; Rice tion is no longer limited to the 

14,000; Palmoil hullers: 220: Wheel- manuture of agricultural tools but 
9. Very good presses: 350: barrows: 6,600; to a variety of tools and i111ple-

Se111i-rotary pu111ps: Rice winnowers: 350 ments. In Guinea, the Centre Pilot• 
250/350; Palmnut Corrugated Iron equipped with the assistance of 
crackers: 375; sheets: 3,000. UNDP is now manufacturinf a range 
Rice hullers: 250; of tools and equipment w th etnpha-
Wheelbarrows: 13. $2 . 9 111111 ion sis on agricultural equipment. In 
4,000/4,000; Liberia, Agro-Machines C0111Pany 
Rice winnowers: manufactures a wide range of agri-
350; Corrugated cultural tools and equipment. The 
iron sheets: Sierra Leone project has not yet 
2,000/1,200; been developed Into a subregionil 

facility, but each of the three 
11. Construction and countries has Its own centre 

agricultural sec- manufacturing sl111pl1 agricultural 
tors as well as tools and equipment. 
1 oc1l consumers 

"' .... 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 8 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering inclu1trie1 (agricultural llllChinery and equiP1119nt) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of agricultural i11Plttnent1 and equip!llent, Nigeria 

PRIORITY: Third (long ter11) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To establish a plant to llllnufacture agricultural i111Pletnents and equip!llent 

3. PN1110ter/ s. Project 7. Raw llllteri1ls 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status de111a"d by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy produc;t arrangeinents already •ade and 
4. locat;on 6. 1.-.dht• 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Pl1ysical infrastructure 11. Market invHt•ent IMl!lber St1tH 

3. Government of S. FeasibiHty 7. No infonn1tion 10. Infonn1tion 12. Infonnati on 14. (a) It is not known whether 
N;geria study c1>nducted available on whether not 1v1ihble. not avaihblt Nigeria has invited other countries 

in 1980 is the steel required will However, pre- in the subregion to participate in 
... N;rorta. available be produced locally or sent subregional 13. Estimated at the project. 

In onnation 1111Ported. detnand amounts N 31.2 million 
about the 6. Infon111.tion not to : 10,000 including pre- (b) Potential problttns during 
exact site avaH1ble 8. No infonnation 1v1111ble tractors; 30,000 investment costs, implttnent1tion •1ght include the 
not 1v1H1ble about project require- hand-held imple- fixed capital and lack of investinent funds. 

men ts ments; and 10,000 working capital. 
various other 

9. lnfonnation not impl t111ents 
1v1ihble. 

11. Subregional. 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 9 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (agricultural machinery and equipnent) 

1. Project title: Production of 110bile mini pal111-oil mills, Mano River Union 

PRIORITY: First (short te~) 

SUBRFGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To reduce the degree of fresh fruit wastage by using 1110bile processing units which can travel to the plantations 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

5. Project 
status 

6. Illllledia te 
follow-up 

7. Raw .aterials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

3. Mano River S. HRU countries ob- 7. Nearly all raw materials 10. 50 to 80 units 12. Mobile unit will 
have an input capa­
city of about 

Union tained a loan will have to be imported: may be absorbed by 
frOl'I ADB to con- - Appropriate lorry bodies the Union market 
~uct pre-feasibi- and accessories for 

4. Mano River lity study. A assetnbly; 11. Mobile units can 
Union countries draft report - Iron sheets and profiles also be produced 

which contained and accessories for for export to 13. 
a .arket report assombly; ECOWAS Member 
and design of - Welding material and States as in many 
suitable proto- fittings for mounting; countries similar 
type has been conditions prevail 
received and re- 8. Energy supply system in respect of 
viewed. The for units (generators palm-oil production 
final report is of about 40 kVA) 
expected in 
September 1989. 9. No special requirements 

6. 2nd phase of the 
project: construc­
tion of the proto­
type will 
c01111Mtnce in 1990. 
If prototype is 
accepted, conner­
cial production 
will begin for the 
subregion and 
even beyond. 

3,000 tons/year 

Will cost about 
$250,000 which can 
be paid back in 
about two years 

14. Additional infor.ation 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ent1 already made and 
type of participation sought by 
llletllber States 

14. 51 I nationals or institutions 
of HRU Hetnber States, 49 I free 
distribution. Preferential treat­
ment to be given to the import of 
mobile units so as to enlarge the 
sales prospects of this venture. 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 10 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (agricultural machinery and equipment) 

PRIORITY: Second (medium term) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Manufacture of four-wheeled tractors, Senegal 

2. Objective: To develop the 1111nufacture of a variety of agricultural machinery by the SISMAR industrial unit and to introduce intermediate 
agricultural 1111chanization (medium-sized tractor and accompanying series of agricultural equipment) 

3. PrOlllOter/ S. Project 7. Raw materials 
sponsor status 

8. Energy 
4. locaHon 6. I11111edi ate 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 

3. Govern111nt S. At the proto- 7. To be imported pending 
of Senegal type design the supply of grey iron/ 
and SISHAR. stage. malleable iron, forging, 

steel, sheet metal 
4. Pout, 6. Studies in and sections by the 

Senegal. agricultural metallurgical projects 
1111chanization proposed for the sub-
carried out region. 
by ISRA and 
agricultural 8. Available. Essentially 
develop!llent electrical energy 
bodies. (Hanan tali dam). 

9. Available and in good 
condition. 

10. Projected 
demand by 
product 

11. Market 

12. Capacity 
b)' product 

13. Total 
investment 

10. 23,000 units/ 12. 5,000 units/annum 
annum (1990). 
50,000 units/ 13. Pre-investment 
annum ( 2000) . studies: 

25 million FCFA 
11. Agricultural Supplementary 

sector in investment: 
the sub- 100,000,000 FCFA 
region. (ucluding the 

investments 
necessary for the 
production of 
engines and for 
ancillary 
industries). 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made 
and type of participation 
sought by Member States 

14. (a) 50 per cent of the basic 
investment is to be financed by 
equity sharing and the balance 
by loans. 
(b) Ancillary industries are to 
be set up at the national 
level to supply parts and 
and c0111ponents. 
(c) SISMAR has a large plant at 
Pout for the manufacture of 
agricultural equipment, c0111prlsing 
cutting shop, gr.miral machine 
shop, stamping and hot and cold 
setting shops, welding and boil~r 
making, joinery and paint shops. 
The industrial plant at Pout is 
still the largest and longest 
established in its particular 
field in the whole West African 
subregion. SISHAR, which has 
taken over the work of the formvr 
SISCOHA, has sOlllething like 100 
years' experience in the design, 
manufacture and distribution of 
a wide range of animal-drawn 
implements and a variety of motor­
ized or tractor-drawn equipment 
for post-harvest processing. 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 11 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (agri~ultural machinery and equipment) 

PRIORITY: Second (111tdiU111 ttrM) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Manufacture of diesel-engines for irrigation pumps and genepators, Guinea 

2. Objective: To develop agricultural 111achinery and energy equipment manufact•1re 

3. Proeoter/ S. Project 7. Raw materials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional inforMation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrangements already made and 
4. Location 6. Immediate 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Harket investment 111embtr States 

3. Guinea/HRU S. Pre-feasibility 7. To be imported pending 10. 100,000 units p.a. 12. 100,000 units p.a. 14. (a) 50 per cent of basic investment 
This proposal study stage supplies from the (1990) and to bt provided by equitr share-
was exa1nined metallurgical projects 200,000 units p.1 holding and balance by oans. 
by 6th 11eeting 6. Further indepth proposed for the sub- (2000); (b) National pump and gtnerator 
of the Nillftty- studies. Consi- region. assembly plants to be set up. 
based ttJLPOC deration of 11. Units manufactur- (c) Given Mauritania's experience, 
Council of possible linkage ing irrigation 13. $50 million (inclu- geographic location and major 
Ministers which between the work- 8. Available, primarily equipment and ding investment iron-ore deposits, possible 
referred it to shop in Freetown electric energy small generators on national pump location of the project in that 
the first mtg. and the Centre in the subregion and generator country 111ight bt considered. 
of the Inter- Pilote of Guinea 9. Adequate assembly plants) (d) Further studies are required 
governmenta 1 for the production as art trials In various countries. 
C01111ittee of of diesel engines 
Experts on for use in irri-
Engineering gation pumps and-
Industries for generators. Offi-
Vest Africa cials of the two 

Centres should 
4. Guinea. Site 11eet to draw up 

and size of an iinpletnentation 
production yet plan. 
to be deter-
•ined. 
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PROJECT PROFIL~ NO. 12 (new) PRIORITY: Second (~diUlll te~) 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: M..nufactu1 of irrigation PUllPS, Senegal 

2. Objective: To produce irrigation PUlllPS for the ~arket of the Sahelian countries in the subregion 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

3. Government of 
Senegal/ 
Indian finn 
HMT and other 
foreign 
partners 

4. Dakar, export 
processing 
zone (Senegal) 

S. Project 
status 

6. I11111ediate 
follow-up 

S. National 1111rket 
study completed. 

6. Feasibility study 
in progress, co-
vering the 
1111rket of the 
Sahelian 
countries. Being 
undertaken in 
co-operation with 

7. Raw ~aterials 

8. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

7. To be imported 

8. Available 

9. To be improved 

an Indian finn that 
had access to a 
credit line. 

10. Projected 
demand by 
product 

11. Market 

10. To be detennined 
by the market 
study. 

11. National and 
the Sahelian 
countries in the 
subregion. 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. To be determined 
by the study. 

13. Being estimated 
by the current 
study. 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrange111ent1 already made and 
type of participation sought by 
metnbtr States 

14. Participation in this project 
by Member States in the subregion 
is being sought. 

C7' 
C7' 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 13 

SU8SECTOR: Metallurgical industry (road and rail transport) 

I_ 1. Project titl•: 11anufacture of railway wagons, Burkina Faso {with 1 subsidiary at Dakar) 

I 2. Objective: To develop the 111&nuf1cture of transport equipment 
I 
I 

3. Pn.oter/ 5. Project 7. Raw materials 10. Projected 
sponsor status demand by 

8. Energy 
4. location 6. Innediate 

product 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

3. West African 5. Feasibility 7. To be imported pending 10. 103 wagons 
Economk study available. their supply by the 1 year 
Connunity metallurgical plants according 
(CEAO). 6. The feasibility proposed for the sub- to the study 

study has been region. updated in 
4. Headquarters, updated. September 

Burkina Faso, Further 8. Adequate supply of 1988 by 
subsidhry at in-"epth electricity. Transport 
Dakar. Purpose studies are Urbain. 
of the sub~idi- being carried 9. The railway workshops 
ary: trade out in order to at Bobo Dioulasso are 11. Railway 
presentation take subregi ona 1 large enough to combine authorities 
reception of de111and into manufacturing for the in the sub-
wagon kits 111anu- account. Re- Community with the 
factured at scaling of the maintenance requirements 

region and 
private 

Bobo Dioulasso; project in of aurkino Fasso's operators 
parts frOlll agree11ent with railway network. owning 
Europe for the State rail- rolling 
wagons inanu- ways of the stock. 
factured for lllellber 
Senegal and countries. 
Hali. Drafting of the 

standard tenns 
concemi ng the 
use of the rail-
way vorkshops 
at Bobo Dioulasso 
and drafting of 
the user agree-
ment. !nvesti-
gation of new 
sources of appli-
cation. 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. 103 wagons, 
comprising 94 in 
kit form and 9 
additional 
wagons for the 
connected systems. 

13. Total investment: 
4,118,699,000 CFA 
francs according 
to the study 
updated in 
September 1988. 

PRIORITY: Second {medium term) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made 
and type of participation 
soug~t by Member States 

14. (1) Togo and Benin have expressed 
interest in the project. 
{b) Ancillary industries need to 
be set up at the national level to 
provide parts and components. 
{c) Sub-contracting a?reements 
are needed to take fu 1 advantage 
of the existing railwa~ workshops 
in the subregion for t e supply 
of parts and components. 
{d) In order to reduce investment, 
more particularly for civil 
engineering, agreements with 
the railway authorities of the 
member networks will need to be 
studied. 

a-
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 14 

SU8SECTOR: Engin .. ring industry (road and rail transport equipment) 

1. Project title: Establist.lent of a central press workshop (Oshogbo, Nigeria) 

- 2. Object;ve: To establish a factory to ~anufacture machine tools 

J. Pr09!0ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

3. The N;geriln 
Government 

4. Oshogbo, 
Nigeria 

s. Project 
status 

7. Raw ~aterials 10. Projected 
d~and by 

8. Energy product 
6. Illlnediate 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

s. Feasibility study 7. Essential moulds to be 
conducted between imported. 
1978 and 1979 is Basic raw materials 
available available locally 

6. P.E. Interna- 8. Available: primarily 
tional operations electric energy 
(A consulting 
group) appointed 9. Very good 
in 1980 to 1110nitor 
the project and 
prepare a 111arket 
survey for the 
products. NIDB 
Evaluation Report 
(1984). Reviewed 
by World Bank in 
1985. 

10. Not available 

11. Subregional and 
local market. 
Woodworking, 
engineering and 
other industries. 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. (Uni ts/year) 
Power hacksaws: 
110; Centre lathes 
- I: 270, Centre 
lathes - Il: 220 
Milling machines: 
200, Bench drills: 
320, Pillar drills: 
40, Radial drills: 
320, Ped es ta 1 
grinders: 260, 
Tool and cutter­
gri nders: 70 

13. N74.S7• million 
($80.83 million) 

• Nl • $1.0u4 as 
at 27 .11.85 

14. Additional infonnatio~ 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ent1 already made and 
type of participation sought by 
111t111ber States 

14. Federal Government of Nigeria has 
majority equity, while the foreign 
technical partner Hindustani 
Machine Tool, is contributing 10 
per cent. The balance of the 
financing plao of N61.74 ($66.93) 
to be provided by loans or further 
equity participation. 
(Debt/equity ratio is 1.058 : 1) 

"' 00 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 15 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (road and rail transport equipment) 

PRIORITY: Third (long ter111; 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: 

2. Objecthe: 

Manufacture of diesel engines for tractors, trucks, lorries and buses, Nigeria 

To develop inanufacture of agricultural 111achinery and transport equipment 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

3. This proposal 
was exa111i ned 
by the sixth 

S. Project 
status 

6. Iw.ediate 
follow-up 

S. Project has been 
launched 

.. eting of the 6. No infor111ation 
Niainey-based available 
tllLPOC Council 
of Ministers 
which referred 
it tci the first 
llffting of 
lnter-govern-
-.nta 1 C011mittee 
of hperts on 
Engineering 
Industries for 
West Africa 

4. Nigeria 

7. Raw 111aterials 

B. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

7. (i) To be imported 
pending supplies frOlll 
the 111etallurgical pro-
jects proposed for the 
subregion or supplies 
from the Nigerial steel 
projects 
(ii) Aluminium to be 
i111ported from Ghana/ 
Guinea 

B. Available, primarily 
electric energy 

9. Adequate 

10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infor111ation 
demand by by product including collaboration 
product arrangements already 111ade and 

13. Total type of participation sought by 
11. Market investment 111e111ber States 

10. 154,000 units 12. 100,000 units 14. (a) SO per cent of basic investment 
p.a. ( 1990), p.a. to be provided by equity share-
387,000 units holding and balance by loans. 
p.a. (2000) 13. $150 million 

(excluding invest- (b) Ancillary industries to be set 
11. Supplies to ment for ancillary up at national level to provide 

tractor factories industries) parts and C0111ponents 
and 1 orri ts/ 
trucks/chassis (c) sueply/purchase arrangt111ents to 
factories pro- be wor ed out in respect of raw 
posed for the 111aterials and engines. 
subregion 

'Y\ 
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"-OJECT PROFILE NO. 16 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (road and rail transport equip111ent) 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Manufacture of diesel engine-tn0unted chassis for lorries, trucks and buses, Nigeria 

2. Objective: To develop _.nufacture of transport equip111ent 

3. PrOllOter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

5. Project 
stat•Js 

6. !mediate 
follow-up 

3. This proposal 5. Exact curre1ot 
was exainined status unknown 
by the sixth 
11eeting of the 6. Further in-depth 
Ni ... y-based studies 
MJLPOC Council 
of Ministers 
wMch referred 
it to the first 
11eet;ng of tM 
lnter-govern-
11tntal COllll'littee 
of Experts on 
Engineering 
Industries for 
West Africa 

4. Nigeria 

7. Raw •aterials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. To be imported ~~nding 
supplies from local 
projects or the metal­
lurgical projects pr~­
posed for the subregion 

8. Available, primarily 
elect:ic energy 

9. Adequate 

10. 131,000 units 
p.a. ( 1990) 
337 ,000 unH ts 
p.a. (2000) 

11. All countries in 
the subregion for 
vehic1e body 
building at the 
national level 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. 30,000 units 
p.a. ( 1 ton 
chassis), 25,000 
units p.a. (2-5 
ton chassis) 
20,000 units p.a. 
(6-10 ton chassis) 

13. $40 million for each 
chassis type, \.e. 
120 million for all 
three types 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
mfllllber States 

14. (a) 50 per cent of basic investment 
to be provided by equity share­
holding and balance by loans 

(b) Ancillary industries to be set 
up at national level to provide 
parts and components 

....... 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 17 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (energy equipment) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of hurricane l&MPS, Senegal 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To Meet the needs of the West African Monetary Union (Ut«>A) and the West African Econonic Connunity (CEAO) in this field. 

3. Pro110ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw llf.terials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrange111ent1 already made and 
4. Location 6. !mediate 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment metnber States 

3. The Dakar 5. Regional project 7. FrOlft the subregion. 10. D81111nd estimated 12. Capacit~: 600,000 14. (a) Technical partners being sought 
fodustrial at 110re than to 1,20 ,000 llJllPS Given the new BOAD policy for 
free zone in 200,000 lups a year. funding 1tudies, assistance of 
collaboration 6. Update the 8. Available. a year. UHIDO being sought by industrial 
with B'lAD feasibility free zone in financing the up-

studies, prior 11. Ut«>A/CEAO market dating of feasibility study. 
to which project and possibly (b) Participation by ECOWAS coun-
sponsors should ECOWAS tries rec011111ended. 

4. Dakar (Senegal) be identified 9. Satisfactory 13. Estimated co1t: (d) Due consideration to be paid 
1,000 million FCFA to plant in Burkina Faso that wa1 
(1980 value to be being rehabilitated. 
re-updated) 

..., -



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 18 

SUBSECTOA: Engineering industry (energy equip9119nt) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of a11111ini1111 conductors and cables, Ghana 

2. Objective: To develop 111&nufacture of energy supply equiPl!lent 

3. Prom10ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw 1111terials 10. Projected 
sponsor status demand by 

8. Energy product 
4. location 6. IlllMdiate 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

3. Ghana S. Conceptual 7. AlU111iniu111 available 10. 50,000 tons p.a. 
stage in both countries (1990) 

100,000 tons 
8. Electricity available p.a. (2000) 

4. Ghana 6. Further in-depth pri1111rily electric 
studies energy 11. Electricity enter-

pri see In the 
subregion 

9. Physical infrastructure 
adequate in both 
locations 

12. C.1p1ctty 
by product 

13. Total 
inv11t111ent 

12. 25,000 tons p.a. 
in each location 

13. $25 million (for 
rod rolling 111il l 
and cabl ts and 
conductors 111anu-
facturi ng units) 

PRIORITY: Third (1ong tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional infon111tion 
including col11bor1tion 
arr1ngt111tnt1 already 1111de and 
type of participation sought by 
111tlllber Statts 

14, (a) 50 I of basic invest111ent to 
be provided by equity shareholding 
and balance by loans. 

(b) This area cannot be developed 
until the processing of bauMite 
and 1l1111inia has been established. 

...... 
N 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 19 

SUBSECTOR: Engineering industry (•n•rVY equipttnenl) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of steel towers, Nigeria 

2. ObjecHve: To develop 11&nuhcture of en•rVY supply equipinent 

3. Pr0110te,-/ 
sponsor 

4. :..ocation 

3. This proposal 
WH ••1Mined 
by the shth 
111eeting of the 
Ni1111ey-buf'd 
Council of 
Mfoisters which 
referred it to 
the first 
••ling of the 
Inter-govern-
Mntal COlllllittee 
of bperts on 
Engineering 
Industries for 
West Africa 

4. Nigeria 

5. Project 
status 

6. llllledht• 
fo 11 O"°"UP 

5. Conceptual stage 

6. Further in-depth 
studies 

7. Raw 11aterials 10. Projected 
detnand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical •nfrastructure 11. Market 

7. Available 

8. Available primarily 
electric energy 

9. Adequate 

10. 50,000 tons 
p.a. ( 1990) 

100,000 tons 
p.a. (2000) 

11. Elect rt city 
enterpri su in 
the subregion 

PRIORITY: Third (long terwi) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capac tty 
by product 

13. Total 
inv1ut1111nt 

12. Ont S0,000 tons, 
p.a. rolling 11ill 
served bv up to 
five 10,000 tons 
p.a. 111anufacturing 
plants 

13. $100 111illton (for 
one ro 1 lt ng 11111 
and ftv1 111anufac­
turing plants) 

14. Additional tnfor11atton 
including coll•boration 
arrang1111ent1 already 11ad1 and 
type of participation sought by 
lllltllber States 

14. (a) 50 per cent of baste tnv11tlltnt 
to be provided by equit~ share­
holding and balance by loans 
(b) The 111anufacturin9 unit could 
start by installing a plant with 
an annual capacity of 10,000 tons 
which could be ••pandtd at 1 later 
juncture ..., 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 20 

SU8SECTOR: Ch ... ical industry (fertilizers) 

1. Project title: Establis.,..nt of a phosphoric acid plant, Togo 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To explo;t phosphate deposits for the production of phosphoric acid and meet the multicountry/subregional requireinents 

3. Pro1110ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw materials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Ad~itional information 
sponsor status d1111and by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrange111ent1 already 111adt and 
4. Location 6. Illlftedi ate 13. Total type of participation sought by 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market invHt111ent 111ttnber Shtt1 

3. Goven1919nt of 5. Preliminary 7. Phosphate deposits 10. Dttl'land in the 12. Phosphoric 14. (a) The sixth 111eeting of the 
Togo study C0111Pleted at Dagbati and subregion is acid: 1 ,000 Council of Ministers of the 

Kopgame estimated at tons/day Ni1111ey-bastd MULPOC urge~ all 
4. Hanotoe, Togo . F..asibiHty 1 - 1 .2 million Me111ber States to lend support . 

study is nearing 8. No infor111ation tons P~o5 13. 70 billion CFA to the Togolese phosphoric 
C0111Pletion and available by 200 acid project in 111atters relating 
110bi H nti on of to equity participation, supply 
funds being 11. Countries of the and consUlllf)tion 
studied 9. Adequate. subregion and (b) Technical partner being sought 

Central Africa 
" ~ 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 21 

SUBSECTOR: Chetnical industry (fertilizers} 

1. Project t;tle: Subregional 1111110nia and urea project, C&te d'Ivoire 

PRIORITY: Third (long tel"ll'I) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

l. Oi>ject;ve: Using natural gas reserves to produce 1111110nia/urea and 111tet inulticountry/subregional requirt111ents 

3. Promoter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Cote d'Ivoire 

4. Jacquev;11e, 
Cote d'Ivoire 

S. Project 
status 

6. Illllltdi ate 
follow-up 

S. PreH11inary 
study c011pleted 

6. Detailed studies 
being undertaken 
by Canadian fil"ll'I 

7. Raw 1111terials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. Natural gas available 10. Based on sub-
in the Cote d'Ivoire regional trends 

it is esti111ated 
8. Available that the demand 

gap wil 1 be 1 • 6 
9. Needs to be developed million tons in 

2000 

11. Subregionil market. 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
invest111ent 

12. Alnftonia: 1,000 
tons per day; 
Urea: 1,500 tons 
per day 

13. US$500 111illion 

14. Additional infor11ation 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ents already 11ade and 
type of participation sought by 
Nlllber· States 

14. The sixth 11teting of the 
Council of Ministers of the 
Niamey-based HULPOC endorsed 
the proposal for a preli111inary 
study on the ~ea1ibility of a 
second 1111110nia project in the 
subregion; the first being in 
Nigeria, the output of which will 
be C0111Pletely absorbed by the 
Nigerian 11arket. This project 
will be included in the national 
develoP111tnt plan. 

..... 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 22 

SU6SECTOR: Ch81ftica1 industry (fertilizers) 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: w.,t Africa 

1. Proje~t title: Establist.ient of a subr~gional phosphate fertilizer industry, Liptako-Gounna 

2. Objective: To produce and c011111ercialize phosphate fertilizers for agricultural purposes. 

3. Promoter/ 
spor.sor 

4. Location 

5. Project 
status 

6. Illlledi ate 
follow-up 

7. Raw Material~ 10. Projected 
detr.and by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

3. LGA, C.EM>, BOAO 5. Technical and 7. Phosphate deposits in 
Burkina, Hali and Niger 

10. On the average: 
ECOWAS Fund, 
Burkina Faso. 
~li, Niger 

4. Ouagadougou 
(Burkina Faso) 
Segou (~li) 
Say (Niger) 

feasibility study 
COlllPleted in 
August 1989 with 8. 
the financial 
assistance of 
ECOWAS Fund and 
LGA. 

Energy from the electric 
network for Ouag~dougou 
and Segou and Say Ther.al 
Power Station pending 
availability of hydro­
electric power. 

6. LGA Ministerial 
Council decision 
on findings of 
study and re­
search conducted 

9. Development of existing 
highways and further re­
habi 1 i tation of roads 
leading to the deposits. 

by private pro-
1110ters. Establish-
111ent of a pilot 
plant for the 
processing of 
nitrous gas, 
Decision on final 
fonn of the 
connunity structure. 

In 1990: 
BKF•6850 t P205 
HLI•11200 t P205 
NER•3BOO t P205 
Jn 2000: 
BKF•13,500 
HLI•lS,350 
NER•6,250 

11. Market for the 
three countries 

12. Capacity 
by product 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrang81ftents already Made and 
type of participation sought by 
•ltllb•r State; 

13. Total 
invest•ent 

12. 

13. 

In 1990: 14. 
BKF•3000 t P20s 

1100 t N2 
HLI·3000 t P205 

1100 t N2 
NER•2000 t P205 
In 2000: 
8KF-6000 t P205 

2200 t N2 
MLI-6000 t P205 

2200 t N2 
NER-4000 t P205 

Total • 8180 Million 
FCFA including: (CFA) 
BKF Unit•2,875,542,000 
HLI Unit•2,796,414,000 
NER Unit•2,508,034,000 
For the first 3 plants. 

Assistance sought frOflt UNIDO and 
ECOWAS Fund, BOAD and ADB towards: 
- the search for promoters and 

technical partners 
- the setting up of a pilot plan 
- the financing of production 

units. 
....... 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 23 (new) PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa SUBSECTOR: 

1. Project title: 

2. Objective: 
(b) 
(c) 

3. Pr090ter/ 
sponsor 

4. locat;on 

3. ICS of Senegal, 
Cote d • Ivoi re, 
Nigeria, INDIA. 

4. Darou Khou, 
Doss and Hbao, 
Senegal. 

Ch .. ical industry 

Extension and rehabilitation of phosphoric acid and fertilizer plants, Senegal 

(a) Doubling the pilot unit for treatment of tailings so as to increase its capacity to 40 t/hour of enriched tailings; 
Installing a C0111Paction unit at Hbao so as to reduce production costs and increase national and subregional sales: 
Unblocking and rehabilitating the Dakou plant in order to increase capacity. 

5. Project 
status 

6. Illllledh te 
follow-up 

7. Raw materials 

8. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

5. (a) Preparation 7. 
of studhs and 
efforts to 

(a) Tailings; 
(b) Crude TSP, HAP sulphuric 
acid and lll'll'lonium sulphate; 
(c) sulphur, tailings and 
phosphates. 

secure fundfog; 
(b) A pilot unit 
producing 20 t/h 
of enriched 8. Available for (a), (b) and 

(c). tai1ings is in 
existence. Its 
extension is 
under consider­
ation and efforts 
are being 111&de to 
obtain funding 
for that 
extension; 
(c) Feasibility 
study C0111Pleted 
and contract for 
iinpl1111entation 
sign.cl. 

6. For (a) and (b) 
finalization of 
studies and 
efforts to secure 
funding; 
(c) work in 
progress. 

9. Available and can be 
expanded. 

10. Projected 
demand by 
product 

11. Market 

10. Extension 
and rehabi-
1 itation 
are intended 
to meet 
demand 
already 
opressed. 

11. National, 
subregional 
and foreign. 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ents already made 
and type of participation 
sought by H1111ber States 

12. (a) Production of 14. CCCE has provided 8,000 million 
40 t/h of enriched 
tailings; 
(b) 50,000 t/annum 
of fertilizer. 
After five years the 
installation of a 
second production 
line is planned 
with the object of 
producing 
70,000 t/annum; 
(c) H2S04 will 
increase from 
1,900 t/d to 
2,600 t/d and H3P04 
from 720 t/d to 
1,015 t/d. 

13. (a) 3 thousand 
million CFA francs. 
(b) 2.5 thousand 
million CFA francs. 
(c) 7.2 thousand 
million CFA francs. 

CFA francs to finance the un­
blocking and rehabilitation portion 
of the work. BUE, BNP and 
BICIS have provided credit to the 
amount of approximately 
1,600 million CFA francs. Efforts 
are being made to secure the 
remaining funds, and the 
participation of countries in 
the subregion is sought. The 
project had been submitted for 
funding to BOAD. 

.... .... 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 24 

SUBSECTOR: Che111ical industries (phannaceuticals) 

1. Project title: Reactivation of the Matoto phannaceutical plant, Guinea 

2. Objective: 

3. Pl"OllOter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. MRU and 
Governinent of 
Guinea through 
SOGIP• 

4. Hatoto (near 
Conakry). 
Guinea 

To 11anufacture basic drugs in the Hano River Union 

5. Project 
status 

6. I11111edi ate 
follow-up 

5. Pilot production 
plant already 
established with 
buildings, quali-
ty control al'!d 
trained staff 

6. IMpleinentation 
of UNIDO assis-
tance for reha-
bi 1i ta ti on of 
existing 
faci 1i ti es . 

7. Raw 11aterials 10. Projected 
demand ~Y 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. locally available but 10. Minimum of 
active ingredients being 3 mill)on packets 
imported. of ORS and 

750,000 intrave-
8. Locally available nous fluid con-

tainers 

11. MRU countries and 
other countries 

9. Already developed but in the subregion 
also being improved 

• SOGIP • Societe Guineenne d'Industrie Pharmaceutique . 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. 3 million packets 
of ORS and 
750,000 intra-
venous fluid con-
tai ners 

13 . $5 mi11i on 
including infra-
structure 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already 11ade and 
type of participation sought by 
11ember States 

14. Amongst the steps taken to satisfy 
the pharmaceutical needs of the 
population, the ENIPHARGUI was 
established under the Oecree No.53 
of 1979 to take up local production 
of phannaceuticals. The Government 
also approached UNDP/UNIDO for 
assistance in this connection. 
Project DP/GUI/78/008 "Rehabi 1i ta­
ti on et cr6ation des unit6s de fa­
brication locale de 11edicaments" 
was approved in 1980 and implemen­
ted 1980-84 at Matoto near Conakry. 
The plant is currently producing 
pharmaceutical dosage forms such as 
tablets, syrups and ointments. In 
order to 11eet the growing demand 
of the country and of the MRU, the 
Govern111ent decided to request 
UNID0 1 s assistance in rehabilita­
ting and diversifying the produc­
tion progr111111e of the plant as well 
as utilizing it for demonstration 
and training of personnel from 
Africa and the MRU in particular. 
Plant has been privatized and 
interested shareholders identified. 

"-J 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 25 

SUBSECTOR: Cheinical industries (phann&ceuticals) 

1. Project title: Rehabilitation of the Seredu station, Guinea 

2. Objective: To develop th• production of quinine salts in Guinea to meet the demand of the subregion 

3. Pr0110ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw ~terials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 
sponsor status demand by by product 

B. Energy product 
4. Location 6. lnnedi ate 13. Total 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment 

3. Government of 5. Feasibility 7. 300 hectares of 10. Not 12. 22.5 tons of 
Guinea, study to be cinchona available quinine salts; 
SfQUINA, MRU updated should provide a qufoine, gradual utiliza-

sufficient and regular quinidine, ti on. 
4. ~eredu 6. Further detailed supply of raw materials: totaquina 

(11ACENTA) studies. 200 hectares mature. (depending 13. $1 million 
Guinea World Bank on market). 

appraisal 
report to be 8. Available: existing 11. Local market 
updated. lines and a stand-by and export to 

generator of 250 kVA. other coun-
Hydroelectric station tries in 
(June 1990) in the subregion: 
operation. Export to the 

HRU and ECOWAS 
9. Available but the countries and 

equipment needs to be other foreign 
replaced, modernized countries. 
and developed; 
gradual rehabilitation. 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made 
and type of participation 
sought by Member States 

14. (1) Financing for gradual rehabi-
litaticn sought; 
(b) Participation by countries 
in the subregion needed. HRU and 
foreign investors interested in the 
rehabilitation project. 
(c) Foreign partners would 
purchase the quinine as raw 
matel'ial for their ph1nn1ceuti cal 
industries. 

-..J 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 26 PRIORITY: First {short t.erm) 

SU8SECTOR: 

1. Project title: 

2. Objective: 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. location 

3. Nigeria 

4. Nigeria 
lnfonnation 
about the 
exact site in 
Nigeria is 
not available 

Che11ical indust,..., (phannaceuticals) 

Establishlnent of a phanna.ceutical plant, Nigeria 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

To set up a plant to 111&nufacture a variety of pharmaceutical products, including antibiotics 

5. Project 
status 

6. lnnediate 
follow-up 

5. Feasibility 
study conducted 
in 1982 is 
available 

6. lnfonna.tion 
not available 

7. Raw materials 10. Proje~ted 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. Information not 
available 

8. Information not 
available 

9. Information not 
available. 
Probably the infra-
structure required 
still needs to be 
developed 

10. Informal ion 
not available 

11. Information 
not available 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Proposed as 
follows: 

3,000 million 
tablets p.a.; 
2 mil li or lit res 
p.a. of oral 
liquids; 500,000 
kg p.a. of oint­
ment; and 125 
million capsules 
of antibiotics 

13. Estimated N63.1 
million, including 
pre-investment 
costs, fi11ed 
capital and working 
capital 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. (a) It is not known wheth•r 
Nigeria has invited other 
countries in the subregion 
to participate in the project 

(b) Potential problems during 
implementation might include 
lack of investment fundr 00 

0 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 21 

SU~SECTOR: Chemical industries (basic chemicals) 

l. Project title: Tidckelt salt project, Niger 

2. Objective: To produce salt for industrial and domestic use 

3. Promoter/ 5. Project 7. Raw 111<1.terials 
~j)OlUOr status 

8. Energy 
4. Location 6. Innedi ate 

follc·w-up 9. Physical infrastructure 

3. r,overnment of 5. New project 7. There are large 
Niger with ;, feasi- salt mines 

bi li ty study not yet eMploited 
•' Tidekelt, available. in Niger; 

Niger Economic and they are considered 
financial study to be practically 
carried O\.t ine11haustible. 
from 1986 to 
1988. 8. An electrical gen,rator 

wil~ be needed to 
6. Hil'ling and supply the energy 

inf,astruc- required. 
tura 1 iinprove-
111ent 9. Being established. 
starting 
"'horlly; 
establist.lent 
of the 11ining 
coq>any and 
instructions 
concerning the 
foitial 
delivery of 
fodustrial 
engineering 
equipl!lent for 
TRACTE-BEL. 

10. Projected 
demand by 
product 

11. Market 

10. 5,000 t/year 
of industrial 
salt and 
15,000 t/year 
of domestk 
salt (Niger). 

11. National and 
possibly sub-
regional. 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Initial capacity 
of 12,000 t/year 
comprising: 
industrial salt 
5,000 t/annum; 
kitchen salt 
7,000 t/annum: 
eMtension of 
drilling and basin 
planned to bring 
production up to 
25,000 t/annum. 

13. 2,200,000 CFA 
francs; 764 million 
by way of interest­
free Belgian loans 
(30 years) to the 
State for the 
purchase of equip­
ment and study and 
development; 390 
million by way of 
a Belgian grant for 
staff training and 
technical assis­
tance, fresh water 
installation and 
other social 
investments; 530 
million by way of 
private partici­
pation; 865 mi11ion 
by way of State 
participation. 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already ~ade 
and type ~f participation 
sought by Member States 

14. The Government needs outside 
financial assistance; iundlng 
sought for eMtenslon with a view 
to meeting the needs of the 
count~ies of the subregion. 
Subregionalization will be 
effective under the planned 
1991 tMtension. 

00 .... 



PROJECT Pru>FILE NO. 28 PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa S!JBSECTOR: 

1. Project t;tle: 

2. ObjecHve: 

3. Pr01nOter/ 
spOl"ISOr 

4. Locat;on 

3. Hano River 
Union 

4. lo\:ation slill 
·..inder revie"' 

Chem;cal ;ndustr;es (bisic che111icals) 

Expans;on of salt/suda production plant, Mano R;ver Union 

To set up a salt ref;nery and the insta1·1ation of salt works to meet multi-country subregional requirements. 

S. !lroject 
status 

6. Innedhte 
follow-up 

S. A full scale 
investigation 
"'as undertaken 
not only of the 
~uman consU111Ption 
of salt but also 
the use of raw 
salt in supple-

7. R3w •ater;als 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructu..-e 11. Market 

7. Sea water and raw salt 10. To be determined 
in feasibiHty 
study 

B. Sola;· energy and large 
amount of electric 
energy 11. Three member 

countries and 
others 

inentary industries 
9. To be detenn;ned by 

6. FeasibiHty new feasibility study 
study 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. See 10 above 

i3. To be determined 
in pre-investment 
study 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. (a) Salt already being produced 
for animal and human consumption. 
Emphasis currently lay on expansion 

(b) Technical partners for the 
Federal Republic of Gennany were 
to conduct topographic survey of 
site. 

• 
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PROJECi PROFILE NO. 29 PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBS!:CTOR: 

1. Project title: 

2. Objective: 

---
3. Pr01110ter/ 

sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Governinent 
of Uberia: 
National 
I11vestinent 
Connission 
(NIC) 

4. BensonvPle, 
Liberia 

Agro- and agro-related industr;es (food-processing) 

Integrated complex for poultry production, Liberia 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

To establish a new enterprise to produce poultry, eggs, poultry feed and assvciated by-products (including organic fertilizers). 

5. ilroject 
status 

6. Innect; ate 
follow-up 

7. Raw Materials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrast~ucture 11. Market 

5. Feasibility study 7. To be iinported 10. Information not 
available coinpleted on 

behal~ of NIC in 
1982 by tt.JLTICON 
of Brazil and 
funds secured 
under Danisn 
financial assis-
tance progranne. 

6. No infonnatior 
avanable 

8. 

9. 

Available, but su~plies 
need to be devel~ped 

TranJport and connuni­
cations available. 
However, installations 
directly related to 
production need to be 
developed 

11. Countries of the 
Hano River Union 
and other 
countries in the 
subregion 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. In 1984: 3,866 t 
poultry; over 5.4 
mil 1i on eggs : 
1 ,959 t poultry 
feed; 1,964 t 
organic fertilizer: 
and 480 tons by­
products. 

13. Estimate.:! at 
$16 million. As 
a result of esca­
lating costs, the 
project is to be 
implem&nted sena­
rately and not ~s 
an integrated 
complex since 
would-be investors 
have expressed such 
a desire 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already Made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. (a) Participation by other 
countries outside the subregion 
sought in terms of equity sharing, 
loans, technology, know-how and 
management. 

(b) No information is available 
about Liberia having invited 
other countries in the subregion 
to participate in the project 

(c) Information about project 
manpower requirements is available 

o:> 
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~1ECT PROFILE NO. 30 

SUBS~CTOR: Agro- and agro-related Industries (food-processing) 

PRIORITY: First (1h~rt tenn) 

SUBREGI~N: West Africa 

1. Project title: Plants for the industrial processing of millet and sorgh11111, Niger and Nigeria 

2. Objective: To set up two units so as to pel"lllit the industrial processing of millet and sorghum, the aim being to meet tht dt111and in urban centres 
for •illet and sorgh11111 flour. Furthermore, action will be taken to produce composite flour, thereby reducing wheat i111Ports. 

3. PrOllOter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. NNJC 

4. Zinder 
CSOTRAHIL) 
Niger and 
Kano, Nigeria. 
Northern 
Nigeria Flour 
Hil 1 s (NNFH). 

S. Project 
status 

7. Raw materials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 
6. Innedh.te 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

S. Pre-feasibility 7. 
study carried out 
in 1981 under the 
SI/RAFn7/801 
project: fe•sibi-
1i ty study COllt­
pleted in April 
1984 under the 
RAF/77/020 project 
Cost of the study 8. 
$44,380. At the 
request of BOAD, 
new prefeasibility 
study was conduc- 9. 
ted by UNIDO and 
UNDP for SOTIW'IL 
in 1989 to update 
the ieas i bi 1i ty 
study conducted 
in 1984. 

6. ~reparation of 
request for fin­
ancing considered 
at 11eeting of 
experts frClll Niger 
~n Nov. 1985. 
Search for fin­
ancing has 
reached advanced 
stage with BOAD. 

Niger and Northern 
Nigeria are major produ­
cers of ~i11et and 
sorghum. The first phase 
of the project wi11 
involve only 6,000 tons 
for each of th• two units 
in Zinder and Kano. 

Energy is available in 
both towns where the two 
units are to be locattd. 

The •ill fore$een at 
Zinder will take into 
consideration the instal­
lations existing 
at SOTRAMIL. There is 
already a corn-mill in 
Kano. The road network 
throughout the subregion 
is g~od. as we11 as parts 
of the railway system in 
Northern Nigeria. 

10. Demand is very 
high because 
millet and sorghum, 
especially the 
flour thereof, 
are basic food­
stuffs. 

11. Niger and Nigeria 

12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
by product including collaboration 

13. Total 
arrangt111ents already made and 
type of participation sought by 

investment member States 

12. 12,000 tons of 14. The two countries are connitted 
millet and sorghum to this project which is part 
fl our per annum of the progr111111e for self-

sufficiency in food. 
Additional investors needed 

13. Contacts have been 
to team up with BOAO. 
Partners with technological know-

established with how for milling millet are also 
BOAD ~ith a view required. 
to f~nancing 
SOTRAMIL as we11 
as wilh technical 
partners in 
Nigeria. 

00 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 31 

SUBSECTOR: Agro- and agro-related t"dustrtes (food-processing) 

1. Project title: Man~facture of village •ills for eillet and sorghUlll, Niger and Nigeria 

~RIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: (i) To provide the rural areas with the means to process eillet and sorghUlll, the basic food of the rural population; (tt) To lessen 
the hardship of rural WOiien; (iii) To avoid losses incurred during the transportation of these foodstuffs; (iv) To introduce an 
aopropriate technolo~y; and (v) to decentralize econ0111ic and social development 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. NNJC 

4 . ..._radi, Niger 

5. Project 
status 

6. Innedhte 
follow-up 

5. Pre-feasibility 
study conducted 
in h!>. 1983 
under project 
RAF/77/020. Cost 
of study: $40,000 
$15,000 obtained 
frOlll the OPEC 
Fund for the rea-
Hzation of the 
study. 

6. BOAD is interes-
ted in project. 
NNJC is looking 
for add it i ona 1 
foves tors and 
national pr01110ters 
to carrf out the 
feasibi ity study 
and iinpletnent the 
project. 

7. Raw eaterials 

8. Energy 

9. Ph)'sical infrastruct.ure 

7. At first, the plant 
equipinent and raw Materi-
als will be imported. 
Gradually, the importa-
tion of raw materials 
will be reduced as 
local production starts, 
especially in Nigeria. 

8. Maradi has the necessary 
installations and it is 
planned that the plant 
generators will supply 
the energy. Another 
source of energy could be 
the planned electricity 
link frOlll 
Katsina (Nigeria) to 
Maradi (Niger). 

9. Existence of a good road 
network in Nigeria and 
Niger. 

10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
demand by by product including collaborPtion 
product 

11. Market 

arrang1111ent1 already made and 
13. Tot.al type of participation sought ~Y 

investment member Stat11 

10. Annual demand for 12. Planned unit will 14. UNDP requires NNJC to contact 
mills in Niger and have production ARCEDEM for technical ~dvice. 
Northern Nigeria: 
2,020. Annual de-

capccity of 5,000 Feasibilit~ study shall 
mills. consi~er t e possibility 

mand for hullers 
estimated at 600 

of producing small fumps. 
The project will re ieve women 

units for the two 13. 560,155,0GO CFA or of the traditional method of 
countries 1,140,226 Naira as pounding millet and sorghum, 

reflected in the thus enabling them to take up 
11. Niger, Nigeria pre-feasibility other more meaningful r~les. 

and even other study. 
West African 
countries 

00 
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PROJECT P«OFilE NO. 32 

SUBSECTOR: Agro- and agro-based industries (food processing) 

1. Project title: Food-processing plant, Guinea 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGIOf~: West Africa 

2. Objective: To rehabilitate plant 111&nufacturing agro-products such as chocolate and expand its programme to include t~e processing of oranges and 
other fruit 

3. Pr01tOter/ S. Project 7. Raw 111aterials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 

sponsor st&tus demand by by product including collaboration 
8. Ener!)y product arrangttnents already made and 

4. location 6. Innediate 13. Total type of participation sought by 
follow-up 9. Physic&1 infrastructure 11. Market investment 1111111ber States 

3. Ministry of S. Pre-f~asibility 7. Avallable 10. Information 12. Proposed: 7,200 14. (a) Participation by countries 

Industry, study avaihble not available tons p.a. outside the subregion in ter111s of 

Guinea 8. Available equity sharing and loans is sought 
6. Study on ex- 11. local market 13. Esti111ated at 

4. Kindia, panding and llO- 9. Available, but requires and e1eport to $25 111i 11 ion (b) Infonnation is not available 

Guinea derni zing the expansion/modernization other countries about Guinea having invited other 
plant was ini- in the subregion countries in the subregion to 
tiated but as well as to participate in the ~roject 
currently in Europe 
abeyance (c) Manpower available 

(d) Plant has been privatized 

()) 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 33 PRIORITY: F•rst (short t1n11) 

SUBSECTOR: 

1. Pro~ -~t title: 

2. Objective: 

3. Pr01110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Govern11ent of 
Gi;inea/ 
SAIG 

4. Halnou, 
Guinea 

Agro- and agro-based industries SUBREGION: West Afr•ca 

Rehabilitation and expansion of Mamou agr~-industrial compal'y (SAIG), Gu•nea 

To process tropical fruits destined for national, subregional and foreign ~arkets 

5. Project 
status 

6. Innedhte 
follow-up 

5. Feasibi 1i ty 
study available 

6. CompHance 
with the 
rec01111end1.tions 
of the 
feuibility 
study; 
Reh&bil i ta ti on, 
distribution 
network, 
inst& ll 1.t i Ol'S, 
new equipment: 
production &nd 
distributicn 
of fruits and 
utilities. 

7. Raw 111&terials 

8. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

7. Passionfruit, mangoes, 
guavas and strawberries 
avaihble. The 
existing factories u~e 
locally available 
fruit for pr~duc-
tion of jam, puree, 
juice 1.nd tomato 
concentrate. 

8. Then11al power 
available. 

9. Avail1.ble, but in 
process of 
rehabi 1i ta ti on. 

10. Projected 
demand by 
product 

: 1. Market 

10. l, 100 t/year 
of tomatoes. 

11. Local &nd 
subregional 
(HRU, ECOWAS) 
and European 
( ECF.) markets 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. 6,600 t/year of 
tomatoes: 2,600 t 
per year of mangoes; 
1,700 t per ye•r 
of guava; 2,000 t 
per year of 
pass i onfrui t. 

13. 2,280 thousand 
million GF 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ents already made 
and type of participation 
sought by Hllllber States 

14. Technical partners being sought for 
marketing and product promotion. 
Turnover: 3.6 thous&nd million 
GF, estimated arnual profit: 1.1 
thousand million GF. Assistance to 
peasants in the prod•Jction 
of raw mAterials also sought. Plant 
has been priv1ti11d. CD ....., 



PROJt:CT PROFILE NO. 34 (new) 

SU8SECTOR: 

1. Project title: 

2. Objective: 

3. Pr090ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Senlgalese 
Vegetabh 
Product 
,,rocessing 
Enterprise 
(ESTPV). 

4. Sebikhotane, 
Senegal. 

Agro-industry (food industry) 

Establishment of a plant for processing kinkelibah and other similar plants, Senegal 

To pr0110te local processin~ of kinkelibah and other similar plants 

5. Project 
status 

6. I-.dhte 
follo-up 

5. At present 
!STPV contracts 
the chopping up 
of the 
vegetable ra.., 
materials out 
to a Gennan 
industry and the 
making up of 
sachets to a 
Belgian enter-
prise. 

6. Efforts to secure 
funding for 
setting up the 
plant. 

7. Raw materials 

8. Energy 

9. Physical infrastructure 

7. Kinkelibah, rath, lungve, 
bissap and citronnella. 

8. SENELEC supplies the 
necessary energy. 

9. Premises to be built. 

10. Projected 12. Capacity 
demand by by product 
product 

13. Total 
11. Market investment 

10. 25 million 12. Si icth year 
sachets fully operational 
(dem:.nd can 72 tons to be 
be met at processed, 
present) representing 

40 million sachets 
of kinkelibah, 
ra th, 1 ungue, 

11. National, cit ronne l la and 
subregional bissap, or 90 per 
and cent capacity. 
European. 

13. 782,802,000 CFA 
francs, of which 
482,624,000 CFA 
francs represent 
production 
equipment and 
34, 180,000 CFA 
francs working 
ca~. tal. 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangt111ents already made 
and type of participation 
sought by Member States 

--
14. Subregional co-operation is sought 

(financial partners with a view 
to the establ hhment of a joi.1t 
venture company); the backing 
of a local or subregional agency 
is also sought. The ECOWAS Fund 
had been approached in respect 
of the project. The company that 
was to market products derived 
from kinkelibah had already been 
Ht up. 

00 
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PROJ~CT PROFILE NO. 35 (nev) 

SUBSECTOR: Agro- and agro-related industries 

1. Project title: Exo-pulp (frozen fruit), Guinea 

2. Objective: Manuhcture of fro:en fruit pulp to 11eet the •1 .. ds of the su'Jregfon 

3. Pr0110ter1 5. Project 7. Raw 11aterials 
sponsor status 

10. Projected 12. Capacity 
d11111and by by product 

8. E.nergy 
4. location 6. llllledi ate 

product 
13. Total 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment 

3. Govenwtent of 5. Feasibility 7. local: 11angoes, bananas, 10. 12,000 t/year 12. 6 to 7,000 t/annum 
Guinea study pineapples and pap&ws. 
and EXO-PULPES. c0111Pleted. 

of fresh of processed 
fruit. products. 

8. Generator and national 
4. The fruit- 6. Technical and grid. 11. National 13. About 2,000 million 

growing area econ011ic 
of Guinea: study. 9. To be established. 
Forecariah. 

and foreign GF (1985): 
market. Infrastructure: 

250,750,000 GF 
Industrial plant and 
misce 11 aneous 
equipment: 
1,763,750,000 GF 
Vehicles: 
75,000,000 GF 
local financing: 
25 per cent 
External: 75 per 
cent (to be sought). 

PRIORITY: Second ( ... di1.1111 tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangfl!'lents already made 
and type of partir,ipation 
sought by Hetnber States 

14. Participation in funding by 
countries in the subregion or 
other countries is sought (equity 
sharing and loans). 
The private sponsor of the project 
was undertaking an opportunity 
study of the project in associati?n 
with an external partner. The 
project enjoyed the support of the 
Government. 

OJ 
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PROJECT PROFILE NO. 36 

SUBSECTOR: Agro- and agro-reiated industries (forest industries) 

1. Project title: Establistwient of pulp and paper board factory, C&te d'Ivoire 

2. Objective: To use local products so as to avoid importing paper. 

3. Pr0910ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

3. Govern11ent of 
Cate d • Ivoi re 

4. San Pedro, 
Cate d' lvoi re 

S. Project 
status 

6. Illlll9di ate 
follow-up 

S. Conceptual stage 

6. Further IJre-
feasibility 
studies have 
resulted fo en-
1 argetnent of 
capacity require-
ment and selec-
tion of techno-
logy. 

7. Raw 111&terials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. Available: various tropi- 10. Domestic detnand: 
cal leaves, pines and numerous pac~age 
eucalyptus plantations manufacturing 
of more than 200,000 ha companies; manu-
established in San Pedro facture of school 
region; salojft\ill waste of and office arti-
about 50,000 t/yr; les; many ivoirian 
recycled paper of printing presses; 
S-10,000 t/yr. Demand in neigh-

bouring countries: 
8. E•isting power: volume to be de-

major hydro-electric termined. 
potenthl 

11. National and sub-
9. To be determined after regional market 

feasibility studies to be determined 
after feasibility 
studies. 

PRIORITY: Second (inedi1111 tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Ahlca 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. Capacity: 
120,000 t/yr 

13. Total cost to be 
estimated after 
feasibility studies 
and the selection 
of technology 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangetnents already made and 
type of participation sought by 
inetnber States 

14. (a) Project might be granted 
priority status 

(b) Industrial site might be 
secured and experimental pl1nta­
ti ons set up 

(c) Some infr1structure 1v1il-
1ble 

(d) Lack of financial resources 
has Mt permitted the project to 
1dvance beyond pre-feasibility 
stage 

(e) Technical and financial 
partners being sought 

\D 
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PROJECT i.OFILE NO. 37 

SUBSECTOR: Agro-;ndustry 

1. Project title: Manufacture of cotton wool, dressings and sanitary products, Senegal 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective· The project is to supply the market in the ECOWAS countries and to put the cotton production of the 
countries in the subreg;on to good use. 

3. Pr0110ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw materials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrangements already made 
4. lout;on 6 . InnecH ate 13. Total and type of participation 

follow-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment sought by ~ember States 

3. Governinent of 5. FeasibiHty 7. Ava;lable in the 10 . Oemand ir: 12. Production by 14. Subregional co-operation souyht 
Senegal/ study, study countries in the sub- Senegal is fifth and sixth (financial partners w;th equ ty 
Econ0111ic updating region. estim.lted year of operation: investment, trading partners and 
intere~t project and at 90 t/year cotton wool: guarantee by a local or subre~ional 
grouping addi ti 011a 1 8. SENELEC supplies the 150 t, representing institution for external 
(EIG SlMNA) subreg~t'nal necessary energy 75% of capacity; financing). The State of Senegal 

111arket study 11. Market of dressings and has just sent a letter of 
4. Industrial all completed. 9. Premises to be built the ECOWAS compresses: indemnity to the Fund. 

area, Dakar countries 450,000 metres, 
(Senegal) 6. Fund;ng representing 90% 

sought; the of capacity; 
ECOWAS Fund sanitary towels 
is await fog and panties: 
the endorse- 4,742,000 packets, 
inent of the representing 65% 
State of Senegal of capacity 
or the jofot 
guarantee of the 13. Totai investment 
banks or a sub- 1,559,542,000 CFA 
regional inst;- francs 
tut;on to Produ:tion equip-
finance the project ment: 1,009,500,000 

CFA francs 
Working capital: 
63, 172,000 CFA 
francs 
Capital amounting to 
100,000,000 FCFA 
already freed. 

\D .... 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 38 (new) P~IOR1TY: Second (medium term) 

REGION: West Africa SUBSECTOR: 

1. Project title: 

2. Objective: 

3. Proinoter/ 
sponsor 

4. LocaHon 

3. MRU, 
Sierra Leone 

4. Sierra Leone 

Agro- and agro-related industry 

Pr0110tion of pulp and paper mill in the Ha.no River Union, Sierra Leone 

To set up a pulp and paper industry using locally available fibrous raw materia~s 

5. Project 
status 

6. I1rme<Uate 
follo-up 

5. Feasibility 
study conducted 
1985 

6. Updating feasi-
bi li ty study 
after identi-
fying local 
sponsor 

7. Raw materials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy pro~uct 

9. P:.ysical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. Rice straw and other 
fibrous raw materials 

8. To be determined 

9. No~ available 

10. Projected 1990 
markets: 
newsprint Sl'O; 
printing and 
writing bonds 
and offset 
3,300; 
board 1,000; 
packaging and 
industrial 
paperboard 1,700; 
fl u ti ng 800 ; 

11. MRU countries 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

12. See 10 above 

13. Not giuen in the 
sunrnary of the 
feasibility study 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. Sponsor for the project has not 
been identified. UNIOO insisted 
that a local sponsor must first 
be identified. The demand 
for paper and paperboard is now 
higher than it was when the feasi­
bility study was undertaken. The 
viability of the project is aKsured 
in both financial and economic 
terms. 

'° N 



~ECT PROFILE NO. 39 

SUBSECTOR: Building 111-\terials (ce111&nt and ceramics) 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

1. Project title: Establislwlent of a sub1egional cement factory in the liptako-Gourma region 

~- Objective: To 111eet the needs of liptako-Gounna region 

3. Pr0110ter/ 
sponsor 

4. locaHon 

3. Liptako-Gounna 
Authority 
(Burkina Faso, 
Hali, Niger) 

4. To be deter-
11ined based 
on the pre­
feasibi li ty 
studies 

S. Project 
status 

6. I11111ediate 
follow-up 

S. At the dLsign 
stage 

6. Pre-feasibility 
studies and 
11arket survey 

7. Raw 11aterials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

7. Limestone: 166,000 
tons/annum; Harl: 
200,000 tons/annum; 
Sand: 11,000 tons/annum; 
Gypsum: 10,500 tons/ 
enn.J111; Pozzolana: 21,000 
tons/annum. 
These deposits are to 
be found in liptako­
Gourma area. 

8. Energy: Potential for 
use of hydro-electric 
power is high; con­
struction of dams on 
the Niger at Kandadji, 
Tossaye and labezanga: 
458 "" 

9. Pnysical infrastructure 
needs to be developed. 
Rail link 11ust be 
C0111Pleted before plant 
can be operational. 

10. It is estimated 
that demand for 
cement in the 
subregion wi 11 
be more than 
400,000 tons/ 
annum in 1990 

11. Countries of the 
l i ptako-Gou rma 
Authority 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrangements already made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

12. Capacity: 250,000 14. 
tons/year. This 

(a) The project was submitted and 
adopted by the Council of Ministers 
of the liptako-Gourma Authority 
(l~th session) which met at 
Ouagadougou, 28-30 November 1983. 

can be increased 
500,000 tons/;ear. 
The cement factory 
will produce 
250,000 tons of 
cement per year 
and 200,000 tons 
of clinker per year 

13. To be determined 
on the bas is of 
a pre-feasibility 
study 

(b) Consideration might be given 
to the establishment of mini-cement 
plants. "° 1,,..1 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 40 

SUBSECTOR: Building 111&terials (c .... nt and cera111ics) 

__ L ~roject title: Establist...nt of a cera111ics factory, Togo 

2. Objective: To 11eet the d41111and for ceruiics products in Togo and the S\:bregion 

3. PrOMOter/ 
sponsor 

4. LocaHon 

3. The Togolese 
G0Yern11ent 

4. L<IN, Togo 

5. Project 
status 

6. I....cth.te 
follow-up 

7. Raw •aterials 10. Projected 
demand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

5. Feasibility 7. Clay deposits at 
Lidjoblibo, Kpodji and 
Nyitoe have been identi­
fied as local sources 

10. The residual 
market of the 
WAMU in 1985 
estimates that 
1,222,000 sq. m. 
of floor stoneware 
will be needed. 
The market of the 
FRG is also inte­
rested in th'! 
project. Demand 
in 1985 wi 11 be 
1,530,000 sq. m. 

studies aYailable 
and evaluation 
studies under-
take!'I by BOAO. 

6. Technical part­
ners •nd local 
sponsors to be 
sought 

of raw Materials, the 
reserYes being 1.4 
•illion, 2.5-3.5 million 
and 3 million tons, 
respe1,;tively. 

8. AYailable 

9. Adequate 

11. Market of the 
WAMU countries 
and Western 
Europe 

PRIORITY: First (short tel'lll) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
i nYes tinent 

12. Non-enamel mosaic 
til ec: 
2112cm ) 150,000 
SxScm ) sq. m. 
Non-enamel floor 
tiles: 
101110 cm) 100,000 
101120 cm) sq. m. 
Enamel floor tiles: 
101110 cm) 100,000 
101120 cm) sq. m. 

13. 3,000 million CFA 
francs. 

14. Additional information 
including collaboration 
arrangtments alrtady made and 
type of participation sought by 
member States 

14. The project has been submitted to 
the fo11owing partners: 
BOAO. It i• prepared to finance 
up to 33.33% of total investment 
and, if possible, b~y stock worth 
up to 10% of the share capital. 

Soci't' National• d'lnvestissements 
du Togo is ready to subscribe 25% 
of the share capital and to finance 
up to 8.33% of th& total cost of 
the project 

"' "' 



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 41 

SUISECTOR: Building 111terials industry (non-411ttallic mineral products) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of glass containers, Liberia 

2. Objective: Manufacture of (hollow) container glass 

3. Pr090ter/ 
sponsor 

4. Location 

S. Project 
status 

6. 1-.diate 
follow-up 

7. Raw 111terlals 10. Projected 
datnand by 

8. Energy product 

9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market 

PRIORITY: First (short tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

12. Capacity 
by product 

13. Total 
investment 

14. Additional infonnation 
including collaboration 
arrang1111ents already made and 
type of participation sought by 
m1111ber States 

3. Govenw1ent of S. Jn full operation 7. 
Liberia and 
Liberia-Libyan 
Holding C0111pany 

38 I are i111ported: 
- Soda ash 

10. 15 million bottles 12. SO tons/year 
of various sizes 

14. (a) Liberia has share in this 
company and the company is 
considered a most successful 

4. Monrovia, 
Liberia 

6. 

- Lhne stone 
- Carbon 
- Chetnicals 

8. Operation running 

9. C011Prises factory 
building, office building, 
and road system 

p•r year 

11. Liberi•, Sierra 
Leone, Guinea, 
Gambia, Ghana 

13 . $21 m 111 i on 
Union industry. Also under con­
sideration is the participation of 
Hano River Union Httnber States in 
company equity. 
(b) Currently operating at 
52 per cent capacity. 
(c) Assistance sought in improving 
capacity utilization, enhancing 
raw material arrangements •~d 
securing new outlets. 

'° V1 



PROJ£CT PROFILE NO. 42 

SUISECTOR: Building 11&terials industry (non-tnttallic Mineral products) 

1. Project title: Manufacture of 9la11 container1, CEAO Htlnber States 

PRIORITY: Second (111tdi11111 tenn) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: To contribute to the production of phannaceuticals, food products and liquids 

J. Pro110ter/ 5. Project 7. Raw Materials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infonnation 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrangtt11tnt1 alrea~y made and 
4. location 6. 1.-..d~~t• 13. Total type of participation sought by 

fol~cr-up 9. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment membel' States 

3. CEAO 5. PreliMinary st~ 7. Silica available in 10. To be determined 12. Needs of Member 14. CEAO findings were considered by 
conducted by C Metnber States in the study States industrial eMperts in September 

4 . CEAO Mellbtr wl H: .:!chance 1984 and submitted to first 
States of UNIDO in July 8. Not yet estimated 11. See 10 above 13. See 10 above meeting of CEAO Min~sters of 

1984; prefeasi- Industry in October 1984. NNJC 
bi H ty study •s 9. Very good eMperts had also considered the 
well as • r•w feasibility study and proposed 
1111.teri•ls survey th•t the project be located in 
conducted by NNJC 
in October 1983 

Niger. 

•nd Febru•ry 19a.. 
respectively. 

6. Co-ordination of 
v•rious •ctivities 
c0111Pleted hitherto. 

'° a-



PROJECT PROFILE NO. 43 (new) 

Sl.'ISECTOR: Other projects 

1. Project title: Wassou glassworks, Guinea 

PRIORITY: Third (long ter11) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

2. Objective: Production of hollow glass, bottles, and tableware for the local and subregional market 

3. Pro110ter/ S. Project 7. Raw 111&terials 10. Projected 12. Capacity 14. Additional infor11atton 
sponsor status demand by by product including collaboration 

8. Energy product arrang1111ents already made 
4. Location 6. Illlllediate 13. Total and type of participation 

follt'w-up S. Physical infrastructure 11. Market investment sought by Member States 

3. GoverN1tnt S. Pre-feasibility 7. Available: local 10. To be 12. 16,000 t/annum 14. Collaboration already sought: 
of Gllfoea, study and 98 per cent: sand, lime- specified by of finished Italian Government and ACCT 
MRU. 111&rket stvdr stone, dolomite, alumina, the market products, comprising (France); efforts to secure 

avaHat.le. pegmatHe; imported study. 12,000 t of funding; effort to find a 
4. Sanoya, 2 per cer.t. bottles 4,000 t technical partner; type of 

Conakry 6. Technical 11. National or of hollow ware and participation sought (semi-
Guinea. partners 8. Source: ENEL GUI local pressings. public or community company). 

sought. distribution network. mark!t 
65 per cent; 13. Estimated cost: 

9. Non-existent. subregional 200,000,000 FF, 
muket: to be more closely 
35 per cent. detennined by a 

technical, 
economic and 
financial study, 

'° " 
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SUPPORT PROJECTS 

SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE BO. S.l 

SUBREGIOB: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastru:ture 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Qb1ectbe: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Assistance to the African Regional Centre for Bn&ineering 
Design and Manufacturing (ARCEDEM) 

To assist countries in the subreaion in laying the 
foundation for and promoting accelerated, national and 
integrated development desian and manufacturing capability 
in engineering aooda, particularly capital aoods in the 
strategic sectors of agriculture, transport and 
construction, the :llmediate objective being to ensure the 
purchase of machinery and equipment for production and 
training in engineering design and manufacture 

African Regional Centre for Engineering Design and Manufacturing (ARCEDEM) 

4. Location: 

Ibadan, Bigeria 

5. Estimated total cost: 

(i) Training $ 
(ii) Bon-expendable equipment $ 

Total $ 

500,000 
1.000.000 

1,50(,000 

6. Proiect description and additional information: 

The original recognition of the need to establish ARCEDEM stC11111ed from the 
desire of the African Ministers of Industry to ·promot£ industries producing capital 
goods, especially those producing machinery and spare parts. A major obstacle was 
the inadequate development and, in some cases, the absence of any national 
capability for the conception and design of machinery and equipment. The mandate 
of ARCEDEM is to assist the African countries to develop the facilities and 
manpower needed for engineering design, and especially to promote the possibility 
of prcx!ucina machines and parts locally. The Centre is conceived as a •edium-sized 
industrial establishment with activities centred around the desisn and produrtion 
of machines and parts. 

At present tbe Centre ha1 23 member co\Dltries and a staff of 32. UBDP baa 
committed ar~und $2.5 million to the Centre since 1978. As host country, ligeria 
ha• pledaed $7.5 million towards capital development, and member countries have so 
f,r contribute~ $3 million. Purchase of worltshop, machinery and equipment for 
which t'unds 1:i:e already committed will amount to US$ 1.8 million, by the end of 
1984. 
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It was estimated in 1978 that $7.65 million would be required to equip fully 
the Centre's four workshops. After five years delay, inflation had raieed this 
amount ~o nearly $11 million, of which $2 million have been secured. Efforts are 
being made to mobilize funds from all possible sources to fill the gap. $1.5 
million now being requested are part of the reqources to be mobilized to acquire a 
ainillm amount of machinery and equipment to malte the four workshops functional. 

In an effort to mc>oilize the necessary funds, a project doc1a1ent of 
US$ 4,787,200 was prepared and submitted to URDP for funding. UBDP ha• agreed to 
fund the project in 1989 at a reduced cost of US$ 3,297,000 which excludes the 
foundry component for the time being. 



• 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.2 

SUBREGIOR: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Iustitutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1cct title: 

2. Ob1ective: 

3. Propioter/sponsor: 

Assistance to the African Regional Centre for Technology 
(ARCT) 

To assist ARCT in strengthening its activities, primarily 
those related to demonstration activities, on-the-job 
training and the dissemination of information. 

African Regional Centre for Technology {ARCT) 

4. Locatf on: 

Dakar, Senegal and other countries in the subregion/region 

5. Jstimated total cost: 

$2.4 millioa. 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

The overall development objective of the assistance provided to the ARCT is to 
put the Centre in a strong position so that it can assist the African co1Dltries to 
strengthen their scientific and technological capabilities to the benefit of their 
socio-economic dev~lopment, and achieve a larger measure of technological 
independence, primarily in the food and energy sectors, both of which are the 
priority areas of activity in the Centre. The Ct=ntre had received assistance from 
URIDO and vas fully linked to the TIES and IRTIB systems of URIDO. Strenthening 
the Centre will also enabl~ it to carry out both operational and support activities 
in co-operation Yith national institutions for science and techno!ogy development 
throughout the region, including West Africa. 

The various specific objectives include: 

(i) Strengthening of science and technology capabilities in the food and energy 
sectors through advisory services and as•istance in the establishment of 
pilot-scale demonstration units for viable food and energy technologles; 

(ii) Development and operation of a user-oriented computerized technological 
information system to assist the public and private sector in Africa to 
implement activities that will ultimately lead to •be c011111ercialization of 
technologies and establishment of industries; 

{iii) ~eneration and/or enhancement of awareness among policy-~akers, planners and 
other users as to the potential applications and implications of frontier 
technologies for the African region; 
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(iv) Identification and upgrading of operational research and development 
facilities to serve as pilot demonstration units for newly-developed 
technologies or ~roducts which offer regional or subregional benefits and 
every possibility of industrial and c01111ercial success; 

(v) Establishment of improved linkages between research and development (R&D) 
institutions and industrial production organizations as a means of promoting 
the rapid c0111Dercialization of R&D results; 

(vi) Organization of coaprel\ensive basic profiles and data on existing 
technological infrastructure in Africa as a contribution to the effective 
aobilization and deployment of resources in planning, aanpover development 
and execution of regional/subregional projects; 

(vii) Creation of the capacity to assess technological resources and ne~ds in 
rural areas through demonstration at national level; 

(viii) Training of personnel so as to acquire the capacity to design technological 
policies and plans that are properly integrated with national economic 
planning and geared towards the most satisfactory choice and effective 
management of technoloa. 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE BO. S.3 

SiJBREGION: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ect1ve: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

CEAO 

4. Location: 

Assistance to the West African leonoaic COllDUDity (CEAO) 

To assist the CEAO Secretariat and member countries in 
strengthening their capabilities for plannini, programming, 
establishment, appraisal and promotion of coamunity 
industries. 

CEAO secretariat, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$ 1.31 million 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

(a) Igpediate ob1ective 

(i) To carry out market and pre-feasibility studies for various CEAO 
industrial projects approved for implementation by CIAO and relat~d to metallurgy, 
chemical industries, engineering, building materials industries and co11Dunications; 
(ii) to assist in deploying the various community industries within CEAO and in 
defining the responsibilities of the implementing countries and the role of the 
CEAO Secretariat; (iii) to assist the CEAO Secretariat and member countries in 
organizing bids and financing for ~hose community industries; (iv) to assist ~n the 
evaluation of engineerihg studies, supervision of plant construction, and manpower 
development; and (v) to propose statutes for those co1111unity industries specifying 
the operation of such enterprises, including raw material supplies, trading of 
finished go~is and distribution of profit. 

(b) Expected outpyt 

(i) Study of the subregional market for the industries selected; 
(ii) pre-feasibility studies of approved co1111unity industries; and 
(iii) determination of ways and means of establishing the coanunity industries 
approved • 

(c) Propoaed duration 

Four years. 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE NO. S.4 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

Sf,BSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Ptoiect title: 

2. Qb1ective: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Assistance to the Economic ComlllUDity of West African Statfs 
(ECOWAS) 

To assist ECOWAS in the formulation and implementation of 
subregional industrial policies and progr ... es in its member 
countries 

Economic Comnunity of West African States (ECOWAS) 

4. Location: 

ECOWAS Secretariat, Lagos, Nigeria 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$600,000 

6. Pto1ect description and additional information: 

(a) BacltgrGund: This project was endorsed by the EGOWAS Secretariat for 
submission to the UNDP for funding. 

(b) Ianediate objective: To assist ECOWAS Member States (through the EGOWAS 
Secretaria~~ in: (i) harmonizing the relevant industrial laws and regulations of 
the co11111unity so as to establish common subregional industries as well as formulate 
and implement industrial co-operation policies; (ii) surveying and identifying 
areas which ler.d themselves to development co-operation in the subregion; 
(iii) carrying out investment-oriented pre-feasibility studies in identified 
priority sectors; (iv) preparing and maintainin& portfolioe of investment 
proposals; (v) strengthening the capabilities of the ECOWAS Secretariat and 
appropriate governmental institutions in respect of investment promotion and 
policies so as to control foreign investment and other forms of international 
indu•trial co-operation; and (vi) establishing industrial documentation and 
organizina training programmes on regional project identification, preparation and 
investment follow-up in the form of seminars and fellowships or through 
participation in consultancy work. 

(c) Proposed duration: 5 years 

(d) Additional information: UNIDO provided the slrvices of an expert to 
assist in strengthening the secretariat's industrial planning capabilities. ECOWAS 
envisage• undertaking a 1tudy on the elaboration of an industrial master plan for 
West Africa with the assistance of Ul:DP, UXIDO and ECA. ECA bas already assisted 
in the finalization of the terms of reference of the 1tudy, and it is planned to 
finance the implementation of the project from the fourth programming cycle of UBDP. 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE no. S.5 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Obiective: 

3. Promo~er/soonsor: 

Assistance ECOWAS in the development of an industrial 
training programme 

To assist ECOWAS to prepare and implement a Subregional 
Staff Tr•ining Programme for Industrial establishments in 
West Africa 

Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) 

4. Location: 

ECOWAS Secretariat, Lagos, Nigeria 

5. Estimat~d total cost: 

To be determined 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

(a) Backgro\Dld: The industrial staff training programme is one of the main 
components of the ECOWAS Industrial Development Programme which was adopted by the 
Co\Dlcil of Ministers in November 1986. Through this initiative, ECOWAS expressed 
its willingness to contribute to the efforts made by its Member States to resolve 
problems facing industrial establishments in the subregion which ave been affected 
by the lack of skilled personnel. 

(b) Immediate objective: The objective of the project is to make a detailed 
assessment of all facilities and systems of training in the subregion. Global 
training programmes will be drawn up ·nd implemented at the subregional level on 
the basis of the assessment made. 

The programme will be focussed on: 

(1) the aettb:g up of structures to co-ordinate the training and further 
training of human resources in the industrial sector; 

(ii) the recordint and identification of institutions willing to 
co-operate in the area of training; 

(iii) 

(iv) 

the preparation and updating of files on training requirements, 
programmes and institutions; 

the establishment of systems of t~aining for trainers. 

It should be noted that this programme will primarily be &eared toward• 
training for technical staff of industrial establishments in the subregion who deal 
mainly with the maintenance of equipment, manufacture of 1pare part1, etc ••• 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE HO. S.6 

SUBP.EGION: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ective: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Assistance ECOWAS in the development of an industrial 
consultancy and management capabilitie~ 

To dev~lop and strengthen industrial management and 
c~nsultancy institutions/policies with a viev to improving 
industrial management and consultancy in the subregion. 

Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) 

4. Location: 

ECOWAS Secretariat, Lagos, Nigeria 

5. Estimated total cost: 

To be determined 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

(a) Background: The project is $till at the conceptual stage and will have to 
be finalized. 

(b) Objective: To develop and strengthen industrial management and 
consultancy institutions and policies in order to im~lement effectively the 
subregional industrial development programme. 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE NO. S.7 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ective: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Assistance in the promotion of an integral~d progr ... e in 
the Liptalto-Gourma region 

Assistance to the Government for the :lllplementation of 
projects in the pre-feasibility atage and for it• actions to 
promote region•l industrial planta. 

The Liptako-Gourma Authority (Burkina Faso, Mali, Riger) 

4. Location: 

Directorate-General of the Liptalto-Gourma Authority 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$960,000 

6. Proiect description and additio&al information: 

The first phase, funded by UNIDO in the amount of $1,094,000 enabled the 
different subregional projects to be identified. 

As a result of that identification, in this first phase, LGA will need 
assistance to: 

supervise the techno'.~ogical feasibi 1i ty of the procedures proposed for 
fertilizer industry (processing nitrous gas); 
set up a pilot plant to process nitrous gas; 
organize meetings with private promoters to encourage their participation 
in the indu•trial projects within a regional framework; 
organize regional workshops (1990 and 1991) for industrial promotion and 
co-operation; 
organize regional industrial fairs (1991); 
negotiate contracts whi~h must be concluded between the State•, private 
promoter•, technical and financial institutions; 
carry out feasibility studies for the Decade projects. 

Proposed duration of pro1ect: 1989-1992 

Additional information: 

This a1siatance is sought by UNIDO, but also by various other 
institutions such as IDB, ADB, BOAD, ECOWAS Fund and BIRD. 

Funds requested for each component will be based on the status of the 
industrial projects or on the dates set for particular events 
(workshops/fairs). 
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SUP~RT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.8 

SUBREGIOB: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

l. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ective: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Mano River Union 

4. Location: 

Establishment of an industrial and tecbnoloa fair aenlng 
the Member States of the Mano Rh'er Union 

To promote and develop intra-Union trede in lnduatrial 
products manufactured by :aeabers of the Mano River Union 

Withi~ the member co\Dltries of the Union, i.e. Liberia, Sierra Leone and Guinea 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$546,000 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

(a) Background: The project emerged from the Union's study assessing the 
leve. of technology within the Mano River Union Member States. 

(b) The project aims at promoting the flow of industrial and technology 
information within the Union. 

(c) A feasibility study in respect of this project was 1Dldertaken in 1983. 
The report contains detailed recoanendations as to how the fair could be 
organized. These recoaaendations have not yet been implemented as the MRU 
aecretriat has not obtained the necessary funding. However, the aecretariat ls 
uaing mcisting facilities to promote the basic objectives of developing aubregional 
trade and co-operation among users and producers of appropriate technologies. In 
this regard, the Secretariat is using the opportlDlity offered by the 
U1'IDO-sponsored Investors Forum in the subregion as well as fairs boated by Member 
State.. 

• 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.9 

SUBUGIOR: Vest Africa 

SUBSICTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Qb1ecttve: 

3. Promoter/spppsor: 

Mano River Union 

4. Location: 

To be determined 

Establishment of a Mano River Union financing inatitution 

To propose a detailed scheme for the eatabliament of an 
institution aimed at promoting industrial develo1111ent and 
aobilizing funds for the illpleaentation of projects included 
in the progr ... e adopted at the aeeting. 

S. Estimated total cost: 

Adviser $60,000; Secretary: $10,000; Travel expenses: $10,000; Contingencies: 
$8,000; Estimated Total: $88,000 

6. lt2,1ect description and additional information: 

With the assistance of an expert experienced in settin& up and developing 
financing institutions, the project provides for a sequence of stages: 
(i) Contacting various prospective financing institutions so as to obtain 
information on possible capital structure and operation of the financing aechanism; 
(ii) Preparing draft statutes and operational manual, as well as financial and 
accounting regulations; (iii) Drawing up a draft agreement for the eatabliahllent of 
the institution; and (iv) Convening a meeting of Government authorities to review 
and adopt agreement, statutes and regulationo for the operation of the institution • 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE BO. S.10 

SUBIEGIOB: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ecthe: 

3. PrOllQter/aponsor: 

llano River Union 

4. Location: 

Processing of fish and other sea fooda 

To expand existing plants and/or deTelop nev plant• for 
processing fish and other aea f ooda for the purpoaea of 
iaport aubstitution and export. 

llRU Secretariat, Freetown, Sierra Leone 

5. Estimated total cost: 

Exploratory study: $4n,ooo 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

Fish canning plants are operating in the subregion in such co1Dltries as 
Senegal and the Cote d'Ivoire, but output lags far behind the subregional demand, 
particularly that for canned t1Dla. West African coastal watera are rich in 
halieutic resources and increased consumption of fish by the population would help 
to combat current protein deficiencies in the aubregion. An exploratory atudy will 
be conducted to assess potential demand, determine auitable product• auch aa canned 
tuna, fish-protein concentrate and shrimps, and identify aanpower requirementa. 
The exploratory atudy, which will be followed up by a pre-feaaibility atudy, if 
needed, will also propose the co1Dltry or co1Dltries best suited to promote the 
inTeatllent project(•). It will also draw on the study undertaken by UBIDO on 
industrial f iahery ays~ems in West Africa and the outcome of the forua on 
appropriate teclmologiea organized by UBIDO in Bovember 1989 at Dakar. 

• 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.11 

SUBREGIOB: Vest Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Protect title: 

2. Obtectlye: 

3. PrOll(lter/aponsor: 

ECOWAS 

4. Location: 

Zaria, Rlgerla 

Subrealonal development centre for hides, aJtina, leather and 
leather products, Zarla, Blgerla 

To establish a subregional development centre for hides, 
aklns, leather and leather products at the Leather Reaesrch 
Institute (LERI), Zarla, Rlgerla 

5. Estimated total cost: 

Approxillately $ l.15 million 

6. Protect description and additional information: 

(a) Obtectives 

Having established a centre providing needs-baaed professional training in the 
subregion, (i) to oraanlze regular training courses (long- and short-tel'll) in such 
are•• as rav material improvement, by-product utilization, leather and footwear 
technology, .. rketlng; (ii) to assist in project formulation, analysis and 
assessment in order to improve the technical bargaining capability of the countries 
in the subrecion; (iii) to provide extension services for technical 
trouble-ahoorting and industrial advice; and (iv) to provide technical services 
pertaining to hides, skins, leather and leather products. 

(b) llpected optput 

(i) Rav hides and skins of improved quality and better utilization of 
~-products; (ii) increased output of finished leather and 11anufactured leather 
products; (ill) leather and leather products of improved quality; (iv) increased 
n1111ber of trained personnel (all levels); and (v) improvement of facilities •t LERI 
to assist the countries in the subregion in R and D, quality control, training, 
.. rketing and other aspects of the leather industry. 

(c) Proposed duration 

l'brce yeaH. 

(d) Additional inforwation 

The Centre ls one of the "centres of excellence", in URIDO training proar ... e 
and a long-term co-operation pro1r&11111e has been proposed 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.12 

SUBREGIOR: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Protect title: 

2. Qbtectiye: 

3. Pr9119ter/1ponaor: 

llllJC 

4. LoCation: 

DJC Secretariat 

Assiatance to llllJC 

To provide technical assistance to the Biaeria-Biaer Joint 
C01Dission for Co-operation with a Tiev to enhancin& its 
project implementation and industrial promotion capabilities. 

~- Estimated total cost: 

To be determined. 

6. Protect description apd additional infoI1Pation: 

Following on the pre-feasibility and feasibility studies conducted by UBIDO, 
the project will be concerned with the promotion of the projects covered by those 
studies. Tbe Joint C0111Diaaion and the two member co\Dltries are particularly 
interested in ensuring the effective implementation of projects identified, the 
proaotion of which would be undertaken with the assiRtance of other sources of 
finances such as the OiEC Fmld, ADB or BADEA, as well as bilateral instituti.~s. 
Tbe project will be considered as a follow-up of project RAF/77/020 (UJIDP, UllIDO 
Assistance to llllJC) in compliance with the Co\Dlcil of Ministers decision that the 
s•cretariat should identify and promote new industrial projects with the assistance 
of international oraanizations such as UWDP, UBIDO, etc. 

• 

• 



• 

• 

• 

- 113 -

SUPPORT PRo.JICT PROFILE KO. S.13 

SUBIEGIOR: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ecthe: 

3. Pr9119ter/soonsor: 

Aaaiatance to the Organization for the Development of the 
Senegal River Basin (OMVS) 

To increase the resources of the Bi&h C0111iaaion and OMVS 
Member States in respect of the progr ... ing, eatabliahllent, 
appraisal and proaotion of c011mUDity induatriea. 

OrJanization for th• Development of the Senegal River Basin (OMV~) 

4. LoCAtion: 

The OMVS High Co1m1ission, Dakar, Senegal 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$1.5 aillion 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

(a) lpgediate ob1ectives; (i) To establish an industrial data bank to cover 
national plans and the actual development of Member States, the planning and 
development of the various regions of the Senegal River Basin, the current atate of 
industrialization within the macro-economic context of the CIAO, the planning and 
development of vocational training, etc.; (ii) To prepare pre-feasibility atudies; 
identify and elaborate collD\Dlity projects; (iii) To assist Member State• in their 
search for financing. 

(b) Expected reaults; (i) Establishment of an energy, industrial, aineral 
and agro-induatrial plan for the Senegal River Basin; (ii) Feasibility studies for 
approved projects; (iii) Promotion of projects; (iv) Development of eatlaated 
follow-up structures for the execution of four projects and app1 laal of their 
reaulta. 

(c) Propoaed duration; Three years. 

(d) Additional information; OMVS bad set up an inter-State c0111ittee for 
industrial development at vell at a regional planning coamittee. For want of 
fads, no step• have been talten to implement the project. Consequently, OllVS hH 
enviaaaed a new approach to the energy, aining, industrial and aaro-industrial 
development of the Seneaal River Basin. OMVS hat prepared the terms of reference 
for an 18-month aacro-economic atudy on a development plan for the Seneaal River 
Basin. The estlaated coat of the atudy amounts to 245 aillions FCFA. With the 
d ... at DI.AMA and llAIUITALI in operation, the study would elaborate on a 
development plan for optimizing their utilization baaed on the economic potential 
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of the aember co1Dltries. The terms of reference relate, in particular, to the 
following: 
(i) The atudy should take into consideration and, if necessary, complete the 

aectoral aastcr plans already im~lemented in the Basin; 
(ii) Th~ atudy should identify the fra31evork and accompanying aessurea needed to 

ensure the optimal utilization of the inveataent enviaaged; 
(iii) The atudy ahould propose fraaeworks for each comitr1 and aaaure the 

hOllOgeneity of development for the Basin as a whole; 
(iv) In the ultiaate analysis, the study should draw up acenarioa for each 

country, the macro-economic feasibility of which should be dellODStrated. The 
aanner in vhich those scenarios were drawn up aho~ld be clearly ezplained. 

• 

' 



- 115 -

SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. S.14 

SUBIEGIOR: West Africa 

• SUBSICTOR: Institutional infrastr~cture 

' 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Ob1ectiye: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

lstabliahllent of a Togolese Rational Centre for Technology 
Development, Togo 

To provide the industrial aector with fundamental technical 
planning and production capability essential to 
atrengthening local training capacitiea in repair and 
maintenance, production of spare parta, development of new 
products, adjustment an~ adaptation of equip:aent, and 
improvement of traditional technology 

Government of Togo 

4. Location: 

Lom~ and Iara (Togo) 

5. Estimated total cost: 

$1,050,000 

6. Pro1ect description and additional information: 

Within the framework of itr technical promotion policy, the Governaent of Toco 
requeated aasistance in the condu~t of a preliminary atudy related to the 
establishment of the centre. The atudy was jointly wdertaken by ICA, UlfIDO and 
AICIDEM in Jwe/July 1984. The findings confirmed tLe need for a Rational 
Technology Centre, which would utilize the equipment available in the central 
aechanical workshops rw by C1'PPME at Lome and Kara and by UPROMA at ~ra. UIDP 
funding haa aince been aecured and a detailed technical atucly vaa undertaken in 
1988 by the Societe Togolaise d'ltudes de Developpement (SO'l'ID). 
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SUPPORT PRo.JECT PROFILE BO. Sl5 (new) 

SUBREGIOB: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Other support projects 

l. Pro1ect title: Industrial .. intenance centre, Benin 

2. Qb1eetiye: 

3. PrOlt()ter/sponsor: 

Design and developmf'.Jlt of a national industrial aaintenance 
policy 

C:Overnment of Benin 

4. LoCation: 

Cotonou, Benin 

5. ~imated total co11: 

To be determined in the feasibility study 

6. Pro1ect description FJd additional information: 

Objectives: (a) Design and execution of an awareness caanaign in the field of 
aaintenance in order to promote the maintenance f\Dlction; (b) Advice to industrial 
organi~ations and operators on the subject of professional maintenance training; 
(c) Advice and assistance to plants and workshops for the local aanufacture of 
spare parts; (d) Advice on and assistance in the purchase of new equipment. 

• 

• 
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SUPPORT PRO.JECT PROFILE 1'0. Sl6 (new) 

SUBREGION: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Qb1ectiye: 

3. Pr9119ter/1ponsor: 

Guinea Pilot Centre 

Maintenance of existing production units and aanufacture of 
low-cost equipment to meet the needs of uaera ~ithout 
aubstantial resources 

Govermaent of Guinea and "ano River Union (MRU) 

4. LoCatJop: 

Conakry, Guinea 

5. Estimated total cost: 

8,705,450 dollars for the execution of the second phase 
UBDP 2,379,450 dollars and UNCDF 3,326,000 dollars 

6. Pro1ect description and additional infonnation: 

90 per cent of the first phase of this project was carried t'Ut between 1979 
and 1982. The second ~base provided for assi .. tance from URCDF for the purchase of 
a aini fo1Dldry with a capacity of 650 t/annum, additional equipment and working 
capital. Assistance from UBDP (1987-1988) permitted the import of raw mr.terials to 
cover a three-month period. At present, the Centre ia aelf-aupportina in terms of 
rav uterials. 

The energy and equipment scheduled for the second phase constitute a 
bottleneck. The Centre repairs industrial equipment, manufactures aeai-finished 
parts for various tradesmen, produces prototypes co111isaioned by the EEC and USAID, 
and provides traini41 in electrical and mechanical maintenance and industrial 
••fety. 

Prototype manufacture activities have slowed down because of the uaers' low 
purchasina pover. International assistance to the project would ezpand the 
Centre'• training and techi.ical manufacturing activities so as to aeet the 
expressed needs of the co1Dltries in the subregion. 
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SUPPORT PROJECT PROFILE RO. Sl7 

SUBiEGIOR: West Africa 

SUBSECTOR: Institutional infrastructure 

1. Pro1ect title: 

2. Qb1ect1ve: 

3. Promoter/sponsor: 

Use of plant aaterial in the building sector, Togo 

To study the behaviour of plant aateriala used for roofing 
in order to improve their active lifespan, with the object 
of establishing a new semi-industrialized 
employment-generating craft 

Cacavelli Centre, Government of Togo 

4. Location: 

Lome, Togo 

5. J.stimated total cost: 

17,400,000 CFA francs. 

6. fro1ect description and additional intormation: 

(a) Background; Plant material such as straw which is available in the 
subregion are used throughout the world for thatching roofs. Roofs in Africa do 
not last more than four years, while the lifespan of thatched roofs in the 
Retherlands varies from 25 to 40 years. Combined efforts by the African co\Dltries 
would seem to be necessary to make a study of the characteristics of the materials 
used in Africa, the reasons for deterioration, and the technology to be applied in 
order to secure a long lifespan for thatched roofs in the region, for which there 
is a substantial demand. 

(b) Additional in(ormation; Study of the situation with regard to existing 
techniques is being undertaken and research is in progre•s on plant materials used 
for roofing. A preliminary report on s,me possibilities for the use of straw in 
housina ia ready. A report concernina the tecbnolo&Y, existing data and 
concluaiona emergiq from the research work will be finalized at a later date. 
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